DISSERTATIONES TECHNOLOGIAE UNIVERSITATIS TARTUENSIS 79

OLENA ZAMORA

Impacts of plant hormones on controlling stomatal conductance





DISSERTATIONES TECHNOLOGIAE UNIVERSITATIS TARTUENSIS

79

DISSERTATIONES TECHNOLOGIAE UNIVERSITATIS TARTUENSIS

79

OLENA ZAMORA

Impacts of plant hormones on controlling stomatal conductance



Institute of Bioengineering, Faculty of Science and Technology, University of Tartu, Estonia

The dissertation was accepted for the commencement of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Biomedical Engineering on 05.02.2024, by the Joint Council of the Doctoral Program of Engineering and Technology of the University of Tartu.

Supervisors:	Dmitry Yarmolinsky, PhD Associate Professor of Molecular Plant Biology Institute of Bioengineering, University of Tartu, Estonia			
	Hannes Kollist, PhD Professor of Molecular Plant Biology Institute of Bioengineering, University of Tartu, Estonia			
Reviewer:	Pirko Jalakas, PhD Research Fellow in Plant Biology Institute of Technology, University of Tartu, Estonia			
Opponent:	Professor Heribert Hirt King Abdullah University of Science & Technology (KAUST) Saudi Arabia			
Commencement:	Auditorium 121, Nooruse 1, Tartu, Estonia, at 14.15 on March 15th, 2024			

Publication of this thesis is granted by the Institute of Bioengineering, Faculty of Science and Technology, University of Tartu.

ISSN 2228-0855 (print) ISBN 978-9916-27-474-3 (print) ISSN 2806-2620 (pdf) ISBN 978-9916-27-475-0 (pdf)

Copyright: Olena Zamora, 2024

University of Tartu Press www.tyk.ee

CONTENTS

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS				
ABBREVIATIONS				
INTRODUCTION	10			
 REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE. Structure of stomata and their functions in plants. Stomatal movements. Stomatal opening. Stomatal closure. Roles of hormones in stomatal regulation. Abscisic acid. Strigolactones Jasmonic acid. Stalicylic acid. Stomatal regulation by environmental factors Stomatal signaling under changed CO2 	12 12 13 13 14 16 16 19 20 23 26 28 28 28			
1.4.2 Stomatal movements triggered by illumination conditions1.4.3 Low humidity-induced stomatal closure1.4.4 Ozone-mediated guard cell regulation	31 33 35			
2. AIMS	38			
3. MATERIALS AND METHODS	39			
 4. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	43 43			
steady-state stomatal conductance 4.1.2 MAX2 controls stomatal conductance independently of ABA biosynthesis and signaling	43 46			
 4.1.3 Stomata are significantly more sensitive to ABA than to MeJA and SA 4.2 Roles of hormones for stomatal regulation in response to 	48			
environmental factors	51 51 57 60 62			
5. CONCLUSIONS	67			
REFERENCES	69			
SUMMARY IN ESTONIAN	98			

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	101
PUBLICATIONS	103
CURRICULUM VITAE	159
ELULOOKIRJELDUS	161

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

- I. Kalliola, M., Jakobson, L., Davidsson, P., Pennanen, V., Waszczak, C., Yarmolinsky, D., Zamora, O., Palva, E. T., Kariola, T., Kollist, H., & Brosché, M. (2020). Differential role of MAX2 and strigolactones in pathogen, ozone, and stomatal responses. *Plant Direct*, 4(2), e00206. https://doi.org/10.1002/pld3.206
- II. Zamora, O., Schulze, S., Azoulay-Shemer, T., Parik, H., Unt, J., Brosché, M., Schroeder, J. I., Yarmolinsky, D., & Kollist, H. (2021). Jasmonic acid and salicylic acid play minor roles in stomatal regulation by CO₂, abscisic acid, darkness, vapor pressure deficit and ozone. *The Plant journal*, 108(1), 134–150. https://doi.org/10.1111/tpj.15430
- III. Azoulay-Shemer, T., Schulze, S., Nissan-Roda, D., Bosmans, K., Shapira, O., Weckwerth, P., Zamora, O., Yarmolinsky, D., Trainin, T., Kollist, H., Huffaker, A., Rappel, W. J., & Schroeder, J. I. (2023). A role for ethylene signaling and biosynthesis in regulating and accelerating CO₂ – and abscisic acid-mediated stomatal movements in Arabidopsis. *The New Phytologist*, 238(6), 2460–2475. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.18918

Author's contribution

- I. The author performed a part of the experiments, analyzed the data, visualized the results, and participated in the editing of the manuscript.
- II. The author participated in the planning and designing of the study, performed most of the experiments, analyzed the data, visualized the results, and participated in the writing and editing of the manuscript.
- III. The author performed a part of the experiments, analyzed the data, visualized the results, and participated in the editing of the manuscript.

ABBREVIATIONS

ABA	_	abscisic acid
ABCB14	_	ATP-BINDING CASSETTE B14
ABCG25	_	ATP-BINDING CASSETTE G25
ACC	_	1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylate
ALMT	_	ALUMINUM-ACTIVATED MALATE
		TRANSPORTER
AMY3	_	α-AMYLASE3
ATP	_	adenosine triphosphate
BAM1	_	β-AMYLASE1
BLUS1	_	BLUE LIGHT SIGNALING1
CBC1 and CBC2	_	CONVERGENCE OF BLUE LIGHT AND CO ₂ 1 and 2
CCD7/MAX3 and CC	D8	/MAX4
	_	CAROTENOID CLEAVAGE DIOXYGENASE 7 and
		8/MORE AXILLARY GROWTH 3 and 4
CEND	_	carboxyl end of EIN2
Ci	_	intercellular CO ₂ concentration
COI1	_	CORONATINE INSENSITIVE 1
COP1	_	CONSTITUTIVE PHOTOMORPHOGENIC 1
СРК	_	CALCIUM-DEPENDENT PROTEIN KINASE
CRY1 and CRY2	_	CRYPTOCHROMES 1 and 2
CTR1	_	CONSTITUTIVE TRIPLE RESPONSE 1
EBF1 and EBF2	_	EIN3-BINDING F-BOX PROTEIN 1 and 2
EDS5	_	ENHANCED DISEASE SUSCEPTIBILITY 5
EIL1	_	EIN3-LIKE 1
EIN2	_	ETHYLENE INSENSITIVE 2
EMS	_	ethylmethane sulfonate
ERF1	_	ETHYLENE-RESPONSE-FACTOR 1
ET	—	ethylene
ETP1 and ETP2	_	EIN2 TARGETING PROTEIN 1 and 2
ETR1 and ETR2	_	ETHYLENE RESPONSE 1 AND 2
GHR1	_	GUARD CELL HYDROGEN PEROXIDE
		RESISTANT 1
GORK	_	GATED OUTWARDLY-RECTIFYING K ⁺
		CHANNEL,
GRL3.3	_	GLUTAMATE RECEPTOR-LIKE 3.3
HDA6 and HDA19	_	HISTONE DEACETYLASE 6 and 19
HPCA1	_	HYDROGEN-PEROXIDE-INDUCED CA ²⁺
		INCREASES 1
HT1	_	HIGH LEAF TEMPERATURE 1
ICS	_	isochorismate synthetase
JA	_	jasmonic acid
JA-Ile	_	JA-isoleucine

JAT1, JAT3 and JAT4	_	JA transfer protein 1, 3 and 4
JAZ	_	JASMONATE ZIM DOMAIN
KAT1 and KAT2	_	potassium channel in Arabidopsis thaliana 1 and 2
MAX2	_	MORE AXILLARY GROWTH 2
MeJA	_	methyl jasmonate
MPK	_	MITOGEN-ACTIVATED PROTEIN KINASE
NINJA	_	NOVEL INTERACTOR OF JAZ
NPR1	_	NONEXPRESSOR OF PATHOGENESIS-RELATED GENE 1
OPDA	_	(98.138)-12-oxo-phytodienoic acid
OST1/SnRK2.6	_	OPEN STOMATA 1/SUCROSE NON-
		FERMENTING 1-RELATED PROTEIN KINASE 2.6
OST2/AHA1	_	OPEN STOMATA 1/H ⁺ -ATPase 1
PAL	_	phenylalanine ammonia lyase
PATROL1	_	PROTON ATPASE TRANSLOCATION CONTROL 1
PBS3	_	avrPphB SUSCEPTIBLE 3
PHOT1 and PHOT2	_	PHOTOTROPINS 1 and 2
PIP2:1	_	PLASMA MEMBRANE INTRINSIC PROTEIN 2:1
PP2C	_	TYPE 2C PROTEIN PHOSPHATASE
Pst	_	Pseudomonas syringae pv tomato
PYR/PYL/RCAR	_	PYRABACTIN RESISTANCE/PYR1-
		LIKE/REGULATORY COMPONENT OF ABA
		RECEPTOR
QUAC1	_	QUICK-ACTIVATING ANION CHANNEL 1
RBOH	_	Respiratory Burst Oxidase Homolog
RHC1	_	RESISTANT TO HIGH CO ₂
ROS	_	reactive oxygen species
R-type	_	rapid-type
SA	_	salicylic acid
SAR	_	systemic acquired resistance
SAUR	_	SMALL AUXIN UP RNA
SCF	_	SKP1-CULLIN1-F-box protein
SHAM	_	salicylhydroxamic acid
SL	_	strigolactone
SLAC1	_	SLOW ANION CHANNEL 1
SMAX6, SMAX7, and	l S	MAX8
	_	SUPPRESSOR OF MAX2 6,7 and 8
BCA1 and BCA4	_	β-carbonic anhydrases 1 and 4
STP1 and STP4	_	SUGAR TRANSPORTER PROTEIN 1 and 2
S-type	_	slow-type
TF	_	transcription factor
TPL	_	TOPLESS

INTRODUCTION

Plants are the basis of terrestrial life, by breaking down water in photosynthesis they produce atmospheric oxygen for aerobic organisms. Furthermore, by converting carbon dioxide (CO_2) and solar energy into biomass, plants provide energy-rich carbohydrates for most food chains. They also play global roles in the carbon and water cycles being crucial for sustaining our world for future generations. Humankind grows plants for food, oil, spices, timber, paper, rubber, etc. Various plant species are widely used in medicine, textile production, and chemical industry. Moreover, fossil organic fuels composed mostly of plant remnants are currently the major energy sources for modern civilization, highlighting the central roles of plants in human life.

During the colonization of the land, higher plants developed a gas-impermeable lipid barrier, cuticle, which prevents excessive desiccation in dry air. Since CO₂ is required for photosynthesis in mesophyll, microscopic pores, stomata, evolved to ensure gas exchange between plants and the atmosphere. Thus, water absorbed by roots and transported into leaves is evaporated through stomata in exchange for CO₂ taken up from the atmosphere and converted into carbohydrates during photosynthesis. Stomata are formed by pairs of specialized guard cells with changeable volumes and shapes. Stomatal movements, which are opening and closing of the stomatal pores, depend on transport of osmotically active solutes across the guard cell membranes, followed by uptake/release of water. Guard cells have a complex signaling network that recognizes inner and environmental stimuli and controls the guard cell volume and turgor pressure by activating and deactivating the ion channels and transporters in the guard cell membranes. The fast recognition of environmental factors and switching on and off protein activities in guard cells made stomata an attractive object for studies of plant signaling. The regulation of stomatal opening and closure has been extensively studied, however, there are still many gaps in understanding how stomata regulate gas exchange in plants. Thus, further studies are required to discover missing components in the regulation of stomatal functioning.

Plant hormones (or phytohormones) are chemical compounds produced by plants to regulate numerous processes in plants. They are involved in many aspects of a plant's life starting from germination, growth, flowering, and senescence and death. Classical phytohormones can be grouped into classes by their chemical structures: auxins, gibberellins, cytokinins, ethylene (ET), and abscisic acid (ABA). Relatively recently, researchers extended the list of phytohormones with brassinosteroids, salicylic acid (SA), jasmonic acid (JA), and strigolactones (SLs).

Since stomata should be coordinated throughout the whole plant life cycle, guard cells recognize long-distance endogenous stimuli of different natures, including hormones. ABA is best known for its roles in drought resistance and stomatal regulation. Since stomata are the main entry sites for pathogens, plant hormones regulating defense processes also control stomatal apertures. Several studies have pointed to JA and SA to trigger fast stomatal closure for plant protection. SLs also regulate stomata in addition to their role in controlling plant interactions with microorganisms and plant growth. ET is involved in stress adaptation and interacts with other hormones, in particular ABA, SA, and JA. Although numerous studies clearly demonstrated the role of ABA as a key regulator of stomatal closure, stomatal regulation by other hormones has been studied significantly less.

In this thesis, I focused on the roles of phytohormones, including SLs, JA, SA, and ET, in stomatal functioning. In contrast to several previous studies based on stomatal assays, I measured whole-rosette stomatal conductance in hormonal mutants exposed to various stimuli. Such an approach allowed me to get time-resolved data for stomatal movements in intact plants and estimate impacts of phytohormones on stomatal regulation.

1. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

1.1 Structure of stomata and their functions in plants

Stomata are specialized microscopic pores on leaf surfaces, whose opening and closure regulate plant gas exchange, balancing CO_2 uptake into the leaves with water loss through evaporation. Accordingly, stomata close in response to scarce water availability and enhanced evaporative demand during drought and low air humidity to retain water in plant tissues. Guard cells that form stomata are able to recognize decreased or increased CO_2 levels in the air via changes in intercellular CO_2 (C_i) concentrations, leading to stomatal opening and stomatal closure, respectively (Mott, 1990; Engineer et al., 2016; Zhang et al., 2018a). Moreover, stomata have a dynamic barrier function. Stomatal closure is induced by pathogen-associated molecular patterns and elicitors, preventing an invasion of pathogenic microorganisms into plant leaves (Melotto et al., 2006; Sawinski et al., 2013). An uptake of air pollutants, e.g. ozone, depends on stomatal pores, which recognize and close in response to some of these gases (Merilo et al., 2013; Kollist et al., 2014; Gupta et al., 2016; Sierla et al., 2016).

During stomatal closure or stomatal opening, transportation of osmoticallyactive ions and substances occurs into or out of guard cells, resulting in influx or efflux of water and altering turgor pressure. Apparently, guard cell walls, which have different thicknesses, play an important role in the mechanism of stomatal movements. In guard cells the dorsal cell walls, facing away from the pore, are significantly thinner and more elastic than the ventral cell walls, surrounding the airway – stomatal pore. The difference in thickness of the cell walls prevents a bulging toward the pore, while the thin dorsal outer wall protrudes outward and pulls the inner cell wall, leading to the opening of the pore. Cellulose microfibrils in the cell walls of guard cells are located in parallel to each other, preventing a deformation during a turgor pressure increase (Carter et al., 2017; Rui et al., 2018). Flexibility of the guard cell walls is important, as alterations in the composition of the cell walls in guard cells might affect an amplitude of stomatal opening or closing (Amsbury et al., 2016; Merced & Renzaglia, 2019; Chen et al., 2021b; Waszczak et al., 2023).

Eudicots, such as *Arabidopsis thaliana*, have kidney-shaped guard cells, whereas, monocots typically have dumbbell-shaped guard cells (Figure 1) (Franks & Farquhar, 2007; Harrison et al., 2020). Monocot stomata are considered to be more efficient as their opening or closure requires relatively small changes in turgor pressure. Moreover, dumbbell-shaped stomata open and close faster than kidney-shaped guard cells and can be called "speedy" (Drake et al., 2013; McAusland et al., 2016; Chen et al., 2017).

To sum up, stomata function as an interface between plants and the environment. Stomatal apertures, which are pores between two guard cells, are regulated in accordance with environmental and endogenous factors, providing one of the means of plant adaptation to the ever-changing environment.



Figure 1. Stomatal shapes in epidermal peels from various plant species. (A) Kidneyshaped stomata in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. (B) Dumbbell-shaped stomata in *Hordeum vulgare*. The inner thick cell walls are shown by the arrows.

1.2 Stomatal movements

1.2.1 Stomatal opening

Plasma membrane H^+ -ATPases use adenosine triphosphate (ATP) to pump H^+ out from guard cells, leading to the hyperpolarization of the guard cell plasma membrane. In Arabidopsis, there are 11 isoforms of H⁺-ATPases (AHAs) which share similar structures and sequence homology. All AHAs are expressed in guard cells, while three of them, AHA1, AHA2 and AHA5, are the most abundant in these cells (Ueno et al., 2005; Yamauchi et al., 2016). Among the members of this family, AHA1 is considered to be the most important for stomatal opening (Ando & Kinoshita, 2018). Plants defective in AHA1 have strong stomatal insensitivity to blue and red light, while the T-DNA insertion mutants of AHA2 and AHA5 do not demonstrate any defects in stomatal response (Yamauchi et al., 2016). The constitutive activation of H⁺-ATPase AHA1 by the dominant open stomata 2 mutations (ost2-1D and ost2-2D) induces uncontrolled ion and water uptake by guard cells and results in constantly open stomata. Experiments with epidermal peels demonstrated that the *ost2-1D* and *ost2-2D* stomata did not respond to blue and red lights, ABA, and darkness (Merlot et al., 2007; Costa et al., 2015; Yamauchi et al., 2016). However, another report showed that stomatal conductance in ost2-1D and ost2-2D decreased after ABA treatments (Pantin et al., 2013).

Activation of AHAs is a key step in stomatal opening and requires phosphorylation of the regulatory domain at the C-terminus of the protein. The phosphorylated plasma membrane H⁺-ATPase binds 14-3-3 proteins, preventing the self-inhibition of the proton pump by the C-terminal R-domain (Merlot et al., 2007; Falhof et al., 2016; Ando et al., 2022). The SMALL AUXIN UP RNA (SAUR) proteins are involved in the activation of AHA by inhibiting PP2C.D phosphatases and by promoting stomatal opening (Spartz et al., 2014; Wong et al., 2021; Akiyama et al., 2022). The pp2c.d2/5/6 triple knockout mutant exhibits enhanced stomatal aperture and conductance, the pp2c.d6/8/9 triple mutant demonstrates more open stomata and enhanced plasma membrane H⁺-ATPase phosphorylation under blue light, and delayed dephosphorylation of H⁺-ATPase in guard cells. The *saur56 saur60* double mutant has reduced stomatal aperture and stomatal conductance (Wong et al., 2021; Akiyama et al., 2022). Recently, it was demonstrated that AHAs activation and deactivation can occur very fast, as the level of the plasma membrane H⁺-ATPase phosphorylation was significantly decreased in Arabidopsis leaves under elevated CO₂ within 1 min (Ando et al., 2022).

Activation of AHAs results in hyperpolarization of the guard cell plasma membrane and K⁺ influx due to the negative electric charge on the inner side of the plasma membrane. The K⁺ uptake during stomatal opening is mediated by the inward rectifying K⁺ channels, such as POTASSIUM CHANNEL IN ARABI-DOPSIS THALIANA 1 and 2 (KAT1 and KAT2), and ARABIDOPSIS THA-LIANA K⁺ TRANSPORTER 1 (Schachtman et al., 1992; Pilot et al., 2001; Szyroki et al., 2001). The increased concentration of positively charged K⁺ is balanced by the accumulation of anions in guard cells, including Cl⁻, malate⁻, and NO₃⁻. The uptake of NO₃⁻ is mediated by the nitrate transporter NRT1.1 (Guo et al., 2003a). Malate is either produced from starch or imported from the apoplast by the malate transporter ATP-BINDING CASSETTE B14 (ABCB14) (Lee et al., 2008; Horrer et al., 2016; Daloso et al., 2017; Santelia & Lunn, 2017). Main hexose sugars, such as glucose and fructose, are transported into guard cells by SUGAR TRANS-PORTER PROTEIN 1 and 4 (STP1 and STP4) (Flütsch et al., 2020a).

Stomatal opening is an energy-demanding process and requires a considerable amount of ATP, in contrast to stomatal closure, which is a more passive process (Matthews et al., 2020). A recent report demonstrated limited photosynthetic activity in guard cells chloroplasts and suggested mitochondria as a primary source of ATP for stomatal opening (Lim et al., 2022). The NUCLEOTIDE TRANSPORTER proteins mediate the import of ATP into guard cell chloroplasts, which is required for starch biosynthesis and stomatal opening (Lim et al., 2022).

1.2.2 Stomatal closure

Activation of the ion channels in guard cells plays a central role in stomatal closure. The patch-clamp studies on guard cell protoplast demonstrated that guard cells have two types of anion channels: rapid-type (R-type) and slow-type (S-type). The electrophysiological characteristics of these channels suggested their different roles in regulating stomatal movements (Schroeder & Keller, 1992). Upon guard cell membrane depolarization, the R-type anion channels activate in ~50 ms and further rapidly deactivate. R-type anion channels are highly permeable to NO₃⁻, SO₄²⁻, Cl⁻, CO₃²⁻, and malate⁻ (Frachisse et al., 1999; Eugene et al.,

2010). In contrast to R-type anion channels, S-type anion channels show a weak voltage dependence, are activated much slower (for several tens of seconds), and stay open longer (Schroeder & Keller, 1992). S-type anion channels are permeable for Cl^- and NO_3^- but not for SO_4^{2-} (Schmidt & Schroeder, 1994; Vahisalu et al., 2008; Chen et al., 2010; Geiger et al., 2009, 2011; Stange et al., 2010).

Forward genetic screens using ozone sensitivity and thermal imaging under elevated CO₂ led to the identification of the S-type anion channel SLOW ANION CHANNEL-ASSOCIATED 1 (SLAC1) that plays a central role in stomatal closure (Vahisalu et al., 2008; Negi et al., 2008). The plants lacking SLAC1 are impaired in high CO₂-induced stomatal closure, as well as in stomatal response to ozone, low air humidity, and ABA (Vahisalu et al., 2010; Merilo et al., 2013). Among SLAC1 homologs (SLAC1 HOMOLOGUEs 1 to 4), SLAH3 is also involved in stomatal closure (Geiger et al., 2011). SLAC1 mediates the efflux of Cl⁻ and NO₃⁻ from guard cells, while SLAH3 is more important for releasing NO₃⁻(Geiger et al., 2009, 2011).

The family of ALUMINUM-ACTIVATED MALATE TRANSPORTERS (ALMTs) was discovered in the studies of aluminum toxicity and were shown to function as transporters for malate and fumarate as well as some inorganic anions, such as Cl⁻, NO₃⁻ and SO₄²⁻ (Sasaki et al., 2010). A member of this family in Arabidopsis, ALMT12 was found to be strongly expressed in guard cells (Meyer et al., 2010). The almt12 mutants displayed impaired stomatal responsiveness to darkness, CO₂, and ABA treatments (Meyer et al., 2010; Sasaki et al., 2010). Further studies showed that ALMT12 is an R-type anion channel, whose activation depends on the concentration of extracellular malate. Since ALMT12 is not induced by exogenous Al³⁺ in contrast to other genes in the ALMT family, it was renamed to QUICK-ACTIVATING ANION CHANNEL 1 (QUAC1) in analogy to the Stype anion channel of guard cells, SLAC1 (Negi et al., 2008; Vahisalu et al., 2008; Meyer et al., 2010; Malcheska et al., 2017). Two other channels of this family ALMT6 and ALMT9 are expressed in the tonoplast of the guard cell, which proposes their role in malate and Cl⁻ transport (Meyer et al., 2011; De Angeli et al., 2013; Sharma et al., 2016).

The K⁺ efflux during stomatal closure is mediated by a single K⁺_{out} channel, named GATED OUTWARDLY-RECTIFYING K⁺ CHANNEL (GORK) (Ache et al., 2000; Hosy et al., 2003; Kollist et al., 2014). GORK is a voltage-dependent channel and is activated by depolarization of the guard cell plasma membrane, resulting from the efflux of anions. The *gork1* loss-of-function mutants demonstrate impaired stomatal closure in response to ABA and darkness in addition to elevated water-loss phenotype (Hosy et al., 2003; Osakabe et al., 2013).

Starch biosynthesis seemingly is involved in stomatal closure. Guard cells contain fewer chloroplasts smaller in size in comparison with mesophyll cells, indicating that the role of guard cell photosynthesis is limited (Lawson, 2009; Iwai et al., 2019). At the same time, starch biosynthesis in guard cell chloroplasts contributes to stomatal closure by reducing the amount of malate and decreasing turgor pressure (Azoulay-Shemer et al., 2016; Flütsch et al., 2022).

1.3 Roles of hormones in stomatal regulation

Plant hormones regulate various aspects of a plant's life. In the following chapter, I describe phytohormones that contribute to stomatal regulation, particularly ABA, JA, SA, SLs, and ET.

1.3.1 Abscisic acid

ABA controls seed dormancy, plant growth, development, and stress responses to biotic and abiotic factors. It was discovered in the 1960s and named after leaf abscission, although the role of ABA in this process is limited by modulating the ET pathway, which regulates leaf abscission. Importantly, ABA controls plant adaptation to drought by promoting water retention in water-stressed plants and triggering stomatal closure (Lim et al., 2015; Sah et al., 2016; Chen et al., 2020).

ABA synthesis occurs sequentially in plastids and cytosol with the first steps of this process starting from carotenoids (C40) in plastids (Xiong & Zhu, 2003). The conversion of zeaxanthin to violaxanthin is catalyzed by zeaxanthin epoxidase. Violaxanthin is then oxidized to 9-cis-epoxycarotenoid and later to the C15 compound xanthoxin. This step is catalyzed by 9-cis-epoxycarotenoid dioxygenases (NCEDs) and is considered as limiting in ABA biosynthesis. The next stages of ABA biosynthesis occur in cytosol, where xanthoxin is converted to ABA-aldehyde. The final step of ABA synthesis is performed by ABA aldehyde oxidase (Xiong & Zhu, 2003; Finkelstein, 2013).

ABA is synthesized directly in guard cells (Bauer et al., 2013; Zhang et al., 2021a), or it can be imported into them (Kang et al., 2010). ABA transport is mediated by specific transporters, for instance ATP-BINDING CASSETTE G25 (ABCG25). This protein is expressed in the vascular tissue, where ABA is also synthesized (Kuromori et al., 2010). ABA transportation is facilitated by DE-TOXIFICATION EFFLUX CARRIER 50, which is mainly expressed in the vascular tissue and mediates both import and export (Zhang et al., 2014; Merilo et al., 2015). ABCG40 is an ABA importer that is localized in the plasma membranes of plant cells, including guard cells (Kang et al., 2010).

The mechanism of ABA-triggered stomatal closure has been thoroughly characterized. The main components of ABA signaling include ABA receptors PYRABACTIN RESISTANCE (PYR)/PYR1-LIKE (PYL)/REGULATORY COMPONENT OF ABA RECEPTOR (RCAR), TYPE 2C PROTEIN PHOS-PHATASES (PP2Cs), SUCROSE NON-FERMENTING 1-RELATED PROTEIN KINASE 2.6/ OPEN STOMATA 1 (SnRK2.6/OST1), and CALCIUM-DEPEN-DENT PROTEIN KINASES (CPKs) (Figure 2). In the absence of ABA, the dephosphorylation of OST1 and CPKs by PP2Cs prevents their activation. Binding of ABA by the PYR/PYL/RCAR proteins inactivates PP2C via formation of complexes between the ABA receptors, ABA, and PP2Cs. It results in the activation of OST1 and CPKs that phosphorylate SLAC1. Activation of anion channels eventually leads to stomatal closure. Activation of SLAC1 by ABA depends on the receptor-like pseudokinase GUARD CELL HYDROGEN PEROXIDE RESISTANT 1 (GHR1) (Sierla et al., 2018).

The PYR/PYL/RCAR family consists of 14 members, which function as monomers (PYL4, PYL5, PYL6, PYL8, PYL9, PYL10) or dimers (PYR1, PYL1, PYL2) or are able to form both monomeric and dimeric forms (PYL3) (Dupeux et al., 2011; Hao et al., 2011). Six members of the PYR/PYL/RCAR family (PYR1/RCAR11, PYL1/RCAR12, PYL2/RCAR14, PYL3/RCAR13, PYL8/RCAR3, PYL9/RCAR1) are expressed in guard cells (Ma et al., 2009; Park et al., 2009). Seed germination and root growth are not inhibited by ABA in the *pyr1 pyl1 pyl2 pyl4* quadruple mutant (Park et al., 2009). In addition, this mutant exhibits strong stomatal insensitivity to ABA in epidermal peel assay (Nishimura et al., 2010).



Figure 2. The model of ABA-dependent SLAC1 activation in guard cells. In the absence of ABA, PYR/PYL/RCARs are not bound to PP2Cs which activity prevents an activation of SNRK2.6/OST1, GHR1, and CPKs. The inactive kinases are unable to phosphorylate SLAC1. In the presence of ABA, PYR/PYL/RCARs form a complex with ABA and PP2Cs, resulting in the inhibition of PP2Cs. This leads to the activation of the protein kinases that phosphorylate SLAC1, inducing stomatal closure. GHR1 acts as a scaffolding component and does not directly phosphorylate SLAC1 (shown by dashed red arrow). Created with BioRender.com.

Group A of PP2Cs includes 9 members, with 6 of them functioning as negative regulators in ABA signaling (ABI1, ABI2, HAB1, HAB2, AHG1, PP2CA/AHG3) (Schweighofer et al., 2004). Overexpression and/or upregulation of PP2Cs result in insensitivity to ABA, while their deficiency increases sensitivity to ABA (Merilo et al., 2013). Dominant mutations in ABI1 and ABI2 (*abi1-1D* and *abi2*-

1D), which disrupt the interactions of these proteins with PYR/RCAR, cause strong insensitivity to ABA. The *abi1-1D* and *abi2-1D* mutants display ABA-resistant germination of their seeds, altered seedling morphology, and high water-loss from leaves (Leung et al., 1997). The single loss-of-function mutations in ABI1 and ABI2 do not affect plant's phenotype, while the *abi1-1R4 abi2-1R1* double mutant is more responsive to ABA than the single ones (Merlot et al., 2001). Arabidopsis plants over-expressing HAB1 or PP2CA have ABA-insensitive phenotypes, while the T-DNA insertional mutants for these proteins are hypersensitive to ABA (Saez et al., 2004; Kuhn et al., 2006).

The SnRK2-type family consists of 10 genes in Arabidopsis (Hrabak et al., 2003). The role of SnRK2.6/OST1 in stomatal regulation was identified in a mutant screen using thermal imaging (Merlot et al., 2002). OST1 is highly expressed in guard cells (Mustilli et al., 2002) and plays a central role in ABA-triggered stomatal closure. Interestingly, in addition to stomatal ABA insensitivity, the *ost1-3* mutant demonstrates impaired stomatal responses to environmental cues such as elevated CO₂, changes in air humidity, light-to-dark transitions, and ozone pulse. It indicates that OST1 functions as a convergence point in many signaling pathways (Merilo et al., 2013; Sierla et al., 2018). In addition to ABA signaling, RAF-like kinases can directly phosphorylate and activate OST1 (Fabregas et al., 2020; Lin et al., 2020; Wang et al., 2023). The SnRK2.2 and SnRK2.3 are homologous and closely related to SnRK2.6/OST1 (Boudsocq et al., 2004). The *snrk2.2 snrk2.3* double mutant demonstrates the lack of ABA suppression in seed germination and root growth (Fujii et al., 2007).

There are 34 CPKs in Arabidopsis, several of which are involved in stomatal closure by ABA (Hrabak et al., 2003). Functions of CPKs in stomatal regulation are highly redundant and therefore it is necessary to generate high order *cpk* mutants for researching their functions. Ca²⁺ activation of S-type anion channels is impaired in the *cpk3 cpk6* double mutant (Mori et al., 2006). The *cpk4 cpk11* double mutant shows an ABA-insensitive phenotype in seed germination and stomatal closure (Zhu et al., 2007). The *cpk5 cpk6 cpk11 cpk23* quadruple mutant exhibits impaired S-type anion currents and stomatal closure in response to ABA and Ca²⁺ (Brandt et al., 2015). Another study demonstrated that the *cpk3 cpk5 cpk6 cpk11 cpk23* quintuple mutant had a slightly impaired stomatal response to ABA and exhibited defects in stomatal opening and closure in response to shifts in CO₂ concentrations (Schulze et al., 2021).

Hua et al. suggested that GHR1 is a leucine-rich repeat receptor-like protein kinase and directly phosphorylates SLAC1 (Hua et al., 2012). However, Sierla et al. demonstrated that GHR1 is a pseudokinase and activates SLAC1 indirectly (Sierla et al., 2018). It is possible that the GHR1 protein kinase activity was observed by Hua et al. due to a copurification of protein kinases responsible for GHR1-mediated activation of SLAC1 (Hua et al., 2012; Sierla et al., 2018). It was suggested that GHR1 acts as a scaffolding component that mediates the activation of SLAC1 by other proteins, such as CPKs (Sierla et al., 2018). The *ghr1* mutants demonstrate impaired stomatal responses to ABA, ozone pulse, elevated CO₂ changes, and darkness (Hua et al., 2012; Sierla et al., 2018).

1.3.2 Strigolactones

SLs stimulate seed development in the parasitic root plants belonging to the genera *Striga, Orobanche, Alectra*, and *Phelipanche* (Cook et al., 1966; Cardoso et al., 2011). These substances are exuded from roots in various plant species. Further, it was demonstrated that SLs coordinate plant growth and architecture. SLs enhance root hair elongation and the growth of primary roots, suppress shoot branching, increase stem thickness and its secondary growth, and speed up leaf senescence (Snowden et al., 2005; Kapulnik et al., 2011; Brewer et al., 2013; Ruyter-Spira et al., 2013).

All SLs have similar chemical structures consisting of a tricyclic lactone (ABC-ring) and a hydroxymethyl butenolide (D-ring) (Umehara et al., 2014). D-ring part is a common part in all SLs, suggesting that this part is essential for the SL biological activity. Up to now, over 20 SLs have been characterized (Xie et al., 2010; Wang & Bouwmeester, 2018).

The biosynthesis of SLs starts in plastids and continues in the cytosol. In plastids, all-trans- β -carotene is converted by DWARF27 (D27) to 9-cys- β -carotene. Then, this substance is turned into 9-cys- β -apo-10-carotene and further to carlactone by CAROTENOID CLEAVAGE DIOXYGENASE 7 (CCD7)/ MORE AXILLARY GROWTH 3 (MAX3) and CCD8/MAX4, respectively (López-Ráez et al., 2010; Abe et al., 2014; Wang & Bouwmeester, 2018). Carlactone is the biological precursor for all SLs. Carlactone is transported to the cytosol, where it is modified to SLs by CYTOCHROME P450 monooxygenase (MAX1) and by other yet-to-be-identified enzymes (Saeed et al., 2017).

Similar to auxin, JA, and gibberellin, SLs signaling is based on hormone-activated proteolysis, which includes protein ubiquitination and degradation of ubiquitinated proteins by 26S proteasomes (Tai & Schuman, 2008; Waters et al., 2017). In the ubiquitin-proteasome system, proteins for degradation are initially labelled with the small proteins ubiquitins (Figure 3A). SKP1-CULLIN1-F-box (SCF) is the largest and the most characterized class of ubiquitin ligases in plants (Tai & Schuman, 2008; Waters et al., 2017; Wang, et al., 2020b). Studies demonstrated that, in many hormonal signaling pathways, the F-box proteins that target ubiquitination toward specific proteins are hormone receptors (Stefanowicz et al., 2015; Zhang et al., 2019a). SL signaling depends on MAX2 which is an F-box protein and acts as a ubiquitin-ligase enzyme. In addition, SL perception and signaling require D14, which upon binding SLs forms a complex with SCF^{MAX2} to initiate ubiquitination and degradation of downstream signaling components (De Saint Germain et al., 2016; Marzec, 2016; Morffy et al., 2016; Yao et al., 2016). These components include SUPPRESSOR OF MAX2 6 (SMAX6), SMXL7, and SMXL8 (Soundappan et al., 2015; Wang, et al., 2020c).

Only a few studies have addressed the role of SLs in guard cell signaling. The stomatal aperture in SL biosynthesis (max1-1, max3-9, and max4-1) and signaling (d14-5 and max2-1) mutants is significantly wider compared with that in wild-type plants (Lv et al., 2018). Stomatal conductance in the max2 plants is significantly higher in comparison with wild-type plants (Piisilä et al., 2015). The

treatment of epidermal peels with the synthetic SL analog GR24 induced stomatal closure in wild-type plants and in SL biosynthesis (max1-1, max3-9, and max4-1) mutants. The same SL treatments did not lead to significant stomatal closure in the signaling (d14-5 and max2-1) mutants (Lv et al., 2018). The max2 plants demonstrate ozone-sensitivity phenotype as after the 6-h exposure to 300 ppb ozone they developed pronounced leaf lesions and showed enhanced ion leakage (Piisilä et al., 2015). Stomatal closure in response to bacterial infections can depend on SL signaling. Stomatal aperture of wild-type plants decreased after infection with *Pseudomonas syringae pv tomato* (*Pst*) stain DC3000, while in the max2-1 and max2-4 plants, no stomatal closure was detected (Piisilä et al., 2015).

1.3.3 Jasmonic acid

Plant hormone JA is well known as a biotic stress hormone. JA is involved in the regulation of the plant defense responses induced by some pathogens and pests as well as wounding by biting and chewing insects. Moreover, JA regulates flower development, seed formation, root growth, trichome formation, and stomatal signaling (Acharya & Assmann, 2009; Wasternack & Hause, 2013; Kim et al., 2015; Huang et al., 2017).

Jasmonates include JA and its derivatives, such as methyl jasmonate (MeJA) and JA-isoleucine conjugate (JA-Ile) (Ruan et al., 2019). MeJA can be converted into JA and JA-Ile (Wasternack & Strnad, 2016). MeJA was first isolated in 1962 from the essential oil of *Jasminum grandiflorum* (Demole et al., 1962; Wasternack, 2007).

JA biosynthesis occurs in plastids, peroxisomes, and cytosol. JA biosynthesis starts from α-linolenic acid (18:3), which is converted to (13S)-hydroperoxyoctadecatrienoic acid by 13-lipoxygenase. (13S)-hydroperoxyoctadecatrienoic acid is modified to 12,13(S)-epoxyoctadecatrienoic acid by ALLENE OXIDE SYN-THASE and further to (9S,13S)-12-oxo-phytodienoic acid (OPDA) by allene oxide cyclase (Huang et al., 2017; Wang et al., 2021). OPDA is transported to peroxisomes, where it is transformed to 3-oxo-2-(cis-2'-pentenyl)-cyclopentane-1-octanoic acid (OPC-8:0) and OPC-8:0 CoA by OPDA reductase and OPC-8:0 CoA ligase, respectively. The following steps leading to JA synthesis are performed by acyl-CoA oxidase, MULTIFUNCTIONAL PROTEINS, and 3-ketoacyl-CoA thiolase. JA is transported to the cytoplasm, where it is modified to JA-Ile or MeJA (Wasternack, 2007; Huang et al., 2017; Ruan et al., 2019).

Several G-subfamily ABC transporters regulate JA transport. JA TRANSFER PROTEIN 1 (JAT1 or ABCG16) is localized in the plasma membrane and nuclear membrane and mediates both cellular efflux and nuclear influx of JA and JA-lle (Li et al., 2017). In 2020, Li et al. reported about other JA transporters, such as JAT3 (or ABCG6) and JAT4 (or ABCG20) (Li et al., 2020a). The JAT3 and JAT4 proteins regulate the long-distance cell-to-cell JA transport in wounded leaves (Li et al., 2020a). The GLUTAMATE RECEPTOR-LIKE 3.3 (GRL3.3) mediates JA production in distal leaves by transmitting wound-induced Ca²⁺ waves. It has

been demonstrated that GRL3.3 works synergistically in core phloem cells with JAT3 and JAT4, presumably also through cell-to-cell transportation (Li et al., 2020a; Liu & Timko, 2021).



Figure 3. The scheme showis canonical SLs and JA signaling. (A) The model of the SLs signaling pathway. In the absence of SLs, D14 is inactive, and SMXLs repress transcription factors (TF) for the expression of SL-responsive genes. SLs bind to D14, triggering the formation of the D14-SCF MAX2 complex binding SMXLs. It leads to the ubiquitination and degradation of SMXLs, releasing SL-responsive genes from the repression. (B) The model of the JA signaling pathway. Without JA, JAZ proteins repress the TF, preventing the activation of the promoters of JA-responsive genes. JAZ interacts with NINJA, TPL and HDAs proteins forming the active transcriptional repression complex that inhibits the MYC TF. JA-Ile promotes the interaction of JAZ with the F-box proteins. The degradation of JAZ leads to the de-repression of the JA-responsive genes. Created with BioRender.com.

JA signaling is mediated by ubiquitination and degradation of proteins in 26S proteasomes. CORONATINE INSENSITIVE 1 (COI1) was identified as a receptor for JA-IIe. This protein plays a central role in JA signaling as *coi1* mutants lose all responses to JA (Feys et al., 1994; Xie et al., 1998). COI1 is an F-box protein, which functions in the SCF^{COI1} ubiquitination complex (Xie et al., 1998). In 2007, it was found that JASMONATE ZIM DOMAIN (JAZ) proteins are JA co-receptors acting as negative regulators in the JA signaling pathway (Chini et al., 2007; Thines et al., 2007; Yan et al., 2007). By now,13 JAZ proteins (JAZ1-JAZ13) have been identified in Arabidopsis (Thireault et al., 2015). In the

absence of JA, the JAZ proteins repress the MYC (MYC2/3/4/5) transcription factors (TFs) and expression of JA-responsive genes. This process involves other co-repressors, such as NOVEL INTERACTOR OF JAZ (NINJA), TOPLESS (TPL), and HISTONE DEACETYLASE 6 and 19 (HDA6 and 19) required to form the active transcriptional repression complex (Figure 3B) (Chini et al., 2007; Yan et al., 2009; Sheard et al., 2010; Thireault et al., 2015; Liu & Timko, 2021). Upon an increase in the JA level, JA-Ile interacts with JAZs and COI1, which leads to the formation of the SCF^{COI1} -JAZ complex and JAZ degradation by 26S proteasomes (Sheard et al., 2010). Further, MYC TFs are activated, which initiates JA response by expression of numerous downstream TFs genes (Chini et al., 2007; Thines et al., 2007; Yan et al., 2009; Sheard et al., 2010; Liu & Timko, 2021).

Several independent research groups reported that JA biosynthesis and signaling participate in stomatal regulation. Treatments with MeJA led to a decrease in stomatal aperture in wild-type plants (Hossain et al., 2011; Yin et al., 2016; Khokon et al., 2017; Munemasa et al., 2007, 2019). However, in the JA-insensitive mutant *coil*, the stomata did not respond to treatments with MeJA in epidermal peels, unlike in wild-type plants (Munemasa et al., 2007). Contradictory results have been obtained by other research groups. Thus, no stomatal closure in epidermal peels was observed after the treatments with MeJA in the concentration range from 1 nM to 100 µM (Montillet et al., 2013). Other researchers found that MeJA weakly induced stomatal closure or could even be involved in stomatal opening (Savchenko et al., 2014; Zhu et al., 2020). In some studies, OPDA, a JA precursor, was even more efficient regarding triggering stomatal closure than MeJA (Montillet et al., 2013; Savchenko et al., 2014; Melotto et al., 2017; Zhu et al., 2020). Moreover, in 2016, it was reported that stomata of the JA biosynthesis and signaling mutants coil, jasmonate resistant 1 (jarl), jasmonate insensitive 1 (jin1) were insensitive to elevated CO₂ treatment (Geng et al., 2016).

JA and ABA can share common components in their signaling pathways (Munemasa et al., 2007; Hossain et al., 2011; Yin et al., 2016). Experiments with epidermal peels showed that MeJA-induced stomatal closure, H_2O_2 and NO production were impaired in *ost1-2*, *srk2e*, and *aba2-2* mutants. At the same time, ABA receptors were not required for stomatal reactions in response to MeJA, as shown using the *pyr1 pyl1 pyl2 pyl4* quadruple mutant. This quadruple mutant demonstrated the same stomatal phenotype as wild-type plants in response to MeJA treatment (Yin et al., 2016). By using a genetically encoded reporter for OST1 activity (SNACS), it was shown that MeJA does not enhance OST1 activity (Zhang et al., 2020). The participation of CPKs in JA-induced stomatal closure was shown in the experiments with the *cpk6-1* single and *cpk3-1 cpk6-1* double mutants. These mutants demonstrated no stomatal closure after applying exogenous MeJA (Munemasa et al., 2011). Reactive oxygen species (ROS) and NO production were increased by MeJA in both *cpk6-1* and wild-type plants (Munemasa et al., 2011).

Wounding induces local and systemic stomatal closure by activating JA signaling (Förster et al., 2019). Upon wounding and triggering JA-mediated stomatal closure, JA promotes K^+ efflux in guard cells by activation of the GORK channel through its phosphorylation by Ca²⁺ sensor-kinase complex CBL1-CIPK5. Accordingly, the *gork1-2* and *cipk5-2* single mutants, and the *cbl1/9* double mutant demonstrate no stomatal closure in response to MeJA (Förster et al., 2019).

1.3.4 Salicylic acid

SA was first isolated in the mid-19th century from the bark of white willow (*Salix alba*) (White, 1979). Salicylates are widely used in medicine in the form of acetyl-salicylic acid to treat pain and inflammation (Vlot et al., 2009). SA plays an essential role in the defense responses against pathogens and triggers stomatal closure to prevent microorganism entry into plants (Melotto et al., 2006; Zeng & He, 2010). The bacterial pathogen *Pst* DC3000 induces stomatal closure in wild-type Arabidopsis plants 1 h after inoculation, however, the closed stomata reopen 3 to 4h after the treatment starts (Melotto et al., 2006). Stomatal closure in response to *Pst* DC3000 is absent in SA-deficient *nahG* transgenic plants, expressing the peroxidase degrading SA to catechol, and SA-biosynthetic mutants (Melotto et al., 2006).

Pathogen attacks and some abiotic stresses induce SA synthesis in plants (Huang et al., 2020b). There are two biosynthesis pathways in plants, which lead to SA production. In Arabidopsis, more than 90% of SA is synthesized in chloroplasts via the isochorismate synthetase (ICS) pathway. The rest of SA is synthesized in the cytoplasm by phenylalanine ammonia lyase (PAL) pathway (Chen et al., 2009). In the ICS pathway in chloroplasts, chorismate is converted to isochorismate by ICS. The ENHANCED DISEASE SUSCEPTIBILITY 5 (EDS5) regulates the transport of isochorismate from the chloroplasts to the cytosol. There, avrPphB SUSCEPTIBLE 3 (PBS3) conjugates isochorismate and glutamate to isochorismate-9-glutamate. Later, isochorismate-9-glutamate can be modified to SA and 2-hydroxy-acryloyl-N-glutamate spontaneously or by EN-HANCED PSEUDOMONAS SUSCEPTIBILITY 1 (Rekhter et al., 2019; Torrens-Spence et al., 2019). The PAL pathway starts from the modification of chorismate to prephenate by chorismate mutase. Prephenate after several steps of modifications is converted to phenylalanine. Phenylalanine by PAL is converted to transcinnamic acid (Huang et al., 2010). After several reactions catalyzed by abnormal inflorescence meristem 1, trans-cinnamic acid is converted to benzoic acid (Bussell et al., 2014). The last step of SA synthesis from benzoic acid is catalyzed by an unknown enzyme (Lefevere et al., 2020; Mishra & Baek, 2021). Some steps of SA biosynthesis are not fully understood, and more research is needed to determine the missing components of SA synthesis (Zhang & Li, 2019b; Lefevere et al., 2020).

Several forward genetic screens were performed to uncover components in SA signaling. These screens led to the identification of NONEXPRESSOR OF PATOGENESIS-RELATED GENES 1 (NPR1) protein which acts as SA receptor (Cao et al., 1994; Delaney et al., 1995; Canet et al., 2010; Peng et al., 2021). Its

close homologs, NPR3 and NPR4, have a similar domain structure and in addition have a transcriptional repression domain (Ohta et al., 2001; Yuli Ding et al., 2018). NPR1 functions as a transcriptional activator (Rochon et al., 2006), while NPR3 and NPR4 are transcription repressors (Zhang et al., 2006; Fu et al., 2012).

The NPR1 and NPR3 bind SA with similar affinity, while the affinity of NPR4 to SA is 5-10-fold higher (Li & Zhang, 2020b; Wang et al., 2020d). It has been hypothesized that as-yet-unidentified proteins are involved in the functioning of NPR1 and NPR4 (Li & Zhang, 2020b). In the absence of SA, NPR4 interacts with NPR1 to keep it inactive (Li & Zhang, 2020b; Wang et al., 2020d). When the SA level is low, NPR1 is inactive, and NPR3 and NPR4 repress the expression of SA-induced genes. When the concentration of SA is high, this hormone interacts with NPR1, leading to the activation of SA target genes. When SA binds NPR3 and NPR4, it results in the de-repression of SA target genes (Figure 4). The *npr4-4D* mutant, where NPR4 cannot bind SA, demonstrates the constitutive repression of SA-dependent immune response (Ding et al., 2018). NPR1 interacts with multiple TFs, including positive (Zhou et al., 2000; Kim & Delaney, 2002) and negative (Weigel et al., 2001) transcription regulators, as well as histone modifiers (Jin et al., 2018), and other proteins (Chen et al., 2019; Chen et al., 2021a).



Figure 4. The model of SA signaling in plant cells. In the absence of SA, NPR4 binds NPR1 leading to its repression and degradation. NPR3 and NPR4 inhibit the expression of SA-dependent genes with participation of hypothetical protein partner B. When SA concentration increases, it binds to NPR3 and NPR4, which leads to their dissociation from protein B, and their inactivation, resulting in the de-repression of the target SA-dependent genes. SA also binds to NPR1 leading to its interaction with not-identified partner A and induction of SA-responsive genes. Created with BioRender.com.

NPR1 can bind to many TF complexes and potentially it can crosstalk with other hormonal signaling pathways (Zhou et al., 2023). NPR1 can interact with the JA-induced MYC2 transcriptional factor, inhibiting the JA-dependent transcriptional activation (Nomoto et al., 2021). It also represses the ET signaling components ETHYLENE INSENSITIVE 3 (EIN3) and EIN3-LIKE 1 (EIL1) (Huang et al.,

2020a). On the contrary, the SA receptors NPR3 and NPR4 activate JA signaling, instead of the canonical JA receptor COI1, at the early stages of effector-triggered immunity (Liu et al., 2016).

SA induces systemic acquired resistance (SAR) that provides whole-plant prolonged protection against a broad spectrum of pathogens (Chern et al., 2008). Activation of SAR requires a cascade of transcriptional events induced by NPR1. This protein controls the activation of PATHOGENESIS-RELATED GENEs, which mediate plant immunity (Cao et al., 1997). In addition, it has been shown that the expression of NPR1 is regulated by numerous WRKY TFs (Wang et al., 2006). Plants express large numbers of various WRKYs, for example Arabidopsis and rice genomes contain 74 and 109 WRKY genes, respectively (Phukan et al., 2016). More than half of WRKY TFs respond to exogenous SA treatments (Dong et al., 2003). Several studies demonstrated that WRKY TFs can act as positive or negative regulators of defense gene expression. The overexpression of WRKY28 and WRKY46 results in an increased ICS1 expression and SA biosynthesis (van Verk et al., 2011). The WRKY18 and WRKY40 negatively affect activities of ICS1, EDS5, and PBS3 (Birkenbihl et al., 2017). Two other WRKY TFs, WRKY70 and WRKY54, are also involved in the negative regulation of SA biosynthesis (Wang et al., 2006). In addition, WRKY70 mediates the crosstalk between SA and JA signaling pathways (Li et al., 2004a). The WRKY TFs can regulate diverse plant reactions and contribute to the flexibility and specificity of plant defense responses.

Several researchers demonstrated that SA is involved in stomatal regulation (Mori et al., 2001; Khokon et al., 2011). It was reported that SA induces stomatal closure in epidermal peels of wild-type plants (Mori et al., 2001; Khokon et al., 2011; Panchal et al., 2016). The npr1-1 and npr1-2 mutants displayed impaired stomatal closure after SA treatments (Wang et al., 2020a). The npr1-1 mutant also demonstrated reduced stomatal closure after inoculation with Pst DC 3000 (Zeng & He, 2010). SA-triggered stomatal closure depends on calcium signaling as the cpk3-2 cpk6-1 double mutant did not demonstrate a reduction of stomatal aperture in response to SA (Prodhan et al., 2018). SA activates S-type anion channels in wild-type plants and in the ost1-3 mutant, leading to stomatal closure, in contrast to the *cpk3-2 cpk6-1* mutant (Prodhan et al., 2018). Stomatal closure triggered by SA requires ROS and NO as second messengers. In guard cells, SA signaling activates ROS production by salicylhydroxamic acid (SHAM) - sensitive peroxidases (Mori et al., 2001; Khokon et al., 2011). Experiments with epidermal peels demonstrated that a pre-treatment with SHAM leads to suppression of SA-induced stomatal closure (Khokon et al., 2011). These results indicate that cell wall peroxidases are involved in ROS production during SA stomatal closure. The involvement of MITOGEN-ACTIVATED PROTEIN KINASES (MPKs) in SA-induced stomatal closure was studied. SA induces stomatal closure in the mpk9 and mpk12 single mutants but not in the mpk9 mpk12 double mutant (Khokon et al., 2017). The mpk9 mpk12 mutations do not impair ROS production in response to SA, despite the lack of SA-triggered S-type anion channel activation in this mutant (Khokon et al., 2017).

1.3.5 Ethylene

ET is a gaseous compound that functions as a hormone. It is synthesized in plants and is involved in numerous processes, including germination, senescence, fruit ripening, abscission, and adaptation to various stresses (Guzmán & Ecker, 1990; Arraes et al., 2015).

ET biosynthesis has been intensively studied and well-characterized (Wang et al., 2002; Sun et al., 2017; Pattyn et al., 2021). This process is quite simple and occurs via two enzymatic reactions. In the first step, S-adenosyl-methionine is converted to 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylate (ACC) by the ACC synthase. Then, ACC is oxidized by the ACC oxidase into ET, CO₂, and cyanide. ET, as a gaseous molecule, can quickly diffuse to nearby cells, mediating a local reaction at the site of reactions.

ET signaling pathway includes its receptors, CONSTITUTIVE TRIPLE RESPONSE 1 (CTR1), ETHYLENE INSENSITIVE 2 (EIN2), and a number of TFs, such as EIN3, EIL1, and ETHYLENE-RESPONSE-FACTOR 1 (ERF1) (Wang et al., 2002; Ju & Chang, 2015; Liu et al., 2015; Binder, 2020). In Arabidopsis, five ET receptor isoforms have been identified: ETHYLENE RESPONSE 1 and 2 (ETR1 and ETR2), ETHYLENE RESPONSE SENSOR 1 and 2 (ERS1 and ERS2), and EIN4 (Hua & Meyerowitz, 1998). These receptors are localized in the endoplasmic reticulum and the Golgi apparatus. The ET receptors are negative regulators of ET response. In the absence of ET, the receptors keep the CTR1 kinase active, which subsequently phosphorylates the C-terminal domain of EIN2, called carboxyl end of EIN2 (CEND). It leads to the EIN2 ubiquitination and degradation, preventing the activation of the ET-dependent TFs. The EIN2 and EIN3/EIL1 are regulated by proteasomal degradation through EIN2 TAR-GETING PROTEIN 1 and 2 (ETP1 and ETP2) and EIN3-BINDING F-BOX PROTEIN 1 and 2 (EBF1 and EBF2), respectively (Guo & Ecker, 2003b; Qiao et al., 2009; Yang et al., 2015). Binding ET to the receptors inhibits the CTR1 protein kinase activity. Non-phosphorylated EIN2 undergoes cleavage and the CEND domain is transported to the nucleus, where it activates the downstream EIN3/EIL1 transcriptional cascade, leading to the ET response (Figure 5) (Ju et al., 2012; Qiao et al., 2012; Wen et al., 2012).

Studying the role of ET in stomatal regulation has been controversial. Some studies suggested that ET induces stomatal closure (Desikan et al., 2006; Liu et al., 2010; Shi et al., 2015), while other researchers found that ET mediates stomatal opening (Merritt et al., 2001; Tanaka et al., 2005, 2006; Iqbal et al., 2011). ET-induced stomatal closure requires hydrogen peroxide synthesized by NADPH oxidases (Desikan et al., 2006; Ge et al., 2015). ET can affect signaling pathways activated by other hormones. Thus, ET functions as an inhibitor in ABA- and JA-induced stomatal closure. It was shown that ET delays stomatal closure by inhibiting ABA-signaling pathway in guard cells (Tanaka et al., 2005, 2006). Also, the *ethylene overproducer 1 (eto1-1)* mutant with an elevated level of ET demonstrated a delayed stomatal response to ABA (Tanaka et al., 2005). The leaves preincubated in the ET precursor ACC demonstrated impaired ABA- and

MeJA-induced stomatal closure (Munemasa et al., 2019). This effect depended on ETR1 as the *etr1-1* mutant did not show affected stomatal closure triggered by ABA and JA after a preincubation with ACC. On the other hand, ET is required for SA-mediated stomatal closure. The exogenous application of ACC rescued defective SA-induced stomatal closure in the *npr1* mutants (Wang et al., 2020a).

MPKs, such as the MKK1/3-MPK3/6 cascade, mediate ethylene-induced stomatal closure (Zhang et al., 2021b). The *mkk1* and *mkk3* single mutants have partially inhibited ACC-induced stomatal closure, while the double mutant *mkk1 mkk3* demonstrates completely impaired stomatal closure after ACC treatment. Transgenic lines expressing $MPK6^{CA}$ (the constitutively active form of MPK6) in the wild type and *mkk1/3* genetic backgrounds demonstrated constitutive stomatal closure with or without ACC treatment. The MKK1/3-MPK3/6 signaling cascade was suggested to function downstream of ETR1 and CTR1, but upstream of EIN2 and EIN3 in ET signaling (Zhang et al., 2021b).



Figure 5. The model of ET signaling pathway. In the absence of ET, the ET receptors (ETR1, ETR2, ERS1, ERS2, EIN4) activate CTR1, suppressing the ET response. CTR1 directly phosphorylates the C-terminal domain of EIN2, which leads to the degradation of EIN2 involving EPT1/2 and the repression of ET-dependent gene expression. In the nucleus EIN3/EIL1 are degraded in the presence of EBF1/2. Upon an increase in ET level, it binds to the ET receptors, resulting in the inactivation of receptors and CTR1. The inactivation of CTR1 leads to the dephosphorylation of EIN2 and its cleavage. The C-terminal fragment of EIN2 (CEND) is transported into the nucleus, where it participates in stabilization of EIN3/EIL1, followed by the consequent transcription of ERF1 and other ET-responsive genes. Created with BioRender.com.

1.4 Stomatal regulation by environmental factors

Plant productivity can be limited by numerous unfavorable environmental factors, including drought, extremes in temperature, air pollution, leading to losses in crop productivity. Our understanding of stomatal adaptation to ever-changing environment can give us a clue for the development of better crops for agriculture.

In this part, I give an overview of the stomatal regulation mechanisms by CO_2 , darkness, low humidity and ozone.

1.4.1 Stomatal signaling under changed CO₂

The atmospheric CO₂ concentration is rising on a global scale due to the active consumption of fossil fuels. It affects stomatal development – stomatal density and stomatal size decrease upon the elevation of the CO₂ concentration (Woodward, 1987; Luomala et al., 2005; Wall et al., 2023). Increasing the concentration of CO₂ induces fast stomatal closure and vice versa lowering CO₂ concentration provokes stomatal opening (Dubeaux et al., 2021). Guard cell CO₂ signaling plays a central role in balancing CO₂ uptake into the leaf with water evaporation by transpiration. Under light, CO₂ is assimilated in photosynthesis, resulting in a decrease of C₁ and inducing stomatal opening. Changes in C₁ are sensed by guard cells to regulate stomatal apertures in accordance with the photosynthesis rate (Mott & Peak, 2018). Experiments with epidermal peels demonstrated that mesophyll-free guard cells react to changes in CO₂ level, indicating that they have all the required signaling pathways to recognize CO₂ levels directly (Engineer et al., 2016).

CO₂ transportation into plants was shown to depend on aquaporins which define the internal CO₂ conductance and net CO₂ assimilation (Hanba et al., 2004; Flexas et al., 2006; Katsuhara & Hanba, 2008). In Arabidopsis, CO₂ enters guard cells via diffusion through the aquaporin PLASMA MEMBRANE INTRINSIC PROTEIN 2;1 (PIP2;1) (Katsuhara & Hanba, 2008; Wang et al., 2015). The T-DNA knockout mutant *pip2*; *I* demonstrates the wild-type stomatal responsiveness to elevated CO₂ (Wang et al., 2015), indicating a possible involvement of other aquaporins in CO_2 uptake by guard cells. In the cytosol, CO_2 is converted into bicarbonate (HCO₃⁻) by β-carbonic anhydrases βCA4 and βCA1 (Hu et al., 2010; Dubeaux et al., 2021). β CA4 is localized at the plasma membrane while β CA1 is expressed in chloroplasts (Hu et al., 2015). PIP2;1 physically interacts with BCA4, potentially enhancing the conversion of CO₂ into HCO₃⁻ in guard cells. The single mutants *ca1* and *ca4* do not affect stomatal movements, while the *ca1 ca4* double mutant demonstrates impaired stomatal responsiveness to both elevated and low CO_2 . The lack of the CO_2 to HCO_3^- conversion in the *cal ca4* mutant specifically affects CO₂ signaling in guard cells as this mutant displays unaffected stomatal responsiveness to blue light, darkness, and ABA (Hu et al., 2010).

The importance of β CA4 and β CA1 for CO₂ signaling indicates that HCO₃⁻ plays a significant role in activating CO₂ signaling in guard cells. The identi-

fication of the HCO₃⁻ sensor benefited from the discoveries of mutants with specific impairment of CO₂-driven stomatal movements. Thus, mutant screens and studies of natural variation highlighted a significant role for the MPK4/MPK12 -HIGH LEAF TEMPERATURE 1 (HT1) signaling hub in CO₂ signaling. Initially, the recessive *ht1-1* and *ht1-2* mutants, carrying mutations in the protein kinase HT1, were isolated in a thermal imaging CO₂ screen. These mutants demonstrated a constantly decreased level of stomatal conductance combined with strong insensitivity to elevated and low CO₂ (Hashimoto et al., 2006). Other stomatal responses remained intact in the mutants, suggesting that HT1 acts as a negative regulator in CO₂ signaling. In the recessive *ht1-1* and *ht1-2* mutants, HT1 is incapable of inhibiting the SLAC1 activation, which results in the constitutive SLAC1 activity, constitutively closed stomata, and low stomatal conductance (Hashimoto et al., 2006). The lack of the protein kinase MPK12, similarly led to a specific, although partial, impairment of stomatal responsiveness to CO₂, while stomatal closure after ABA and light-to-darkness treatments remained the same as in wildtype plants (Hõrak et al., 2016; Jakobson et al., 2016; Tõldsepp et al., 2018). The MPK4, which is expressed in various plant tissues, including guard cells, functions together with MPK12 during CO₂-induced stomatal regulation (Hõrak et al., 2016; Lin & Chen, 2018). The double mutant mpk12 mpk4GC, with silencing MPK4 in the guard cells, demonstrated the complete lack of CO₂-induced stomatal responses and impaired activation of S-type anion currents by elevated CO_2/HCO_3^- (Tõldsepp et al., 2018). Along with the loss-of-function *ht1* mutants, the dominant ht1-3 and ht1-8D mutations with completely disrupted CO₂ responses were isolated. In ht1-3 and ht1-8D, the interaction of HT1 with MPK12 and MPK4 is disrupted, leading to constitutive activation of HT1 and inhibition of SLAC1, resulting in open stomata and high stomatal conductance (Hashimoto-Sugimoto et al., 2016; Hõrak et al., 2016). In response to elevated CO₂ concentration, MPK4 and MPK12 bind to HT1, resulting in the inhibition of HT1 (Hõrak et al., 2016; Jakobson et al., 2016; Tõldsepp et al., 2018; Takahashi et al., 2022). It activates downstream signaling that eventually promotes the activity of anion channels, although the exact mechanism is still not fully understood (Xue et al., 2011; Sierla et al., 2018) (Figure 6).

Two related protein kinases CONVERGENCE OF BLUE LIGHT AND CO₂ 1 and 2 (CBC1 and CBC2) were found to function in the same signaling pathway with HT1 in CO₂ signaling. These enzymes are involved in stomatal opening induced by low CO₂ concentrations and blue light (Hiyama et al., 2017). The double *cbc1 cbc2* mutant is insensitive to blue light and low CO₂, while the single *cbc1* and *cbc2* mutants demonstrate only slightly impaired stomatal responsiveness to the same stimuli. Interestingly, the double *cbc1 cbc2* mutant maintains ABA-induced stomatal closure. Further analysis demonstrated that CBCs physically interact with HT1 *in vivo* and HT1 phosphorylates CBC1 and CBC2. CBC protein kinases act downstream of HT1, which was demonstrated using *cbc1 cbc2 ht1-A109V* triple mutant. The dominant *ht1-A109V* mutant exhibits constitutively open stomatal phenotype, characterized by elevated stomatal conductance. However, *cbc1 cbc2 ht1-A109V* triple mutant demonstrates a closed stomatal phenotype, which is similar to *cbc1 cbc2* (Takahashi et al., 2022). Under low CO₂, HT1 phosphorylates and activates the CBC protein kinases, inhibiting S-type anion channels and stomatal closure (Hiyama et al., 2017; Zhang et al., 2020) (Figure 6). It was previously suggested that the MATE-type transporter RESISTANT TO HIGH CO₂ (RHC1) could act as a HCO₃⁻ sensing protein and function upstream of HT1, as *rhc1* mutant demonstrated impaired stomatal closure in response to high CO₂ (Tian et al., 2015). However, another study showed that RHC1 alone was able to produce ionic currents in oocytes that are not affected by NaHCO₃ (Wang et al., 2015) and *rhc1* had a wild-type stomatal response to elevated CO₂ treatment (Tõldsepp et al., 2018), which indicate that a role of RHC1 in CO₂ signaling should still be confirmed (Tian et al., 2015; Tõldsepp et al., 2018).

As mentioned above, SLAC1 plays a central role in stomatal closure in response to various changing conditions, including elevated CO_2 (Negi et al., 2008; Vahisalu et al., 2008). Interestingly, in addition to its main function as the anion channel, SLAC1 was suggested to be a part of CO_2/HCO_3^- sensing in guard cells. Several possible sites in SLAC1, which might be involved in CO_2 -dependent stomatal regulation, have been reported. To detect sites necessary for CO_2 stomatal response, transgenic plants expressing truncated SLAC1 proteins were generated, and computer-aided modelling was performed (Wang et al., 2015; Yamamoto et al., 2015; Zhang, et al., 2018b). It was shown that the R256 residue is important for the HCO_3^- activation of SLAC1 in oocytes and impairs high CO_2^- induced stomatal closure, but not ABA-mediated stomatal closure (Zhang, et al., 2018b). High CO_2 induces apoplastic malate accumulation (Rainer Hedrich et al., 1994), which can directly activate SLAC1 and provide a potential link between mesophyll and stomata in CO_2 regulation (Mimata et al., 2022).

The mechanism of stomatal opening under decreased CO₂ concentration has been characterized less than high CO₂-triggered stomatal closure. The main gap in our knowledge is understanding the signaling pathways that control the activation of AHAs under low CO₂ (Engineer et al., 2016). As shown recently, an increase in C_i inactivates AHAs through their dephosphorylation, leading to the inhibition of stomatal opening (Ando et al., 2022). Moreover, stomata in the ost2 mutants with constant AHA1 activity are insensitive to elevated CO₂ treatment (Costa et al., 2015). It was also reported that Munc13-like PROTON ATPASE TRANSLOCATION CONTROL 1 (PATROL1) is essential for stomatal opening under low CO₂ (Hashimoto-Sugimoto et al., 2013). PATROL1 is expressed in all plant cells, including guard cells and subsidiary cells, and controls the translocation of AHA1 from the inner membranes to the plasma membrane in the guard cells and subsidiary cells (Higaki et al., 2014). Some transporters also can contribute to low CO_2 stomatal opening by increasing osmotic pressure in the guard cell. The NRT1.1 modulates NO3- accumulation in the guard cells (Guo et al., 2003a), and ABCB14 imports malate from apoplasts (Lee et al., 2008).

Malate plays a dual role in the regulation of stomatal movement. It acts as an osmotically active ion involved in stomatal opening. During stomatal closure, malate which is a substrate for starch biosynthesis should be removed from the

guard cells to reduce osmotic pressure. Plants defective in starch biosynthesis demonstrate reduced stomatal responsiveness to elevated CO_2 , indicating that the synthesis of carbonates is involved in the regulation of turgor pressure during stomatal closure (Azoulay-Shemer et al., 2016). At the same time, malate in the apoplast promotes stomatal closure. The stomatal closure under elevated CO_2 levels can be influenced by the production of malate in the mesophyll. Apoplastic malate promotes stomatal closure by activation of anion channels, such as ALMT12 (Hedrich & Marten, 1993; Lawson et al., 2014; Sasaki et al., 2022) and SLAC1 (Mimata et al., 2022).

1.4.2 Stomatal movements triggered by illumination conditions

Both blue light and red light induce stomatal opening, although through different mechanisms. Red light activates photosynthesis in mesophyll, leading to a decrease in C_i (Lawson et al., 2002; Roelfsema et al., 2002) and triggering low CO_2 signaling in guard cells (Matrosova et al., 2015). Potentially, photosynthesis in the guard cells could be involved in recognizing light conditions (Lawson et al., 2002). The importance of low CO_2 signaling for the stomatal reaction to red light is highlighted by the fact that HT1 is essential for red light-induced stomatal opening. The *ht1-2* mutant demonstrates strong stomatal insensitivity to red light; however, this mutant opens stomata in response to blue light (Matrosova et al., 2015). Low CO_2 and blue light signaling in guard cells converge at CBC1 and CBC2, promoting stomatal opening by inhibiting S-type anion channels (Hiyama et al., 2017).

Blue light-induced stomatal opening involves phosphorylation of several signaling cascades, which leads to the activation H⁺-ATPase pump (Hiyama et al., 2017). Plants have multiple light receptors, including blue light receptors PHOTO-TROPINS 1 and 2 (PHOT1 and 2), blue and ultraviolet-A receptors CRYPTO-CHROMES 1 and 2 (CRY1 and 2), and red light receptors phytochromes (Phy A-E) (Franklin & Quail, 2010; Rai et al., 2020; Yang et al., 2020). The phot1 phot2 and *crv1 crv2* double mutants demonstrate an attenuated response to blue light, however these mutants respond differently at different fluence rates. Stomata of the cryl cry2 double mutant exhibit impaired responsiveness to blue light at fluence rates exceeding 1 μ mol m⁻² s⁻¹, while the *phot1 phot2* double mutant is unresponsive to blue light at fluence rates lower than 5 μ mol m⁻² s⁻¹ and shows impaired response at fluence rates higher than 5 μ mol m⁻² s⁻¹ (Kinoshita et al., 2001; Mao et al., 2005; Takemiya & Shimazaki, 2016). In contrast, stomata of the cryl cry2 phot1 phot2 quadruple mutant hardly open under blue light at any fluence rates. This indicates that CRY1/2 and PHOT1/2 act additively in mediating blue light stomatal opening (Mao et al., 2005). In addition, phyB was shown to be involved in red light-mediated stomatal opening, while the roles of other phytochromes in this process are still unknown (Wang et al., 2010; Yang et al., 2020).

PHOT1 and PHOT2 are light-activated protein kinases that phosphorylate the protein kinase BLUE LIGHT SIGNALING1 (BLUS1). Phosphorylation of BLUS1 leads to the activation of type 1 PROTEIN PHOSPHATASE 1 (PP1) and PP1 REGULATORY SUBUNIT2-LIKE PROTEIN1 (PRSL1). These reactions eventually activate H⁺-ATPase pumps, leading to stomatal opening (Elhaddad et al., 2014; Takemiya & Shimazaki, 2016; Matthews et al., 2020) (Figure 6). Stomata in the *ost2* mutants with constitutively active AHA1 do not respond to blue light and darkness (Costa et al., 2015; Yamauchi et al., 2016).

Increasing concentrations of sugars in guard cells contribute to the elevation of turgor pressure during stomatal opening under light. It was shown that starch degrades in guard cells illuminated with blue light (Santelia & Lawson, 2016; Flütsch & Santelia, 2021). Glucan hydrolases α -AMYLASE3 (AMY3) and β -AMYLASE1 (BAM1) mediate starch degradation upon illumination. The *amy3 bam1* double mutants open their stomata more slowly and to a lesser extent under blue light (Flütsch, et al., 2020b). STP1 and STP4, the main hexose sugar transporters in the guard cells, contribute to stomatal opening under light. In the *stp1 stp4* double mutants, light-induced stomatal opening is inhibited, leading to an impairment in CO₂ assimilation and biomass production (Flütsch, et al., 2020a). It should be noted that roles of organic metabolites, including glucose and sucrose, in stomatal opening are still not fully understood (Santelia & Lawson, 2016; Flütsch & Santelia, 2021).

The mechanism of stomatal closure induced by light-to-darkness transition is more complex. It might include unknown specific signaling events as well as deactivation of red and blue light signaling and an increase in C_i due to inactive photosynthesis and CO₂ production by respiration (Pridgeon & Hetherington, 2021). In 2015, the isolation of 5 mutants named open all night long 1 to 5 (opal 1 to 5) defective in stomatal closure during nighttime was reported (Costa et al., 2015). In contrast to other mutants with disrupted darkness-induced stomatal closure, the opal mutants close their stomata normally in response to high CO₂ and ABA. Later in 2017, it was reported that the phenotype of the opal5 mutant was caused by a mutation in At5g18410, encoding the PIR/SRA1/KLK subunit of the Arabidopsis SCAR/WAVE complex that controls actin cytoskeleton reorganization (Isner et al., 2017). Other studies have also demonstrated that reorganization of guard cell actin filaments is involved in stomatal closure in response to darkness and other stimuli. The high sugar responses 3 (hsr3) mutants demonstrate stomatal insensitivity to light-to-dark transition and ABA. The hsr3 mutations affect ACTIN RELATED PROTEIN C2 (ARPC2), which is one of the subunits of the ARP2/3 regulating actin remodelling (Jiang et al., 2012). The constitutive photomorphogenic 1 (cop1) mutants have constitutively open stomata in darkness, which are not responsive to blue and red light (Mao et al., 2005). COP1 is a RING-finger-type ubiquitin E3 ligase that functions downstream of CRY1/2 and PHOT1/2 and represses stomatal opening. COP1 is essential for the reorganization of tubulin, which is required for stomatal closure. The cop1 mutation is impaired in the activation of S-type anion channels (Khanna et al., 2014).

1.4.3 Low humidity-induced stomatal closure

One of the aspects of climate change is the decrease of relative air humidity in the atmosphere due to increased temperature (Vicente-Serrano et al., 2018). It leads to an increase in vapor pressure deficit (VPD), which is a difference between water-saturated vapor pressure at a given temperature and the actual water vapor pressure. Since an increased VPD leads to high transpiration in plants, stomatal closure is initiated to reduce excessive water loss. Despite extensive studies, it is still not known in all detail how guard cells sense changes in VPD (Pantin & Blatt, 2018; Grossiord et al., 2020; Jalakas et al., 2021). It should be noted that a rapid increase in VPD initially causes transient stomatal opening, also called "wrong way response", followed by stomatal closure. During the first minutes after an abrupt increase in VPD, epidermal cells rapidly lose water and turgor; this reduces their pressure on guard cells, leading to transient stomatal opening (Peak & Mott, 2011). High VPD-induced stomatal closure can involve hydroactive and hydropassive components (Peak & Mott, 2011; Buckley, 2016). The hydropassive mechanism suggests that guard cells in high VPD passively lose water and this results in a reduction of their turgor pressure and stomatal closure. Hydroactive regulation implies that high VPD activates signaling pathways in guard cells, which control ion channels (Pantin & Blatt, 2018; Hsu, et al., 2021a; Hsu, et al., 2021b; Jalakas et al., 2021).

A decrease in atmospheric humidity accompanied by enhanced water loss leads to conditions similar to drought stress. Therefore, high VPD-triggered stomatal closure is considered to be connected to ABA signaling (Sussmilch et al., 2017). It was reported that low humidity might induce ABA biosynthesis and increase the concentration of ABA in guard cells (Bauer et al., 2013; Sussmilch et al., 2017). The sextuple ABA receptor mutant pyrl pyl2 pyl4 pyl5 pyl8 demonstrates a delayed stomatal response to high VPD (Merilo et al., 2013, 2018). However, a transgenic guard-cell-specific ABA-insensitive line with the abil-1 mutation demonstrates a reduction in stomatal conductance under high VPD, suggesting a minor role of ABA in fast VPD-induced stomatal closure (Yaaran et al., 2019). Initially, a genetic screen employing thermal imaging under low air humidity led to the identification of ABA biosynthesis and signaling mutants (aba2-13 and ost1-4) (Xie et al., 2006). However, other studies showed that ABA deficiency does not affect stomatal response to humidity treatment (Assmann et al., 2000; Merilo et al., 2013, 2018). The ABA biosynthesis mutants nced3 nced5 and aba2-11 demonstrate a lack of the transient opening a short time upon an abrupt increase in VPD ("wrong way response") (Merilo et al., 2018; Buckley, 2019; Jalakas et al., 2021). ABA biosynthesis mutants might retain stomatal sensitivity to high VPD due to remaining trace ABA levels and/or due to the hydropassive mechanism. At the same time, the ABA-insensitive ost1 mutants demonstrate a severely impaired stomatal response to high VPD (Merilo et al., 2018; Jalakas et al., 2021). Another ABA-insensitive mutant ghr1-3 demonstrates only partially impaired stomatal closure in response to high VPD (Hsu, et al., 2021b). It can be explained by the findings showing that OST1 can be

activated by the B3-family Raf-like MAP Kinase Kinase Kinases (M3Ks), playing a role in stomatal closure induced by high VPD. The B3-family Raf-like M3Ks (M3K δ 1/RAF3, M3K δ 3/EDR1/RAF2, M3K δ 5/RAF6, M3K δ 6/SIS8/RAF5, M3K δ 7/RAF4, and CTR1/RAF1) are expressed in guard cells (Katsuta et al., 2020; Hsu, et al., 2021b). A central role in stomatal VPD response play M3K δ 5 and M3K δ 6, which were shown to activate OST1/SnRK2.6 in Arabidopsis meso-phyll protoplasts. The Raf-like kinase *m3k\delta1/\delta5/\delta6/\delta7 quadruple mutant demonstrates slower stomatal response to elevated VPD treatment (Hsu, et al., 2021b) (Figure 6).*

Although mutants lacking the anion channel SLAC1 maintain delayed stomatal responsiveness to high VPD, the triple *quac1-1 slac1-3 slah3-1* mutant demonstrated almost complete stomatal insensitivity to high VPD, suggesting that activation of both R- and S-type anion channels is required in dry air (Jalakas et al., 2021).



Figure 6. The simplified model of guard cell signaling in response to environmental stimuli. **Darkness.** In the presence of blue light, the photoreceptors PHOT1 and PHOT2 phosphorylate the protein kinase BLUS1, leading to the activation of PP1 and PRSL1. These events upregulate plasma membrane H⁺-ATPases, leading to stomatal opening. In darkness, this signaling pathway is not active, promoting stomatal closure. At the same time, photosynthesis is not functioning, resulting in an increase in C₁ levels and the activation of high CO₂ signaling. The purpura color indicates the inactive light opening pathway in darkness. **Elevated CO**₂ leads to an enhanced influx of CO₂ into the guard cells via the aquaporin PIP2;1. β CA1 and β CA4 catalyze CO₂ conversion to bicarbonate (HCO₃⁻) that acts as an intercellular signaling molecules. HCO₃⁻ promotes the formation of the complex between MPK12/MPK4 and HT1, leading to the inhibition of HT1 and

the activation of the downstream signaling components, including OST1, GHR1, and SLAC1, leading to stomatal closure. When C_i is low, HT1 is active and phosphorylates CBC1/CBC2, leading to inhibition/activation of complex signaling components, inducing stomatal opening. The brown color represents high CO₂ signaling in guard cells. High **VPD.** Sensing high VPD by plants is not yet fully understood. Increased VPD induces stomatal closure via OST1 activation, which can be promoted by Raf-like kinases or ABA signaling. A prolonged exposure to elevated VPD might induce ABA synthesis and activate ABA signaling, including PYR/PYL/RCAR, PP2C, OST1, GHR1 and CPKs. The yellow color represents high VPD signaling in guard cells. O3. Ozone induces an increase in apoplastic ROS, which can be sensed by some proteins, potentially including HPCA1. Exogenous ROS amplifies production of apoplastic ROS. Accumulation of ROS within the apoplast triggers a rapid increase in cytosolic Ca²⁺, which contributes to stomatal closure. OST1 regulates the activity of RBOHF. CPKs and MPKs contribute to stomatal closure mediated by ROS; however, the exact mechanism has not been fully identified. The green color represents signaling triggered by ozone in guard cells. The dotted lines represent possible signaling pathways, while the solid lines show the known signaling events in guard cells. The red arrows show activation or deactivation of OST1, GHR1, SLAC1, and QUAC1. Created with BioRender.com.

1.4.4 Ozone-mediated guard cell regulation

Ozone is a strong oxidant that is harmful to plants and animals and negatively affects crop yields. A prolonged exposure to high ozone concentrations leads to photosynthesis depression and triggers cell death in plants, which can be observed as collapsed leaves (Vainonen & Kangasjärvi, 2015). Ozone enters leaves through stomata and immediately degrades into ROS that activate multiple signaling cascades in the apoplast. Due to this, ozone is used as a tool to study apoplastic ROS signaling in plants. Since ozone uptake depends on stomatal function, ozone was successfully used in genetic screens for Arabidopsis stomatal mutants. For example, SLAC1, GHR1, and dominant HT1 mutations were identified in ozone mutant screens (Vahisalu et al., 2008; Sierla et al., 2018). Activation of apoplastic ROS signaling by ozone leads to fast stomatal closure, which can be observed as a fast reduction of stomatal conductance (Kollist et al., 2007; Vahisalu et al., 2010).

Plant cells are capable of producing ROS in various cellular compartments. ROS include hydroxyl radical (HO[•]), superoxide (O_2^{--}), hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂), singlet oxygen (¹O₂), and various forms of organic and inorganic peroxides (Sierla et al., 2016; Waszczak et al., 2018). Since ROS are extremely reactive molecules and can cause direct oxidative damage to DNA, proteins, and lipids, plants have to balance ROS production and accumulation (Castro et al., 2021). A rapid production of large amounts of ROS, termed as oxidative burst, can be triggered in response to plant infections as a part of plant defense mechanisms. Ozone-induced ROS burst mimics ROS accumulation during a pathogen attack (Mittler et al., 2022). ROS are involved in the regulation of various other processes in plants, including stomatal closure. It has been demonstrated that ROS play a role in regulation of several plant hormone signaling, particularly ABA, JA, SA and ET (Hasan et al., 2021). Plant cells express specialized enzymes that produce ROS involved in signaling in plants. Respiratory Burst Oxidase Homologues (RBOHs) are calcium-dependent NADPH oxidases that control extracellular ROS. Other apoplastic enzymes, including SHAM-sensitive peroxidases, can be also involved in the ROS formation (Sierla et al., 2016; Waszczak et al., 2018). Aquaporins can facilitate ROS transportation across plasma membrane. PIP1,4 and PIP2,1 mediate an influx of apoplastic H_2O_2 to the cytosol during immune signaling and ABA-dependent stomatal closure (Tian et al., 2016; Rodrigues et al., 2017).

Although many ozone-sensitive mutants have been identified, the exact mechanism of ozone or ROS perception still remains obscure. A possible receptor for ROS/ozone is HYDROGEN-PEROXIDE-INDUCED CA^{2+} INCREASES 1 (HPCA1), that is a receptor-like protein kinase involved in ROS sensing (Wu et al., 2020). The *hpca1* mutants demonstrate lower increases in cytosolic Ca^{2+} concentration in response to H_2O_2 as well as impaired H_2O_2 -triggered stomatal closure. OST1 and GHR1 are involved in guard cell signaling triggered by ABA and other environmental stimuli and are also required for ROS/ozone-triggered stomatal closure (Mustilli et al., 2002; Kwak et al., 2003; Shang et al., 2016; Sierla et al., 2018). CPKs, in particular CPK3, CPK6, CPK21, and CPK23, are also involved in ozone-induced stomatal closure (Mori et al., 2006; Munemasa, et al., 2011; Merilo et al., 2013; Maierhofer et al., 2014).

In plants, various biotic and abiotic stresses activate MPK signaling cascades. Many MPKs are highly expressed in guard cells (Jammes et al., 2009). The MPK cascades consist of three subsequently acting protein kinases: a MAP kinase kinase kinase (MAPKKK), a MAP kinase kinase (MAPKK) and MAP kinase (MAPK) (Davis, 2000; Schaeffer & Weber, 1999). It was shown that exposure to ozone leads to the activation of MPKs and increases their gene expression (Hasan et al., 2021). Ozone-induced activation of MPK3 and MPK6 (Ahlfors et al., 2004) plays a role in plant sensitivity to ozone as MPK6-silenced plants and *mpk3* lossof-function lines develop more ozone-induced lesions than wild-type plants (Miles et al., 2005). However, in another study, sensitivity to ozone in the *mpk6* mutant was not detected (Leppälä et al., 2022). Cold and salt stress activate the MEKK1-MKK1/2-MPK4/6 signaling cascade, which also interacts with ROS. MEKK1 is activated and stabilized by H_2O_2 , and MPK4/6 are upregulated by ROS and biotic stresses (Teige et al., 2004; Vainonen & Kangasjärvi, 2015). In response to pathogen attack, MKK4 is activated by MEKK1 (Suarez-Rodriguez et al., 2007). Moreover, in *Brassica napus*, H₂O₂ activates MPK4 that positively regulates ROS production (Zhang et al., 2015) (Figure 6).

Some phytohormones regulate ROS-dependent signaling and control gene expression in response to ozone-induced oxidative stress (Xia et al., 2015). Thus, it was shown that ET promotes O_3 -induced cell death, while JA prevents ozone-triggered lesions (Rao et al., 2002; Tuominen et al., 2004; Xu et al., 2015). An exposure to ozone can increase the total level of SA (Marchica et al., 2022), protecting plants against the development of lesions after ozone treatments (Rao &
Davis, 1999). Ozone might increase ABA concentration through a direct oxidation of ABA precursors (McAdam et al., 2017). Sensing of ozone by guard cells depends on ABA signaling, as evidenced by impaired stomatal closure induced by ozone in the *pyr1 pyl1 pyl2 pyl4* mutant in gas-exchange experiments (Merilo et al., 2013).

2. AIMS

The role of ABA in promoting stomatal closure is well-known. Many publications demonstrated that ABA biosynthesis and signaling are involved in controlling stomatal conductance and stomatal reactions to changing CO₂, darkness, low air humidity, and ozone. However, contributions of other hormones to modulating stomatal conductance are studied significantly less. The aim of the current thesis was to study the roles of plant hormones, such as JA, SA, ET, and SLs, in controlling stomatal functioning of intact plants using a whole rosette gas-exchange system.

The specific aims of the research were as follows:

- estimate impacts of hormones on controlling whole-plant stomatal conductance;
- study a possible connection between SLs and ABA signaling in the regulation of stomatal conductance;
- examine the roles of JA, SA, and ET signaling and biosynthesis in stomatal responses to various stimuli promoting stomatal closure, such as elevated CO₂, darkness, ABA spray, low relative air humidity, and ozone pulse.

3. MATERIALS AND METHODS

The detailed experimental procedure used for preparing articles I–III described in the Materials and Methods sections of the corresponding publications. The main methods and methodology data are described briefly below.

Plants growth

The soil for growing plants contained peat and vermiculite in the ratio of 4:3 (v:v).

Arabidopsis plants for gas exchange measurements were grown in specialized pots covered with glass plates with holes in the middle. A few seeds were put on soil in each pot and after germination one plant was allowed to grow through the hole in the glass plate. The holes in the glass plate were waxed before the experiments to prevent water evaporation from the soil. Arabidopsis plants were grown in the growth chambers (AR-66LX and AR-22L, Percival Scientific, IA, USA) with the 12 h/12 h (or 10 h/14 h for ET mutants) light/darkness photoperiod, 23/18 °C day/night temperature, 150 μ mol m⁻² s⁻¹ (or 250 μ mol m⁻² s⁻¹ for ET mutants) light intensity and 70% relative air humidity. Arabidopsis plants were watered twice a week.

Tomato plants were grown in the growth chambers with 12 h/12 h light to dark photoperiod, 23/18 °C day to night temperature, 250 μ mol m⁻² s⁻¹ light intensity and 70% relative air humidity. Plants were watered twice a week. The 3 to 4 weeks-old plants were used for gas-exchange measurements.

Mutants used in this study

Table 1 contains a brief description of the mutants used in this study. All Arabidopsis mutants are in the Col-0 genetic background. The tomato *jail-1* mutant is in the Castlemart genetic background.

Genotype	Mutation	Description	Reference		
JA biosynthesis and signaling					
dde2-2 (delayed- dehiscence 2)	transposon insertion	defective in ALLENE OXIDE SYNTHASE (AOS) gene, has non- functional JA biosynthesis	(Von Malek et al., 2002)		
coi1-16 (coronatine insensitive 1)	ethylmethane sulfonate (EMS)- induced	defective in JA receptor	(Ellis & Turner, 2002)		
jai1-1 (jasmonic acid-insensitive-1)	fast-neutron-induced deletion in tomato (<i>S. lycopersicum</i>)	does not express the JAI1 protein, which is homologous to the Arabidopsis COI1	(Li et al., 2001, 2004b)		
SA biosynthesis and s	signaling				
sid2-1 (salicylic acid induction-deficient 1)	EMS-induced	defective in isochorismate synthase in the ICS pathway of SA biosynthesis	(Nawrath & Métraux, 1999)		
npr1-1 (nonexpressor of pathogenesis- related genes 1)	EMS-induced	defective in SA signaling	(Cao et al., 1997)		
ET biosynthesis and signaling					
ein2-1 (ethylene insensitive 2)	EMS-induced	defective in ET signaling	(Guzmán & Ecker, 1990)		
etr1-6 (ethylene response 1)	EMS-induced	defective in ET signaling	(Hua & Meyerowitz, 1998)		
etr2-3 (ethylene response 2)	T-DNA insertion	defective in ET perception	(Hua & Meyerowitz, 1998)		
etr2-3 ein4-4 ers2-3 (ethylene response 2, ethylene insensitive 4, ethylene response sensor 2)	<i>etr2-3</i> and <i>ein4-4</i> – EMS-induced; <i>ers2-3</i> – T-DNA insertion	loss-of-function ET receptor triple mutant	(Hua & Meyerowitz, 1998)		
cs16651	T-DNA insertions, amiRNA silencing	ACC-synthase octuple mutant: acs1-1acs2- 1acs4-1acs5-2acs6- 1acs7-1acs9-1 with silenced ACS8 and ACS11 by amiRNA	(Tsuchisaka et al., 2009)		

Genotype	Mutation	Description	Reference	
SLs signaling			•	
max2-4 (more axillary branches 2)	T-DNA insertion, SALK_028336	defective in SL perception	(Bennett et al., 2006)	
ABA biosynthesis and signaling				
aba2-11 (ABA deficient 2)	small deletion	disruption in convention of xanthoxin to ABA- aldehyde	(González- Guzmán et al., 2002)	
ost1-3 (open stomata 1)	T-DNA insertion, SALK_008068	knockout mutation in ABA-activated protein kinase OST1	(Yoshida et al., 2002)	
ghr1-3 (guard cell hydrogen peroxide- resistant 1)	T-DNA insertion, GK_760C07	knockout of the leucine-rich repeat receptor-like protein GHR1 involved in activation of SLAC1	(Hua et al., 2012)	
JA and SA double m	utants		•	
coi1-16 sid2-1	EMS-induced	defective in JA signaling and SA biosynthesis	(Xu et al., 2015)	
coil-16 npr1-1	EMS-induced	defective in JA and SA signaling	(Vuorinen et al., 2021)	
JA, SA and ET triple mutants				
dde2-2 ein2-1 sid2-2	<i>dde2-2</i> – transposon insertion; <i>ein2-1</i> and <i>sid2-1</i> – EMS-induced	defective in JA biosynthesis, ET signaling, and SA biosynthesis	(Tsuda et al., 2009)	
coi1-16 ein2-1 sid2-1	EMS-induced	defective in JA signaling, ET signaling and, SA biosynthesis	(Xu et al., 2015)	

Gas-exchange measurements

A custom-made eight-chamber gas-exchange device was used for gas-exchange measurements in Arabidopsis plants (Kollist et al., 2007). Plants were stabilized for at least 1 h before experiments in the device under the following conditions: 150 μ mol m⁻² s⁻¹ (or 250 μ mol m⁻² s⁻¹ for ET mutants) light intensity, 70% relative air humidity, and ~400 μ L L⁻¹ CO₂. After pre-incubation of the plants, stimuli of interest were applied: high concentration of CO₂ (~800 μ L L⁻¹), darkness, decreased air humidity (about 30% in relative values), 3-min ozone pulse, or spraying with the solutions of ABA, MeJA, and SA. For the mock treatments, the solutions containing only ethanol and Silwet L-77 were sprayed on plants. Changes in stomatal conductance were monitored after treatment applications.

A four-chamber gas-exchange system was used for measurements in tomato plants (Hõrak et al., 2017). Plants were stabilized 1 h before experiments in the sealed chambers with 250 µmol m⁻² s⁻¹ light intensity, 70% relative air humidity and ~400 µL L⁻¹ CO₂. After stabilization of plants, high (~800 µL L⁻¹) or low concentrations of CO₂ (~100 µL L⁻¹) were applied and changes in stomatal conductance were monitored.

Stomatal conductance was calculated as described in Kollist et al. 2007.

Stomatal density measurements

The 10th leaves of 8-week-old plants were collected, and the abaxial side of the leaves was covered with a dental resin. The solidified dental resin containing the leaf replica was then covered with nail polish. After solidification, the nail polish was covered with transparent scotch tape and transferred on a microscope glass slide. The samples were analyzed using a microscope. For each line, 10 samples were analyzed. Stomatal density was calculated by dividing the number of stomata by the examined area and expressed in stomata mm⁻².

Data analysis

All experiments were repeated at least three times with similar results. To characterize stomatal movements in response to various factors promoting stomatal closure, additional parameters were calculated. Changes in stomatal conductance were calculated as a difference between stomatal conductance values before and at a certain time after a stimulus was applied. The initial rates of changes in stomatal conductance were calculated as linear slopes of the curve, reflecting shorttime changes in stomatal conductance after the application of a treatment.

The paired Student's t-test (STATISTICA 7.1) was used to estimate the effect of hormones on stomatal aperture and stomatal conductance. ANOVA (one-way analysis of variance) was used to detect any statistically significant differences between groups in the experiments. HSD test (Tukey's honestly significant difference) was used to compare multiple groups of samples. Dunnett's post hoc test was used to estimate the difference between wild-type plants and mutant lines. All effects were considered significant at $P \le 0.05$.

4. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

4.1 Hormonal control of stomatal conductance

4.1.1 The impacts of JA, SA, and ET in the regulation of steady-state stomatal conductance

Steady-state stomatal conductance is influenced by various environmental and inner factors. Hormones are considered to play a significant role in this process. For example, an accumulation of ABA in plants leads to a dramatic reduction in stomatal conductance (Franks & Farquhar, 2001; Pantin et al., 2013). During drought stress, plants synthesize ABA, which initiates the signaling cascade leading to the efflux of water from guard cells and the subsequent stomatal closure, reducing water loss from plants via evaporation. A disruption in ABA biosynthesis or signaling significantly enhances steady-state stomatal conductance even under unstressed conditions (Merilo et al., 2013, 2018; Jalakas et al., 2021). Other plant hormones can be also involved in the control of stomatal apertures regulating the fluxes of water vapor and CO₂. JA and SA are the well-known plant defense hormones, governing the plant defense against mechanical damages and pathogen infections, respectively. Some studies demonstrated an induction of stomatal closure by these hormones (Munemasa et al., 2007; Khokon et al., 2011; Geng et al., 2016). ET also plays a crucial role in plant immunity and is involved in plant-pathogen interaction (Ravanbakhsh et al., 2018; Shekhawat et al., 2023).

In our study, we investigated JA, SA, and ET role in controlling steady-state stomatal conductance under standard conditions. In order to address this question, we compared stomatal conductance in wild-type plants with that of plants carrying mutations in JA, SA, and ET biosynthesis and signaling to reveal possible effects of these hormones on steady-state stomatal conductance. We measured whole-plant stomatal conductance in the tested mutants using a custommade gas-exchange device under the conditions which either promoted stomatal opening or stomatal closure (Kollist et al., 2007) (Figure 7). The mutants with disrupted JA, SA and ET biosynthesis and signaling have been well-characterized and published before (Table 1).



Figure 7. Steady-state stomatal conductance of the JA, SA, and ET biosynthesis and signaling mutants (modified from ref. II). Whole-plant stomatal conductance was monitored in Arabidopsis plants at the age of 3–4 weeks (a, b, d, e, f). Stomatal conductance was also measured in the top leaves of 3–4-weeks-old *Solanum lycopersicum* (tomato) plants (c). Plants were grown under a light intensity of 150 µmol m⁻² s⁻¹ (a, b, e, f) or 250 µmol m⁻² s⁻¹ (c, d). One of three experiments is shown for ET mutants (d). The boxes extend from the 25th to the 75th percentiles, with the horizontal lines plotted at the median values. The individual data points are shown as dots whereas the whiskers are the minimum and maximum values (n = 4–10). Asterisks show significant differences between mutants and the wild type (one-way ANOVA followed by Dunnett's post hoc test; P < 0.05).

Stomatal conductance in the JA signaling Arabidopsis coil-16 and tomato jail-1 mutants was not different from that in the wild-type plants (Figure 7a, c). However, the JA biosynthesis dde2-2 single mutant demonstrated a 20% reduction in stomatal conductance compared to the wild-type plants (Figure 7a). Interestingly, it was previously reported that JA negatively regulates stomatal development in Arabidopsis cotyledons, potentially controlling steady-state stomatal conductance. In this publication, cotyledons of the *coil-16* mutant had a higher stomatal index and three times more clustered stomata than wild-type plants (Han et al., 2018). If wild-type seedlings were germinated on MeJA-containing media, the stomatal index in cotyledons was lowered in comparison with plants germinated on the media without adding MeJA (Han et al., 2018). It is not clear how JA could affect stomatal development in 3-4 weeks-old plants that were employed in this study. It is possible that stomatal aperture in dde_{2-2} was reduced due to the low level of oxylipins, the precursors of JA in its biosynthetic pathway, that activate signaling pathways independent of COI1 (Savchenko et al., 2014). Further studies are required to reveal potential connections between the *dde2-2* mutation and stomatal regulation.

The levels of stomatal conductance in the *sid2-1* and *npr1-1* single mutants did not differ significantly from that in the wild-type plants (Figure 7a, b), indicating that a disruption in SA biosynthesis or signaling did not affect steady-state stomatal conductance. However, it was previously noticed that SA over-accumulating mutants exhibited decreased stomatal aperture and increased resistance to drought. Thus, this hormone may have a role in the regulation of stomatal conductance upon activation of its biosynthesis (Miura et al., 2013).

Based on our gas-exchange measurements, stomatal conductance in ET single mutants (etr1-6 and etr2-3) was not statistically different from the control plants. However, we observed that the triple mutant etr2-3 ein4-4 ers2-3 lacking the ethylene receptors had 35% elevated stomatal conductance compared to the wildtype plants in two of three experiments (Figure 7d). In one of the experiments, stomatal conductance in etr2-3 ein4-4 ers2-3 was elevated, but not significantly. The *ein2-1* single mutant demonstrates decreased stomatal conductance compared to wild-type plants (Figure 7e). The ethylene biosynthesis octuple ACC synthase mutant cs16651 mutant had slightly lower stomatal conductance than the wild-type plants, although the difference was not statistically significant. The ET receptors have overlapping functions and a high level of redundancy. When one receptor is inactive, other receptors are potentially able to substitute its function (Theologis, 1998; Cancel & Larsen, 2002; Qu et al., 2007). At the same time, ET signaling is quite sophisticated as the ET receptors have independent roles, which can potentially explain the variations observed in stomatal conductance among various ET receptor mutants (Wilson et al., 2014; Bakshi et al., 2015, 2018). Still, our results indicate that the ET receptors ETR2, EIN4, and ERS2 as well as EIN2 and ET biosynthesis might regulate stomatal conductance, indicating that ET is a positive regulator of stomatal conductance. Some publications have suggested that ET is involved in stomatal opening (Merritt et al., 2001; Tanaka et al., 2005, 2006; Iqbal et al., 2011). Further research should clarify roles of individual ET receptors in controlling whole-plant steady-state stomatal conductance.

In order to investigate possible interactions between JA, SA, and ET in the regulation of stomatal conductance, we tested double and triple mutants impaired in functioning these hormones. The double JA and SA mutants (coil-16 sid2-1 and *coil-16 npr1-1*) demonstrated the wild-type levels of stomatal conductance (Figure 7b). However, stomatal conductance in the triple mutants dde2-2 ein2-1 sid2-2 and coi1-16 ein2-1 sid2-1 was lower by around 30% in comparison with wild-type plants (Figure 7f). Thus, adding the *ein2-1* mutation to the defects in JA and SA biosynthesis and signaling resulted in the reduced level of stomatal conductance. Moreover, the *dde2-2 ein2-1 sid2-2* mutant also contains the *dde2-2* mutation, which alone was able to decrease stomatal conductance, while sid2-1 demonstrated wild-type stomatal conductance. Decreased stomatal conductance in the triple mutants reflects the complex interactions between the hormonal signaling triggered by JA, SA, and ET. The antagonism crosstalk between SA and JA is well documented, showing that one hormone blocks the production and transcription of another (Doares et al., 1995; Spoel et al., 2003; Van der Does et al., 2013; Caarls et al., 2015). However, some studies suggested that the relation between JA and SA is not only antagonistic. Researchers demonstrated that the defense system activated by both JA and SA is involved in protection against pathogens (Yamada et al., 2012; Tamaoki et al., 2013). It was also reported that SA receptors can promote JA signaling (Liu et al., 2016). It is possible that an

outcome from the interaction between JA and SA could depend on the relative concentrations of these two hormones (Mur et al., 2006). Moreover, JA and ET interact in the regulation of development, growth, and defense response (Lorenzo et al., 2003; Adams & Turner, 2010; Song et al., 2014; J. Kim et al., 2015). Experiments using epidermal peels showed that ET signaling inhibits JA signaling in the guard cells (Munemasa et al., 2019). Additional studies are required to reveal which aspects of stomatal regulation are affected in the triple mutants: stomatal aperture or stomatal development.

Taking together, our results indicate that the disruptions in JA, SA and ET biosynthesis and signaling did not dramatically affect steady-state stomatal conductance. However, we noticed some effects related to specific mutations in JA biosynthesis and ET signaling, which might influence steady-state stomatal conductance. Our data also indicate a potential interaction between JA, SA, and ET in regulating stomatal conductance.

4.1.2 MAX2 controls stomatal conductance independently of ABA biosynthesis and signaling

SLs are plant hormones that regulate plant-environment interactions, particularly the plant defense against pathogenic bacteria. It has been proposed that the signaling triggered by SLs regulates stomatal functioning by inducing stomatal closure to protect plants against pathogens, although the exact mechanism is still not well understood. Mutants with impaired SL signaling have more open stomata, leading to enhanced ozone sensitivity and susceptibility to pathogens (Piisilä et al., 2015).

We decided to test the hypothesis that SL and ABA activate the same signaling pathways in guard cells. To address this question, the max2-4 mutant, lacking the F-box protein MAX2 involved in SL signaling, was crossed with the ABAinsensitive ghr1-3 and ost1-3 mutants and the ABA biosynthesis mutant aba2-11 (González-Guzmán et al., 2002; Yoshida et al., 2002; Sierla et al., 2018). Wholerosette stomatal conductance was measured in the single and double mutants at the age of 3–4 weeks by using a custom-made gas-exchange system (Kollist et al., 2007). As reported previously by Piisilä et al. (2015), the max2-4 mutant demonstrated twice higher stomatal conductance than wild-type plants (Figure 8a). Similarly, ABA biosynthesis and signaling mutants had significantly enhanced stomatal conductance. The double mutants (aba2-11 max2-4, ghr1-3 max2-4, and ost1-3 max2-4) demonstrated higher stomatal conductance than the corresponding single mutants (Figure 8a), demonstrating the additive effect between the max2-4 mutation and impaired ABA biosynthesis and signaling. These results allowed us to conclude that MAX2-dependent SL regulation of stomatal conductance was independent from ABA biosynthesis and signaling.

The control of stomatal conductance by ABA has been well-documented and confirmed in many ABA biosynthesis and signaling mutants. Thus, in the *aba2* mutants, the disrupted convention of xanthoxin to ABA-aldehyde resulted in

~20–25% of the wild-type ABA concentration (González-Guzmán et al., 2002) and dramatically enhanced stomatal conductance (Figure 8a) (Merilo et al., 2013, 2018). The *ost1-3* and *ghr1-3* mutants lacking SLAC1 activation by ABA show constantly enhanced stomatal conductance. In addition, ABA deficient and ABA receptor mutants frequently have increased stomatal density which also contributes to elevated stomatal conductance (Tanaka et al., 2013; Jalakas et al., 2018; Merilo et al., 2018). At the same time, the mechanism leading to enhanced stomatal conductance in *max2* is less understood, however, our results directly indicate that it does not depend on ABA level or signaling. To investigate whether the lack of MAX2 would affect stomatal development, we measured stomatal density in the *max2-4* mutant. We found that stomatal density in *max2-4* (approximately 78 stomata mm⁻²) was not statistically different from stomatal density in the Col-0 plants (approximately 86 stomata mm⁻²) (Figure 8b).

To sum up, MAX2-dependent SL signaling in the regulation of stomatal conductance is independent of ABA biosynthesis and signaling. At the same time, it does not influence stomatal density. Since *max2-4* demonstrates increased stomatal aperture (Piisilä et al., 2015) and unaffected stomatal density (Figure 8b), further studies should reveal how SLs regulate turgor pressure in guard cells.



Figure 8. MAX2 regulates stomatal conductance independently of ABA and does not influence stomatal density (modified from ref I). Whole-rosette stomatal conductance of single and double mutants was measured at the age of 3–4 weeks (a). Stomatal density of *max2-4* and the wild-type plants was measured when the plants started to flower at the age of 8 weeks (b). The boxes extend from the 25th to the 75th percentiles, with the horizontal lines plotted at the median values. The individual data points are shown as dots whereas the whiskers are the minimum and maximum values (n = 4–10). Different letters indicate statistically significant differences between groups (one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey HSD (a) and Dunnett's post hoc test (b); P < 0.05).

4.1.3 Stomata are significantly more sensitive to ABA than to MeJA and SA

Numerous studies demonstrated that JA and SA can induce stomatal closure in epidermal peels (Mori et al., 2001; Munemasa et al., 2007; Khokon et al., 2011; Geng et al., 2016). Our results showed that plants with reduced levels of SA and JA or impaired JA or SA signaling had only minor alterations in steady-state stomatal conductance, while impairments in ABA biosynthesis or signaling significantly enhanced stomatal conductance (Figures 7 and 8). We decided to address sensitivity of stomata to externally applied ABA, MeJA, and SA by spraying these hormones on intact Arabidopsis plants and monitoring stomatal conductance during 23 h with gas-exchange devices.

Spraying with 5 μ M ABA induced fast and prolonged stomatal closure, which was still detectable 23 h after the treatment (II, Supplemental Fig. 9a). MeJA or SA were less efficient regarding triggering stomatal closure even in significantly higher concentrations (Figure 9b, c). Interestingly, stomatal conductance was slightly, but noticeably increased in response to the mock treatments, which could be explained by the brief wetting of leaves or the temporary increase in humidity in the chambers (Panchal et al., 2016; Yokoyama et al., 2019). Spraying MeJA in concentrations from 50 to 200 μ M inhibited this type of stomatal closure. In 80 min, stomatal conductance was reduced by 5–10% of its initial level in the plants sprayed with MeJA (Figure 9b). Plants treated with SA in the concentration range from 200 to 1000 μ M demonstrated the same profile of time-resolved stomatal conductance as the plants sprayed with the mock (Figure 9c).

Potentially, the differences between the hormonal treatments could be explained by inefficient uptake of the sprayed MeJA and SA by plant cells. To confirm that spraying plants with ABA, MeJA and SA led to a penetration of these hormones into the leaves, we measured transcript levels of hormone-responsive marker genes. The spraying with MeJA and SA led to the accumulation of the JAZ1 and WRKY38 transcripts, respectively (Figure 9d, e). Additionally, spraying with 5 µM ABA resulted in over a 100-fold increase in ABA-responsive HAI1 transcript (P<0.01 by paired t-test) (II, Supplemental Fig. 9f). The uptake of MeJA and SA by guard cells was confirmed by the increased expression levels of JAZ1 and WRKY38 in guard cell-enriched epidermal fractions (Figure 9f, g). These results suggest that sprayed MeJA and SA penetrated leaves and were taken up by guard cells, being efficient in the induction of biological effects, although efficient stomatal closure was not observed. According to the previous research, the estimated concentration of JA and SA in guard-cell-enriched epidermal peels were at the levels of approximately 9 pg mg⁻¹ fresh weight (or 40 pmol g⁻¹) and 115 pg mg⁻¹ fresh weight (or 0.83 nmol g⁻¹), respectively (David et al., 2020). Similar concentration ranges for JA and SA were detected in whole Arabidopsis leaves (Forcat et al., 2008; Pan et al., 2010). In our study, we used the concentrations of MeJA and SA solutions which were significantly higher than the levels

of these hormones in guard cells and were sufficient for studying their biological effects on guard cells.

As a complementary method of studying the effects of JA and SA on stomatal conductance, we measured stomatal apertures in epidermal peels after 3 h in the mock and hormonal solutions (Figure 9h). After incubation of the epidermal peels in 5 μ M ABA, stomatal apertures were reduced 2.7-fold compared with the mock treatments. The solutions containing 400 and 1000 μ M MeJA induced stomatal closure by 15% and 26%, respectively, compared with the mock treatments. Incubation of epidermal peels in the SA solutions induced detectable stomatal closure only when the SA with a concentration of 1000 μ M was applied.

Our results indicate that JA and SA are significantly less efficient in triggering stomatal closure than ABA, which is a key hormone in the regulation of stomatal movements. Conflicting findings regarding the effectiveness of MeJA in inducing stomatal closure have been published. Savchenko et al. (2014) demonstrated that MeJA is less efficient in inducing stomatal closure compared to ABA and ODPA, the JA precursor (Savchenko et al., 2014). In another study, no MeJA-induced stomatal closure was observed (Montillet et al., 2013). However, other studies demonstrated efficient MeJA-triggered stomatal closure (Munemasa et al., 2007; Hossain et al., 2011). Similarly, the involvement of SA in promoting stomatal closure has been established in many studies (Mori et al., 2001; Khokon et al., 2011). Interestingly, a recent report indicated that an accumulation of SA under constant light was associated with stomatal opening and preventing pathogeninduced stomatal closure (Lajeunesse et al., 2023). Stomatal closure induced by MeJA and SA was mostly demonstrated in experiments using epidermal peels, while in this study we used intact plants and measured whole-plant stomatal conductance. It is also possible that growth conditions in various labs can influence guard cell regulation and stomatal sensitivity to hormones. Our results also indicate that MeJA and SA efficiently trigger stomatal closure in response to high hormone concentrations and longer incubation times, as can be achieved by soaking epidermal peels in hormonal solutions. Our results demonstrate that MeJA and SA are significantly less efficient in promoting stomatal closure than ABA.



Figure 9. Effects of ABA, MeJA, and SA in promoting stomatal closure in Arabidopsis thaliana (copied from ref II). Arabidopsis plants (Col-0) at the age of 3-4 weeks were sprayed with ABA (a), MeJA (b), or SA (c), in various concentrations. Time courses are shown for stomatal conductance (average \pm SE, n = 4 for ABA, n = 16–24 for MeJA and SA). Relative expression of JAZ1 and WRKY38 after MeJA (d) and SA (e) treatments, respectively, in plants treated as in (b) and (c) (n = 3). The same transcripts were quantified in guard-cell-enriched epidermal fractions (GC-enriched) collected from MeJA- and SA-treated plants (n = 4) (f and g). Asterisks show significant differences between mock and hormonal treatments (one-way ANOVA, followed by Dunnett's post hoc test; P < 0.05). (h) ABA demonstrates a significantly higher potency to induce stomatal closure in stomatal assays than MeJA and SA. Epidermal peels were collected from plants at the age of 4-5 weeks and incubated in stomatal opening buffer supplemented with mock (ethanol), ABA, MeJA, or SA. The width of stomatal apertures was measured after exposure for 3 h (n = 9-10 individual plants). The boxes extend from the 25th to the 75th percentiles, with the horizontal lines plotted at the median values. The individual data points are shown as dots, whereas the whiskers are the minimum and maximum values. Asterisks show statistically significant differences between the mock (-) and the hormonal treatment (+) by repeated-measures ANOVA (P < 0.05).

4.2 Roles of hormones for stomatal regulation in response to environmental factors

As demonstrated here and in numerous studies before, ABA signaling is involved in stomatal regulation by environmental stimuli such as elevated CO₂, darkness and low air humidity (Chater et al., 2015; Gonzalez-Guzmann 2012; Merilo et al., 2013, 2018). Potential roles for other hormones, including JA, SA, and ET, controlling stomatal responses to environmental stimuli has not been comprehensively addressed. In order to resolve this question, we tested stomatal responses to stimuli promoting stomatal closure in the mutants defective in JA, SA and ET biosynthesis or signaling. The 3–4 weeks-old plants were incubated in a gas-exchange device and changes in stomatal conductance were monitored upon application of elevated CO₂, darkness, low humidity, ozone, or ABA spray.

4.2.1 CO₂- and light-induced stomatal movements

Light-dependent stomatal reactions are crucial for optimizing photosynthesis and minimizing unnecessary water loss from leaves. Stomata are able to recognize both light conditions and Ci, adjusting stomatal apertures for CO2 uptake (Engineer et al., 2016; Matthews et al., 2020). Changing concentrations of atmospheric CO₂ influence C_i and also induce stomatal closure or opening. The previous studies performed in our lab and by other researchers showed that ABA signaling can modulate high CO2- and darkness-induced stomatal closure. Thus, the mutants lacking ABA receptors demonstrated impaired stomatal closure in response to elevated CO₂ and darkness (Merilo et al., 2013; Chater et al., 2015). The protein kinase OST1 and receptor-like protein pseudokinase GHR1, being crucial for ABA signaling in guard cells, are also required for stomatal closure triggered by elevated CO₂ and darkness (Merilo et al., 2013; Sierla et al., 2018). To study the impacts of JA, SA, and ET on stomatal regulation by CO₂ and illumination conditions, we monitored whole-plant stomatal conductance in the mutants defective in biosynthesis and signaling of these hormones upon application of changing CO₂ or an artificial darkness period followed by plant recovery under the initial conditions.

The wild-type Arabidopsis plants closed their stomata in response to the transition from ambient (approximately 420 μ l L⁻¹) CO₂ to elevated (approximately 800 μ l L⁻¹) CO₂ (Figure 10) or from light to darkness (Figure 11). Both elevated CO₂ and darkness treatments led to a decrease in stomatal conductance in wildtype plants by approximately 40% and 50% of the initial level, respectively (Figure 10 and 11). The subsequent application of ambient CO₂ or re-illumination led to stomatal re-opening and to an increase in stomatal conductance to almost the initial values after approximately 30 min. The same treatments induced similar changes in stomatal movements in all the studied JA and SA biosynthesis and signaling mutants (Figure 10 and 11). Thus, pronounced stomatal closure in response to elevated CO₂ and darkness was observed in the *dde2-2*, *coil-16*, *nprl-1*, and *sid2-1* mutants. The changes in stomatal conductance, triggered by the application of these treatments, were highly similar to those observed in the wild-type plants (Figure 10 and 11). The subsequent application of the initial conditions (the ambient concentration of CO₂ or re-illumination) led to stomatal re-opening in the JA and SA mutants, resembling that in the wild-type plants. Surprisingly, the *sid2-1* mutant demonstrated slightly slower stomatal re-opening during the recovery period under both ambient CO₂ and re-illumination (the initial slopes of stomatal conductance recovery, P = 0.003 and P = 0.028, respectively, according to Dunnett's post hoc test) (II, Fig. 2i and Supplemental Fig. 4g). It can be related with a role of SA in sustaining stomatal opening under constant light and preventing pathogen- and ABA-triggered stomatal closure (Lajeunesse et al., 2023). Our data show that SA might enhance the recovery of stomata from elevated CO₂ or darkness. Further studies are needed to elucidate SA-dependent signaling pathways in these processes.

To further address the possible involvement of JA signaling on stomatal sensitivity to CO_2 , we studied stomatal reactions to changing CO_2 in the tomato *jail-1* mutant defective in the JA receptor COI1 homolog. The magnitudes of the changes in stomatal conductance upon application of elevated (750 µl L⁻¹) or reduced (100 µl L⁻¹) CO₂ levels were highly similar in the *jail-1* mutant and the wild-type plants (Figure 10c).

Our results demonstrate that stomatal CO₂ sensitivity does not depend on JA in both Arabidopsis and tomato, contradicting the previous research published by Geng et al. (2016). These authors demonstrated an accumulation of jasmonates in guard cells under elevated CO₂ and detected an absence of high CO₂-triggered stomatal closure in the JA-insensitive mutants, such as *coi1*, *jar1* and *jin1/mvc2* (Geng et al., 2016). This discrepancy could result from different experimental approaches employed by Geng et al. and in this study. Thus, guard cells in epidermal peels used by Geng et al. do not receive mesophyll-driven signals, which can be involved in CO₂-induced stomatal regulation. The exact nature of these signals is still under debate; however, some substances have been found to connect stomatal reactions to CO₂ with mesophyll performance. Apoplastic malate promotes activation of the malate-sensitive R-type anion channel QUAC1, contributing to the mechanism of high CO₂-triggered stomatal closure (Lee et al., 2008; Meyer et al., 2010). Additionally, the concentrations of sucrose and glucose in the apoplastic space depend on photosynthetic activity in mesophyll and can regulate stomatal apertures for optimal CO₂ inflow (Santelia & Lawson, 2016; Flütsch, et al., 2020b). Additional studies should explore possible connections between JA signaling, stomatal regulation by CO₂, and mesophyll-driven signals. The discrepancy in CO₂ sensitivity of JA signaling mutants in our study and in Geng et al. (2016) highlights the importance of using intact plants and gasexchange measurements to monitor stomatal movements.



Figure 10. CO₂-triggered changes of stomatal conductance in Arabidopsis JA, SA, and ET biosynthesis and signaling mutants and in the tomato *jai1-1* mutant (based on ref II). The corresponding wild-type (Col-0 and Castlemart) plants are also shown. Changes in stomatal conductance were calculated as a difference between stomatal conductance values before and at the indicated timepoint upon the elevation of CO_2 from 420 to 800 μ l L⁻¹ (values at 60 min minus values at 0 min) or the recovery in ambient CO₂ by the reduction of CO_2 concentration from 800 to 420 μ l L⁻¹ (values at 92 min minus values at 60 min) (a, b, d, e, f). Tomato plants were incubated in ambient (approximately $400 \ \mu l \ L^{-1}$) CO₂ and were treated either with elevated CO₂ (approximately 750 $\mu l \ L^{-1}$) or low CO₂ (approximately 100 μ l L⁻¹). The changes in stomatal conductance in 88 min after the altered CO2 level are shown (values at 88 min minus values at 0 min) (c). Initial rates of stomatal closure were calculated as linear slopes of the stomatal conductance curve within 8 min after the application of high CO_2 (g). The values are average \pm SE. The boxes extend from the 25th to the 75th percentiles, with the horizontal lines plotted at the median values. The individual data points are shown as dots, whereas the whiskers are the minimum and maximum values (n = 4-10). Asterisks show significant differences between mutant lines and Col-0 (one-way ANOVA, followed by Dunnett's post hoc test; P < 0.05).

To explore the involvement of ET in stomatal reactions to CO_2 and darkness, we employed a mutant deficient in ET biosynthesis as well as mutants lacking ET receptors and EIN2, acting downstream to the ET receptors. The ACC-synthase octuple mutant *cs16651* with impaired ET biosynthesis showed weakened stomatal closure triggered by elevated CO_2 and darkness (Figure 10f and 11f). Interestingly, the mutants lacking various ET receptors demonstrated different results. The single mutant *etr2-3* and triple mutant *etr2-3 ein4-4 ers2-3* demonstrated intact stomatal responses to elevated CO_2 and darkness. In the same experiments, the *etr1-6* mutant had a faster stomatal response to both elevated CO_2 and darkness compared to wild-type plants although the magnitude of stomatal closure was not affected (Figure 10f, g and 11f, g). On the other hand, the *ein2-1* single mutant exhibited wild-type stomatal response to changes from ambient to elevated and from elevated to ambient concentrations of CO_2 (Figure 10e). Similarly, stomatal responses to illumination conditions remained unaffected in the *ein2-1* mutant (Figure 11e).

Since the octuple mutant cs16651 demonstrated defective stomatal closure in response to elevated CO₂, one can conclude that ET is required for stomatal regulation under changed CO₂ and darkness. ET, as a gaseous molecule, rapidly diffuses and might provide fast controlling stomatal movements triggered by these stimuli. The ET receptors are the negative regulators in ET signaling and the lossof-function mutants etr1-6, etr2-3 and etr2-3 ein4-4 ers2-3 have constantly activated ET signaling. However, only the etr1-6 mutant displayed enhanced stomatal closure in response to elevated CO₂ and darkness (Figure 10g and 11g). It should be noted that the exact role of ET receptors in the regulation of stomatal conductance has not been fully studied. The ET receptors can induce different ET-dependent signaling pathways in stomatal movements (Wilson et al., 2014; Bakshi et al., 2015, 2018). The results also can be explained by the activation of noncanonical signal transduction pathways involving ET receptors play without the well-known CTR1/EIN2 signaling cascade (Binder, 2020). In particular, ETR1 can activate cytokinin signaling components, including Arabidopsis thaliana histidine phosphotransfer proteins and Arabidopsis thaliana response regulators, modulating a plant response to ET (Scharein et al., 2008; Zdarska et al., 2019; Binder, 2020).

To explore possible interactions between hormones in stomatal regulation by CO_2 and illumination conditions, we studied stomatal responsiveness to changing CO_2 and darkness/re-illumination in double and triple mutants with defects in JA, SA, and ET biosynthesis and signaling. Despite combining several mutations, stomatal responses to CO_2 in these mutants (*coi1-16 sid2-1, coi1-16 npr1-1, dde2-2 ein2-1 sid2-2, coi1-16 ein2-1 sid2-1*) were the same as in the wild-type plants (Figure 10b, d). Interestingly, combining *sid2-1* with the *coi1-16* seemingly recovered stomatal re-opening in ambient CO_2 after elevated CO_2 and upon re-illumination as evident from the initial slopes for the recovery of stomatal conductance (II, Fig. 2j and Supplemental Fig. 4d). JA and SA show antagonistic relations in many aspects of hormonal regulations (Spoel et al., 2003; Van der Does et al., 2013; Caarls et al., 2015) and it is possible that the observed delay in

stomatal re-opening in the *sid2-1* mutant resulted from an imbalance in JA- and SA-triggered signaling pathways. Our results with the triple mutants show that the simultaneous disruption of JA and SA biosynthesis and signaling, even combined with the lack of EIN2, does not influence stomatal reactions to CO₂ (Figure 10d and 11d). In contrast to the *coi1-16 ein2-1 sid2-1* mutant, the lack of oxylipins and SA combined with blocked ET signaling in the *dde2-2 ein2-1 sid2-2* mutant resulted in the weakly impaired stomatal response to darkness and reillumination (Figure 11d). The *dde2-2 ein2-1 sid2-2* mutant, suggesting that signaling induced by oxylipins interacts with ET and SA signaling in stomatal reactions to light.

Studies of ABA-insensitive mutants demonstrated that stomatal reactions to CO₂ and darkness are influenced by ABA signaling. Further research indicated that high CO₂ triggered stomatal closure (Figure 6) involves both ABA-independent components, such as the HT1/MPK12/MPK4 signaling node (Hõrak et al., 2016; Jakobson et al., 2016; Tõldsepp et al., 2018; Takahashi et al., 2022), and ABA-dependent components, including ABI1, ABI2, OST1, and GHR1 (Merilo et al., 2013; Sierla et al., 2018). The ABA sensor ABAleon (Waadt et al., 2014) did not detect an accumulation of ABA in guard cells under high CO₂, indicating that although ABA signaling modulates stomatal sensitivity to CO₂, but it does not mediate high CO₂-triggered stomatal closure (Hsu et al., 2018; Zhang et al., 2020). Stomatal closure in darkness can involve inactivation of light opening and high CO₂-triggered signaling due to inactive photosynthesis and increasing C_i (Figure 6). A recent study revealed that ABA metabolism and signaling are not necessary for darkness-induced stomatal closure, but instead regulate the speed (Pridgeon & Hetherington, 2021). Our studies show that JA and SA have only a minor influence or no effect on stomatal movements in changing CO₂ concentration and illumination conditions. SA concentration in plants slightly influences the stomatal opening rate, although the magnitude of stomatal opening remains unaffected. We also found that ET level and specific ET receptors regulate stomatal responsiveness to elevated CO2. Most likely, ABA, JA, SA, and ET do not mediate high CO₂-triggered stomatal closure, however, they might modulate stomatal sensitivity to changing CO₂ and light, regulating stomatal CO₂ inflow in accordance with a plant status and environmental conditions.



Figure 11. Characterization of stomatal movements induced by darkness in Arabidopsis mutants with disturbed JA, SA, and ET biosynthesis and signaling (based on ref II). The changes in stomatal conductance in the mutants and corresponding wild-type Col-0 plants are shown in (a–f) (average \pm SE). They were calculated as differences in stomatal conductance between the initial values and the values at the indicated timepoints (values at 60 min minus values at 0 min for darkness-induced stomatal closure and values at 92 min minus values at 60 min for stomatal re-opening). Initial rates of stomatal closure were calculated as linear slopes of the stomatal conductance curves within 8 min after the darkness treatment starts (g). The boxes extend from the 25th to the 75th percentiles, with the horizontal lines plotted at the median values. The individual data points are shown as dots, whereas the whiskers are the minimum and maximum values (n = 4–10). Asterisks show significant differences between the mutant lines and Col-0 (one-way ANOVA, followed by Dunnett's post hoc test; P < 0.05).

4.2.2 High VPD-triggered stomatal closure

Increased temperature and/or decreased relative air humidity lead to an increase in atmospheric VPD, enhancing transpiration. To prevent excessive water loss, plants close stomata upon high evaporative demand. For a long time, it has been considered that plants subjected to high VPD experience drought symptoms, and stomatal closure in dry air is closely related to ABA signaling in guard cells. To confirm it, stomatal responsiveness to reduced air humidity was extensively studied in mutants with disrupted ABA biosynthesis and signaling. It has been demonstrated that OST1 plays a central role in high VPD-triggered stomatal closure, while ABA-deficient mutants still closed their stomata in dry air (Merilo et al., 2013, 2018). Moreover, a rapid accumulation of ABA induced by elevated VPD has not been demonstrated (Merilo et al., 2018; Jalakas et al., 2021). These findings make the role of ABA in stomatal closure under elevated VPD still unresolved. In this study, we decided to verify whether JA, SA and ET regulate high VPD-triggered stomatal closure and tested stomatal responses to dry air in the mutants with defects in biosynthesis and signaling of these hormones.

Plants at the age of 3–4 weeks were subjected to a rapid decrease in air humidity from 70% to 35%, corresponding to an increase in VPD from 1.0 to 2.2 kPa. Typically, the wild-type plants demonstrated a rapid stomatal opening within a few minutes, known as "wrong way response" and caused by the fast dehydration of pavement cells (Merilo et al., 2013; Jalakas et al., 2021). The initial stomatal opening was followed by fast stomatal closure observed as a rapid decrease in stomatal conductance within 15 min after the decrease of air humidity (II, Supplemental Fig. 5). Then, stomatal conductance partially recovered. Due to these complex changes in stomatal conductance upon a rise in VPD, we compared this parameter in the plants 15 min and 60 min after the treatment started. The wildtype Arabidopsis plants demonstrated a decrease in stomatal conductance by approximately 60% after 15 min and by approximately 55% after 60 min of exposure to dry air (Figure 12).

All the studied JA, SA, and ET mutants displayed changes in stomatal conductance upon the abruptly increased VPD, which were similar to those in the wildtype plants. The JA biosynthesis (*dde2-2*) and signaling (*coi1-16*) single mutants and the *npr1-1* mutant with impaired SA signaling demonstrated pronounced stomatal closure in response to elevated VPD (Figure 12a, b) with the same magnitude as the wild-type plants. Interestingly, the SA biosynthesis mutant *sid2-1* demonstrated slightly impaired stomatal closure in dry air both 15 and 60 min after the treatment started (Figure 12b). The changes in stomatal conductance in response to elevated VPD in the *ein2-1* and *etr2-3* single mutants and the *etr2-3 ein4-4 ers2-3* triple mutant were not statistically different from those in the wildtype plants (Figure 12d, e). Similar to the results obtained with elevated CO₂ and darkness, the *cs16651* mutant displayed slightly impaired stomatal closure 15 min in dry air, compared with the wild-type plants (Figure 12e). On the other hand, the mutant lacking ETR1 (*etr1-6*) demonstrated an enhanced reduction of stomatal conductance 15 min after the increase in VPD. Apparently, ET influences only fast stomatal closure in dry air as both cs16651 and etr1-6 mutants demonstrated the wild-type level of stomatal conductance 60 min of the treatment. The ein2-1 mutant displayed intact stomatal responsiveness to dry air.

The simultaneous disruption of JA and SA does not affect stomatal closure triggered by high VPD. Thus, stomata in the double mutants combining the impairment in JA signaling with defects in SA biosynthesis or signaling (*coil-16 sid2-1* and *coil-16 npr1-1*) demonstrated the wild-type responses to low humidity. The addition of the *ein2-1* mutation to the disruptions in JA and SA signaling or biosynthesis in the *dde2-2 ein2-1 sid2-2* and *coil-16 ein2-1 sid2-1* mutants did not affect stomatal closure triggered by high VPD (Figure 12e, f).

Although the mechanism of stomatal closure has not been characterized in all details, it has been convincingly demonstrated that OST1 plays a central role in the stomatal response to high evaporative demand (Xie et al., 2006; Merilo et al., 2018). OST1 can be activated by Raf-kinases independently of ABA signaling (Katsuta et al., 2020; Soma et al., 2020), and it has been recently shown that the B3 Raf-kinase m3k85 and m3k81/85/86/87 (raf3/6/5/4) quadruple mutants display delayed stomatal closure upon an increase in VPD (Hsu, et al., 2021b). The long-term adaptation to low air humidity can depend on the activation of ABA biosynthesis in plants (Yaaran et al., 2019). Our results demonstrate only minor effects of JA, SA, and ET on stomatal closure induced by high VPD. Plants with low SA concentrations due to the disruption of the ICS pathway in SA biosynthesis have slightly impaired stomatal responsiveness to high VPD (Figure 12b), suggesting a minor role for SA in promoting stomatal closure in dry air. ET also might modulate fast stomatal closure triggered by high VPD. Previously, it was reported that ET production is enhanced by elevated humidity (low VPD) in tomato plants and might promote stomatal opening under these conditions (Arve & Torre, 2015; Calvo-Polanco et al., 2017). Thus, tomato plants grown at a moderate level of air humidity and treated with ethephon, an ET precursor, showed increased leaf conductance and more open stomata than the control plants (Arve & Torre, 2015). Our results indicate that ET also promotes stomatal closure in dry air in Arabidopsis. The influence of SA and ET on stomatal closure should be studied further in relation to Raf-kinase-dependent activation of OST1.

JA and SA can regulate stomatal opening under high (>95%) air humidity close to the dew point (Panchal et al., 2016; Panchal & Melotto, 2017). It was suggested that these conditions result in stomatal opening due to the activation of JA signaling and the simultaneous downregulation of SA-responsive genes in guard cells (Panchal et al., 2016; Panchal & Melotto, 2017). It was also reported that high air humidity dampens both SA synthesis and signaling processes, leading to a strong inhibition of SA-related signaling pathways (Yao et al., 2022). In contrast to these findings, we observed that plants sprayed with MeJA did not demonstrate stomatal opening triggered by high humidity/wetting (Figure 9b). It should be noted that stomatal opening triggered by high humidity has not been thoroughly examined, and further studies are required to elaborate roles for JA and SA in the stomatal response to this stimulus.



Figure 12. Changes in stomatal conductance of JA, SA, and ET biosynthesis and signaling mutants in response to elevated VPD (based on ref II). The changes in stomatal conductance in the mutants and corresponding wild-type Col-0 plants are shown in (a–f) (average \pm SE). They were calculated as differences in stomatal conductance between the initial values and the values at the indicated timepoints (values at 15 min minus values at 0 min and values at 60 min minus values at 0 min) after changing air humidity from ~70% to ~30%. The boxes extend from the 25th to the 75th percentiles, with the horizontal lines plotted at the median values. The individual data points are shown as dots, whereas the whiskers are the minimum and maximum values (n = 3–10). Asterisks show significant differences between mutant lines and Col-0 (one-way ANOVA, followed by Dunnett's post hoc test; P < 0.05). Differences for each timepoint were analyzed separately.

4.2.3 Stomatal closure triggered by short-term ozone pulses

Ozone is a gaseous photochemical oxidant that enters plants and triggers an accumulation of various ROS in the apoplast, leading to the activation of ROSdependent signaling, oxidative stress, cell death, and visible leaf lesions (Vainonen & Kangasjärvi, 2015; Waszczak et al., 2018; Mittler et al., 2022). Ozone-derived ROS mimic oxidative stress triggered by pathogen attack (Vaahtera et al., 2014), suggesting that ozone can be used as a tool to study plant immunity. Phytohormones play an essential role in plant sensitivity to ozoneinduced oxidative stress and development of ozone-triggered damage on leaves. Thus, defense hormones JA and SA regulate plant reactions to ozone exposure/ ROS (Myers et al., 2023). SA level has been shown to correlate with the formation of lesions in response to ozone exposure (Rao & Davis, 1999). ET promotes O₃induced cell death, while JA prevents ozone-triggered lesions (Rao et al., 2002; Tuominen et al., 2004). To address possible roles for JA, SA, and ET in stomatal responsiveness to ozone-triggered oxidative stress, we investigated stomatal conductance in the mutants with disrupted JA, SA, and ET biosynthesis and signaling after a short-term exposure to ozone.

Plants at the age of 3-4 weeks were subjected to a 3-min 470 nl L⁻¹ ozone pulse, and changes in whole-plant stomatal conductance were monitored. The treatments induced fast stomatal closure in the wild-type plants, which was followed by gradual re-opening and the recovery of stomatal conductance to levels close to the initial values (II, Fig. 5). The maximal stomatal closure corresponding to a decrease in stomatal conductance to 30-40% of the initial level, was detected in all the studied lines 12 min after the ozone treatment started (Figure 13).

The JA biosynthesis (*dde2-2*) and signaling (*coil-16*) mutants exhibited the wild-type magnitude of stomatal closure. Interestingly, the coil-16 mutant showed a faster recovery of stomatal conductance after the ozone-induced stomata closure compared with the Col-0 wild-type plants (the initial opening rate, P=0.001 by Dunnett's post hoc test) (II, Fig. 5h). The dde2-2 displayed an intact recovery of stomatal conductance (Figure 13a). The sid2-1 and npr1-1 mutants with disrupted SA biosynthesis and signaling, respectively, demonstrated unaffected stomatal responses to ozone pulses (Figure 13b). The mutant with a decreased level of ET (cs16651) also exhibited wild-type stomatal responsiveness to ozone (Figure 13e). However, the lack of ETR1 in the etr1-6 mutant enhanced the magnitude of ozone-triggered stomatal closure and accelerated stomatal re-opening after the ozone treatments (Figure 13e). Other studied ET receptors did not control stomatal closure in response to ozone as the etr2-3 ein4-4 ers2-3 triple mutant displayed the same changes in stomatal conductance after the ozone treatments as the wild-type plants. The lack of EIN2 also did not influence stomatal reactions to ozone (Figure 13d).



Figure 13. Ozone-induced stomatal closure and recovery of stomatal conductance after ozone pulses in Arabidopsis mutants with disrupted JA, SA, and ET biosynthesis and signaling (based on ref II). The changes in stomatal conductance in the mutants and corresponding wild-type Col-0 plants are shown in (a–f) (average \pm SE). They were calculated as differences in stomatal conductance between the initial values and the values at the indicated timepoints. Ozone-induced stomatal closure was characterized by a decrease of stomatal conductance 12 min (values at 12 min minus values at 0 min) after 3-min ozone pulse (approximately 470 nl L⁻¹). Stomatal re-opening after ozone treatments was recorded as an increase in stomatal conductance (values at 52 min minus values at 12 min). The boxes extend from the 25th to the 75th percentiles, with the horizontal lines plotted at the median values. The individual data points are shown as dots, whereas the whiskers are the minimum and maximum values (n = 4–10). Asterisks show significant differences between mutant lines and Col-0 (one-way ANOVA, followed by Dunnett's post hoc test; P < 0.05).

The mutants combining defects in JA, SA, and ET biosynthesis and signaling showed some minor changes in time-resolved stomatal conductance after ozone treatments. The *coi1-16 sid2-1* mutant demonstrated slightly impaired stomatal closure. The *coi1-16 npr1-1* exhibited unaffected stomatal closure and marginally accelerated stomatal re-opening after ozone treatment (Figure 13c). The *dde2-2 ein2-1 sid2-2* triple mutant showed moderately impaired ozone-induced stomatal closure, while stomatal conductance in the *coi1-16 ein2-1 sid2-1* mutant changed in the same manner as in the wild-type plants after the ozone exposure (Figure 13f). These results might reflect complex interactions between the hormones in stomatal closure triggered by ozone/ROS.

We did not observe a strong dependency of stomatal responsiveness to apoplastic ROS/ozone on JA, SA, and ET biosynthesis and signaling. However, an involvement of ROS in signaling induced by these hormones has been demonstrated. RBOHF and RBOHD are expressed in guard cells and involved in ABAinduced stomatal closure. The *rbohD/F* double mutants demonstrated partially impaired stomatal responsiveness to ABA and a disruption in ROS elevation triggered by ABA in guard cells. At the same time, application of H_2O_2 induced stomatal closure in the *rbohD/F* double mutants and wild-type plants (Kwak et al., 2003). ROS were increased in guard cells treated with SA, and SA-induced stomatal closure was abolished in the presence of ROS inhibitors (Khokon et al., 2011). Similarly, MeJA induced H₂O₂ production in wild-type guard cell protoplasts, while exogenous application of inhibitors of NAD(P)H oxidases resulted in suppression of MeJA-induced stomatal closure (Suhita et al., 2004). The ET receptor ETR1 was involved in guard cell ROS signaling and stomatal closure. The loss-of-function mutant etr1-7 demonstrated impaired stomatal closure in response to H₂O₂ (Desikan et al., 2005).

We found that some mutations and their combinations might affect kinetics of the changes in stomatal conductance, triggered by ozone pulses. These effects were minor, but they can reflect the regulation of stomatal sensitivity to ROS by JA, SA, and ET.

4.2.4 ABA-induced stomatal closure

Hormones frequently interact in the regulation of physiological processes (Acharya & Assmann, 2009; Müller, 2021; Myers et al., 2023). Since ABA is one of the key hormones in control of stomatal performance, we intended to test whether JA, SA and ET might influence ABA-mediated stomatal closure. To address this question, we sprayed JA, SA, and ET mutants at the age of 3-4 weeks with a 5 μ M ABA solution and monitored changes in stomatal conductance.



Figure 14. ABA-induced changes in stomatal conductance of Arabidopsis plants impaired in JA, SA, and ET biosynthesis and signaling (based on ref II). The changes in stomatal conductance in the mutants and corresponding wild-type Col-0 plants (a–f) are shown (average \pm SE). They were calculated as differences in stomatal conductance between the initial values and the values at the indicated timepoints (values at 28 min minus values at 0 min and values at 64 min minus values at 0 min) after spraying with 5 μ M ABA solution. The boxes extend from the 25th to the 75th percentiles, with the horizontal lines plotted at the median values. The individual data points are shown as dots, whereas the whiskers are the minimum and maximum values (n = 4–10). Asterisks show significant differences between mutant lines and Col-0 (one-way ANOVA, followed by Dunnett's post hoc test; P < 0.05).

As expected, spraying wild-type Arabidopsis plants with 5 μ M ABA resulted in fast and pronounced stomatal closure, which was observed as a decrease in stomatal conductance to approximately 50–60% of the initial level within 28 minutes after treatment (Figure 14). The mutants with impairment of hormonal regulation by JA, SA, and ET also demonstrated a reduction of stomatal conductance after the spraying, indicating ABA-triggered stomatal closure; however, the kinetics of these responses was affected in some of these lines.

Both *dde2-2* and *coi1-16* mutants demonstrated a fast stomatal response to the ABA treatments, which was the same as in the wild-type plants (Figure 13a). However, the JA biosynthesis mutant *dde2-2* demonstrated an accelerated recovery of stomatal conductance that appeared significantly higher than that in the wild-type plants 60 min after ABA spraying. The difference between *dde2-2* and *coi1-16* regarding ABA-triggered changes in stomatal conductance can be related to the reduced level of 12-oxo-phytodienoic acid, a JA precursor, in the *dde2-2* mutant. In epidermal peels, this substance was able to induce stomatal closure by itself independently of COI1 and most efficiently in combination with ABA (Savchenko et al., 2014). Our results indicate that 12-oxo-phytodienoic acid might regulate the duration of ABA-triggered stomatal closure, enhancing the stomatal reaction to ABA.

The *sid2-1* mutant retained an unaffected stomatal response to ABA in the gas exchange experiments (Figure 14b). At the same time, the *npr1-1* mutant demonstrated faster stomatal closure initiated by the ABA treatment in comparison with the wild-type plants (the initial slope of stomatal closure within 12 min, P=0.033 by Dunnett's post hoc test) (II, Fig. 4f), indicating that NPR1-dependent SA signaling modulates ABA-triggered stomatal closure. The *sid2-1* mutant contains a residual level of SA (about 10%) (Nawrath & Métraux, 1999; Genger et al., 2008). The antagonistic relations between SA- and ABA-mediated signaling have been described in the development of SAR (Yasuda et al., 2008; Moeder et al., 2010). Our results show that SA signaling might negatively influence stomatal closure initiated by ABA.

The survey of stomatal responses to ABA in the ET mutants demonstrated that impairments in ET signaling can significantly enhance ABA-triggered stomatal closure. Thus, the lack of the ET receptors in the *etr1-6* and *etr2-3 ein4-4 ers2-3* triple mutants enhanced the reduction of stomatal conductance after the ABA treatments (Figure 14e). Although the *etr2-3* mutant showed a slightly more pronounced stomatal closure than the wild-type plants after ABA spraying, the difference was not statistically significant. The reduction of ET production in the octuple *cs16651* mutant led to animpaired stomatal response to ABA treatment. The *ein2-1* single mutant demonstrated a faintly impaired stomatal response to ABA treatment, although the difference was not significant (Figure 14d).

The double mutants with disruptions in JA and SA biosynthesis or signaling (*coi1-16 sid2-1* and *coi1-16 npr1-1*) had wild-type stomatal closure in response to ABA treatment (Figure 14c). The *coi1-16 npr1-1* mutant retained intact ABA-triggered stomatal closure in contrast to the single *npr1-1* mutant, as shown by the initial slopes for reduction in stomatal conductance after ABA spray

(II, Fig. 4f and Supplemental Fig. 7j). It indicates that an interaction between JA and SA might influence stomatal responsiveness to ABA. The triple mutants with the simultaneous disturbance of JA and SA biosynthesis and signaling combined with blocked EIN2-dependent ET signaling (*dde2-2 ein2-1 sid2-2* and *coi1-16 ein2-1 sid2-1*) had impaired response to the ABA treatment (Figure 14f) in contrast to the double *coi1-16 sid2-1* and *coi1-16 npr1-1* mutants (Figure 14c). It additionally supports the notion that ET enhances stomatal closure triggered by ABA through EIN2 activation.

Our results indicate that JA, SA, and ET biosynthesis and signaling are able to modulate ABA-induced stomatal closure, influencing the rate, magnitude, or duration of the reduction in stomatal conductance that resulted from ABA spraying of intact plants. The crosstalk of JA, SA, and ET with ABA in stomatal regulation has been noticed before. It was shown that stomatal closure induced by MeJA and SA depends on both ABA levels in plants and ABA signaling. Thus, impaired stomatal responses to MeJA and SA have been observed in mutants with disturbed ABA biosynthesis (Zeng & He, 2010; Hossain et al., 2011). Studies of ABA insensitive mutants revealed that MeJA-induced stomatal closure involves ABI1, ABI2, and OST1, but does not require the ABA receptors PYR1, PYL1, PYL2, and PYL4 (Munemasa et al., 2007; Hossain et al., 2011; Yin et al., 2016). On the other hand, SA was shown to trigger the phosphorylation of SLAC1 in guard cells through calcium-dependent protein kinases, but not via OST1 (Prodhan et al., 2018). Positive and negative interactions between ABA and ET were reported before (Müller, 2021). Further investigations are needed to understand the connections between ABA-induced stomatal closure kinetics and other hormones, such as JA, SA, and ET.

The role of ABA signaling in the modulation of stomatal responses to environmental factors, such as elevated CO_2 , darkness period, elevated VPD, and ozone, has been convincingly demonstrated. Thus, dominant mutations in ABI1 and ABI2, as well as the lack of ABA receptors, OST1 and GHR1, significantly reduce or abolish high CO₂- and darkness-triggered stomatal closure (Merilo et al., 2013; Chater et al., 2015; Hsu et al., 2018; Sierla et al., 2018). OST1 activation by Rafkinases plays an important role in stomatal closure in elevated VPD/low air humidity, although the impact of ABA signaling on this type of stomatal closure still should be evaluated (Merilo et al., 2013, 2018; Hsu, et al., 2021b). Many ABA-insensitive mutants, including those lacking ABA receptors, OST1, GHR1, demonstrate an absence of ozone-triggered stomatal closure in addition to the inability to close stomata in response to ABA (Merilo et al., 2013, 2018). In contrast to these results, we did not find complete stomatal insensitivity to elevated CO_2 , darkness, elevated VPD, and ozone in the studied mutant with impaired JA, SA, and ET biosynthesis and signaling. However, these hormones can still influence stomatal reactions to environmental cues by modulating the speed and magnitude of the stomatal movements. Seemingly, JA signaling might restrict stomatal opening as the coil-16 mutant showed accelerated recovery of stomatal conductance after ozone treatment and spraying with MeJA suppressed stomatal opening triggered by high humidity (Figures 9b). At the same time, the SA-insensitive *npr1-1* mutant demonstrated accelerated ABA-induced stomatal closure. The ET receptors (mostly ETR1) and ET level influence stomatal responsiveness to environmental cues and ABA, suggesting a role for ET in promoting stomatal closure. Although the mechanism underlying the modulation of stomatal responsiveness to environmental stimuli by JA, SA, and ET is not clear, the influence of these hormones on stomatal opening and closing deserves further attention. JA, SA, and ET signaling and/or biosynthesis might be directly activated by environmental cues, interacting with signaling pathways in guard cells and promoting or inhibiting stomatal movements (Casteel et al., 2012; Geng et al., 2016; Z. Li & Ahammed, 2023). It is also possible that JA, SA, and ET control the expression of stomatal regulators in guard cells, affecting rates and magnitudes of stomatal reactions to environmental cues and ABA. Understanding how JA, SA, and ET regulate rates of stomatal movements can be valuable for accelerating stomatal reactions, resulting in improved water-use efficiency and enhanced photosynthetic performance in crops under ever-changing environmental conditions.

5. CONCLUSIONS

This thesis can be summarized as follows:

- We demonstrated that JA, SA, and ET biosynthesis and signaling have only minor roles in controlling steady-state whole-plant stomatal conductance. Only disruptions in JA biosynthesis and ET signaling weakly influence the levels of stomatal conductance under standard growth conditions. At the same time, JA signaling and SA biosynthesis and signaling do not regulate steady-state stomatal conductance.
- Our study of double mutants combining the lack of MAX2 with disrupted ABA biosynthesis and signaling showed that SL signaling controls stomatal conductance independently of ABA. The elevated level of stomatal conductance in the *max2-4* mutant is caused by more open stomata, but not affected by stomatal density.
- Abilities of JA and SA in promoting stomatal closure were compared with that of ABA. By spraying MeJA and SA on intact plants, we showed that, while ABA induced a fast and prolonged stomatal closure, JA and SA caused minor effects on stomatal conductance in the same experiments. It highlights that ABA is the main regulator of stomatal conductance, while JA and SA are significantly less efficient in inducing stomatal closure.
- Roles for JA, SA, and ET in stomatal regulation by environmental cues and ABA were studied. All the studied mutants with affected biosynthesis and/or signaling of these hormones demonstrated stomatal responsiveness to changing CO₂, illumination conditions, low air humidity, ozone, and ABA treatments. However, JA, SA, and ET are able to influence stomatal reactions to environmental cues and ABA by modulating the speed and magnitude of the stomatal movements.
- The level of OPDA, a JA precursor, might regulate stomatal conductance independently of COI1. The low level of this substance in the *dde2-2* mutant can potentially result in reduced stomatal conductance and weakened ABA-triggered stomatal closure.
- The reduced SA level was associated with slower stomatal re-opening after elevated CO₂ and darkness as well as with diminished high VPD-induced stomatal closure. The lack of NPR1 accelerated ABA-triggered stomatal closure, indicating that SA signaling negatively influences ABA in stomatal regulation.
- ET controls stomatal conductance and accelerates stomatal closure in response to elevated CO₂, darkness, high VPD, ozone, and ABA. Analysis of mutants lacking various ET receptors shows that these proteins are able to trigger various signaling pathways, which can be independent of EIN2. Among

analyzed ET receptors, the lack of ETR1 demonstrates the highest impact on the regulation of stomatal movements.

• Simultaneous disruptions of JA, SA and ET biosynthesis and signaling in double and triple mutants caused only weak effects on stomatal responsiveness to environmental cues and ABA, which still might reflect interactions between these hormones in stomatal regulation.

REFERENCES

- Abe, S., Sado, A., Tanaka, K., Kisugi, T., Asami, K., Ota, S., Il Kim, H., Yoneyama, K., Xie, X., Ohnishi, T., Seto, Y., Yamaguchi, S., Akiyama, K., Yoneyama, K., & Nomura, T. (2014). Carlactone is converted to carlactonoic acid by MAX1 in Arabidopsis and its methyl ester can directly interact with AtD14 in vitro. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 111(50). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1410801111
- Acharya, B. R., & Assmann, S. M. (2009). Hormone interactions in stomatal function. In *Plant Molecular Biology* (Vol. 69, Issue 4). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11103-008-9427-0
- Ache, P., Becker, D., Ivashikina, N., Dietrich, P., Roelfsema, M. R. G., & Hedrich, R. (2000). GORK, a delayed outward rectifier expressed in guard cells of Arabidopsis thaliana, is a K+-selective, K+-sensing ion channel. *FEBS Letters*, 486(2). https://doi.org/10.1016/S0014-5793(00)02248-1
- Adams, E., & Turner, J. (2010). COI1, a jasmonate receptor, is involved in ethylene-induced inhibition of Arabidopsis root growth in the light. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 61(15). https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/erq240
- Ahlfors, R., Macioszek, V., Rudd, J., Brosché, M., Schlichting, R., Scheel, D., & Kangasjärvi, J. (2004). Stress hormone-independent activation and nuclear translocation of mitogen-activated protein kinases in Arabidopsis thaliana during ozone exposure. *Plant Journal*, 40(4). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-313X.2004.02229.x
- Akiyama, M., Sugimoto, H., Inoue, S. I., Takahashi, Y., Hayashi, M., Hayashi, Y., Mizutani, M., Ogawa, T., Kinoshita, D., Ando, E., Park, M., Gray, W. M., & Kinoshita, T. (2022). Type 2C protein phosphatase clade D family members dephosphorylate guard cell plasma membrane H+-ATPase. *Plant Physiology*, 188(4). https://doi.org/10.1093/plphys/kiab571
- Amsbury, S., Hunt, L., Elhaddad, N., Baillie, A., Lundgren, M., Verhertbruggen, Y., Scheller, H. V., Knox, J. P., Fleming, A. J., & Gray, J. E. (2016). Stomatal Function Requires Pectin De-methyl-esterification of the Guard Cell Wall. *Current Biology*, 26(21). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2016.08.021
- Ando, E., & Kinoshita, T. (2018). Red light-induced phosphorylation of plasma membrane H+-ATPase in stomatal guard cells. *Plant Physiology*, 178(2). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.18.00544
- Ando, E., Kollist, H., Fukatsu, K., Kinoshita, T., & Terashima, I. (2022). Elevated CO2 induces rapid dephosphorylation of plasma membrane H+-ATPase in guard cells. *New Phytologist*, *n/a*(n/a). https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.18472
- Arraes, F. B. M., Beneventi, M. A., Lisei de Sa, M. E., Paixao, J. F. R., Albuquerque, E. V. S., Marin, S. R. R., Purgatto, E., Nepomuceno, A. L., & Grossi-de-Sa, M. F. (2015). Implications of ethylene biosynthesis and signaling in soybean drought stress tolerance. *BMC Plant Biology*, 15(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12870-015-0597-z
- Arve, L. E., & Torre, S. (2015). Ethylene is involved in high air humidity promoted stomatal opening of tomato (Lycopersicon esculentum) leaves. *Functional Plant Biology*, 42(4). https://doi.org/10.1071/FP14247
- Assmann, S. M., Snyder, J. A., & Lee, Y. R. J. (2000). ABA-deficient (aba1) and ABAinsensitive (abi1-1, abi2-1) mutants of Arabidopsis have a wild-type stomatal response to humidity. *Plant, Cell and Environment, 23*(4). https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-3040.2000.00551.x

- Azoulay-Shemer, T., Bagheri, A., Wang, C., Palomares, A., Stephan, A. B., Kunz, H. H., & Schroeder, J. I. (2016). Starch biosynthesis in guard cells but not in mesophyll cells is involved in co2-induced stomatal closing. *Plant Physiology*, 171(2). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.15.01662
- Bakshi, A., Piy, S., Fernandez, J. C., Chervin, C., Hewezi, T., & Binder, B. M. (2018). Pethylene receptors signal via a noncanonical pathway to regulate abscisic acid responses. *Plant Physiology*, 176(1). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.17.01321
- Bakshi, A., Wilson, R. L., Lacey, R. F., Kim, H., Wuppalapati, S. K., & Binder, B. M. (2015). Identification of regions in the receiver domain of the ETHYLENE RESPON-SE1 ethylene receptor of arabidopsis important for functional divergence. *Plant Physiology*, 169(1). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.15.00626
- Bauer, H., Ache, P., Lautner, S., Fromm, J., Hartung, W., Al-Rasheid, K. A. S., Sonnewald, S., Sonnewald, U., Kneitz, S., Lachmann, N., Mendel, R. R., Bittner, F., Hetherington, A. M., & Hedrich, R. (2013). The stomatal response to reduced relative humidity requires guard cell-autonomous ABA synthesis. *Current Biology*, 23(1). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2012.11.022
- Bennett, T., Sieberer, T., Willett, B., Booker, J., Luschnig, C., & Leyser, O. (2006). The Arabidopsis MAX pathway controls shoot branching by regulating auxin transport. *Current Biology*, 16(6). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2006.01.058
- Binder, B. M. (2020). Ethylene signaling in plants. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 295(22). https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.REV120.010854
- Birkenbihl, R. P., Kracher, B., & Somssich, I. E. (2017). Induced genome-wide binding of three arabidopsis WRKY transcription factors during early MAMP-triggered immunity. *Plant Cell*, *29*(1). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.16.00681
- Boudsocq, M., Barbier-Brygoo, H., & Laurière, C. (2004). Identification of nine sucrose nonfermenting 1-related protein kinases 2 activated by hyperosmotic and saline stresses in Arabidopsis thaliana. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 279(40). https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M405259200
- Brandt, B., Munemasa, S., Wang, C., Nguyen, D., Yong, T., Yang, P. G., Poretsky, E., Belknap, T. F., Waadt, R., Alemań, F., & Schroeder, J. I. (2015). Calcium specificity signaling mechanisms in abscisic acid signal transduction in arabidopsis guard cells. *ELife*, 4(JULY 2015). https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.03599
- Brewer, P. B., Koltai, H., & Beveridge, C. A. (2013). Diverse roles of strigolactones in plant development. In *Molecular Plant* (Vol. 6, Issue 1). https://doi.org/10.1093/mp/sss130
- Buckley, T. N. (2016). Stomatal responses to humidity: Has the "black box" finally been opened? In *Plant, Cell and Environment* (Vol. 39, Issue 3). https://doi.org/10.1111/pce.12651
- Buckley, T. N. (2019). How do stomata respond to water status? In *New Phytologist* (Vol. 224, Issue 1). https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.15899
- Bussell, J. D., Reichelt, M., Wiszniewski, A. A. G., Gershenzon, J., & Smith, S. M. (2014). Peroxisomal ATP-binding cassette transporter COMATOSE and the multifunctional protein ABNORMAL INFLORESCENCE MERISTEM are required for the production of benzoylated metabolites in arabidopsis seeds. *Plant Physiology*, 164(1). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.113.229807
- Caarls, L., Pieterse, C. M. J., & Van Wees, S. C. M. (2015). How salicylic acid takes transcriptional control over jasmonic acid signaling. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, 6(MAR). https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2015.00170

- Calvo-Polanco, M., Ibort, P., Molina, S., Ruiz-Lozano, J. M., Zamarreño, A. M., García-Mina, J. M., & Aroca, R. (2017). Ethylene sensitivity and relative air humidity regulate root hydraulic properties in tomato plants. *Planta*, 246(5). https://doi.org/10.1007/s00425-017-2746-0
- Cancel, J. D., & Larsen, P. B. (2002). Loss-of-function mutations in the ethylene receptor ETR1 cause enhanced sensitivity and exaggerated response to ethylene in Arabidopsis. *Plant Physiology*, 129(4). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.003780
- Canet, J. V., Dobón, A., Roig, A., & Tornero, P. (2010). Structure-function analysis of npr1 alleles in Arabidopsis reveals a role for its paralogs in the perception of salicylic acid. *Plant, Cell and Environment*, 33(11). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-3040.2010.02194.x
- Cao, H., Bowling, S. A., Gordon, A. S., & Dong, X. (1994). Characterization of an Arabidopsis mutant that is nonresponsive to inducers of systemic acquired resistance. *Plant Cell*, 6(11). https://doi.org/10.2307/3869945
- Cao, H., Glazebrook, J., Clarke, J. D., Volko, S., & Dong, X. (1997). The Arabidopsis NPR1 gene that controls systemic acquired resistance encodes a novel protein containing ankyrin repeats. *Cell*, 88(1). https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81858-9
- Cardoso, C., Ruyter-Spira, C., & Bouwmeester, H. J. (2011). Strigolactones and root infestation by plant-parasitic Striga, Orobanche and Phelipanche spp. In *Plant Science* (Vol. 180, Issue 3). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.plantsci.2010.11.007
- Carter, R., Woolfenden, H., Baillie, A., Amsbury, S., Carroll, S., Healicon, E., Sovatzoglou, S., Braybrook, S., Gray, J. E., Hobbs, J., Morris, R. J., & Fleming, A. J. (2017). Stomatal Opening Involves Polar, Not Radial, Stiffening Of Guard Cells. *Current Biology*, 27(19). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2017.08.006
- Casteel, C. L., Segal, L. M., Niziolek, O. K., Berenbaum, M. R., & Delucia, E. H. (2012). Elevated carbon dioxide increases salicylic acid in glycine max. *Environmental Entomology*, 41(6). https://doi.org/10.1603/EN12196
- Castro, B., Citterico, M., Kimura, S., Stevens, D. M., Wrzaczek, M., & Coaker, G. (2021). Stress-induced reactive oxygen species compartmentalization, perception and signalling. In *Nature Plants* (Vol. 7, Issue 4). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41477-021-00887-0
- Chater, C., Peng, K., Movahedi, M., Dunn, J. A., Walker, H. J., Liang, Y. K., McLachlan, D. H., Casson, S., Isner, J. C., Wilson, I., Neill, S. J., Hedrich, R., Gray, J. E., & Hetherington, A. M. (2015). Elevated CO2-Induced Responses in Stomata Require ABA and ABA Signaling. *Current Biology*, 25(20). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2015.09.013
- Chen, H., Li, M., Qi, G., Zhao, M., Liu, L., Zhang, J., Chen, G., Wang, D., Liu, F., & Fu, Z. Q. (2021a). Two interacting transcriptional coactivators cooperatively control plant immune responses. *Science Advances*, 7(45). https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.abl7173
- Chen, J., Mohan, R., Zhang, Y., Li, M., Chen, H., Palmer, I. A., Chang, M., Qi, G., Spoel, S. H., Mengiste, T., Wang, D., Liu, F., & Fu, Z. Q. (2019). NPR1 promotes its own and target gene expression in plant defense by recruiting cdk8. *Plant Physiology*, *181*(1). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.19.00124
- Chen, K., Li, G. J., Bressan, R. A., Song, C. P., Zhu, J. K., & Zhao, Y. (2020). Abscisic acid dynamics, signaling, and functions in plants. In *Journal of Integrative Plant Biology* (Vol. 62, Issue 1). https://doi.org/10.1111/jipb.12899
- Chen, Y., Li, W., Turner, J. A., & Anderson, C. T. (2021b). PECTATE LYASE LIKE12 patterns the guard cell wall to coordinate turgor pressure and wall mechanics for proper stomatal function in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, 33(9). https://doi.org/10.1093/plcell/koab161

- Chen, Z. H., Chen, G., Dai, F., Wang, Y., Hills, A., Ruan, Y. L., Zhang, G., Franks, P. J., Nevo, E., & Blatt, M. R. (2017). Molecular Evolution of Grass Stomata. In *Trends in Plant Science* (Vol. 22, Issue 2). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tplants.2016.09.005
- Chen, Z. H., Hills, A., Lim, C. K., & Blatt, M. R. (2010). Dynamic regulation of guard cell anion channels by cytosolic free Ca 2+ concentration and protein phosphorylation. *Plant Journal*, *61*(5). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-313X.2009.04108.x
- Chen, Z., Zheng, Z., Huang, J., Lai, Z., & Fan, B. (2009). Biosynthesis of salicylic acid in plants. In *Plant Signaling and Behavior* (Vol. 4, Issue 6). https://doi.org/10.4161/psb.4.6.8392
- Chern, M., Canlas, P. E., & Ronald, P. C. (2008). Strong suppression of systemic acquired resistance in Arabidopsis by NRR is dependent on its ability to interact with NPR1and its putative repression domain. *Molecular Plant*, *1*(3). https://doi.org/10.1093/mp/ssn017
- Chini, A., Fonseca, S., Fernández, G., Adie, B., Chico, J. M., Lorenzo, O., García-Casado, G., López-Vidriero, I., Lozano, F. M., Ponce, M. R., Micol, J. L., & Solano, R. (2007). The JAZ family of repressors is the missing link in jasmonate signalling. *Nature*, 448(7154). https://doi.org/10.1038/nature06006
- Cook, C. E., Whichard, L. P., Turner, B., Wall, M. E., & Egley, G. H. (1966). Germination of witchweed (striga lutea lour.): Isolation and properties of a potent stimulant. *Science*, 154(3753). https://doi.org/10.1126/science.154.3753.1189
- Costa, J. M., Monnet, F., Jannaud, D., Leonhardt, N., Ksas, B., Reiter, I. M., Pantin, F., & Genty, B. (2015). Open all night long: The dark side of stomatal control. *Plant Physiology*, 167(2). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.114.253369
- Daloso, D. M., Medeiros, D. B., dos Anjos, L., Yoshida, T., Araújo, W. L., & Fernie, A. R. (2017). Metabolism within the specialized guard cells of plants. In *New Phytologist* (Vol. 216, Issue 4). https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.14823
- David, L., Kang, J., & Chen, S. (2020). Targeted Metabolomics of Plant Hormones and Redox Metabolites in Stomatal Immunity. In *Methods in Molecular Biology* (Vol. 2085). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-0716-0142-6_6
- Davis, R. J. (2000). Signal transduction by the JNK group of MAP kinases. In *Cell* (Vol. 103, Issue 2). https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(00)00116-1
- De Angeli, A., Zhang, J., Meyer, S., & Martinoia, E. (2013). AtALMT9 is a malateactivated vacuolar chloride channel required for stomatal opening in Arabidopsis. *Nature Communications*, *4*. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms2815
- De Saint Germain, A., Clavé, G., Badet-Denisot, M. A., Pillot, J. P., Cornu, D., Le Caer, J. P., Burger, M., Pelissier, F., Retailleau, P., Turnbull, C., Bonhomme, S., Chory, J., Rameau, C., & Boyer, F. D. (2016). An histidine covalent receptor and butenolide complex mediates strigolactone perception. *Nature Chemical Biology*, 12(10). https://doi.org/10.1038/nchembio.2147
- Delaney, T. P., Friedrich, L., & Ryals, J. A. (1995). Arabidopsis signal transduction mutant defective in chemically and biologically induced disease resistance. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 92(14). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.92.14.6602
- Demole, E., Lederer, E., & Mercier, D. (1962). Isolement et détermination de la structure du jasmonate de méthyle, constituant odorant caractéristique de l'essence de jasmin. *Helvetica Chimica Acta*, 45(2). https://doi.org/10.1002/hlca.19620450233
- Desikan, R., Hancock, J. T., Bright, J., Harrison, J., Weir, I., Hooley, R., & Neill, S. J. (2005). A role for ETR1 in hydrogen peroxide signaling in stomatal guard cells. *Plant Physiology*, 137(3). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.104.056994
- Desikan, R., Last, K., Harrett-Williams, R., Tagliavia, C., Harter, K., Hooley, R., Hancock, J. T., & Neill, S. J. (2006). Ethylene-induced stomatal closure in Arabidopsis occurs via AtrobhF-mediated hydrogen peroxide synthesis. *Plant Journal*, 47(6). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-313X.2006.02842.x
- Ding, Y., Sun, T., Ao, K., Peng, Y., Zhang, Y., Li, X., & Zhang, Y. (2018). Opposite Roles of Salicylic Acid Receptors NPR1 and NPR3/NPR4 in Transcriptional Regulation of Plant Immunity. *Cell*, 173(6). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2018.03.044
- Doares, S. H., Narvâez-Vâsquez, J., Conconi, A., & Ryan, C. A. (1995). Salicylic acid inhibits synthesis of proteinase inhibitors in tomato leaves induced by systemin and jasmonic acid. *Plant Physiology*, 108(4). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.108.4.1741
- Dong, J., Chen, C., & Chen, Z. (2003). Expression profiles of the Arabidopsis WRKY gene superfamily during plant defense response. *Plant Molecular Biology*, *51*(1). https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1020780022549
- Drake, P. L., Froend, R. H., & Franks, P. J. (2013). Smaller, faster stomata: Scaling of stomatal size, rate of response, and stomatal conductance. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 64(2). https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/ers347
- Dubeaux, G., Hsu, P. K., Ceciliato, P. H. O., Swink, K. J., Rappel, W. J., & Schroeder, J. I. (2021). Deep dive into CO2-dependent molecular mechanisms driving stomatal responses in plants. *Plant Physiology*, 187(4). https://doi.org/10.1093/plphys/kiab342
- Dupeux, F., Santiago, J., Betz, K., Twycross, J., Park, S. Y., Rodriguez, L., Gonzalez-Guzman, M., Jensen, M. R., Krasnogor, N., Blackledge, M., Holdsworth, M., Cutler, S. R., Rodriguez, P. L., & Márquez, J. A. (2011). A thermodynamic switch modulates abscisic acid receptor sensitivity. *EMBO Journal*, 30(20). https://doi.org/10.1038/emboj.2011.294
- Elhaddad, N. S., Hunt, L., Sloan, J., & Gray, J. E. (2014). Light-induced stomatal opening is affected by the guard cell protein kinase APK1b. *PLoS ONE*, *9*(5). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0097161
- Ellis, C., & Turner, J. G. (2002). A conditionally fertile coil allele indicates cross-talk between plant hormone signalling pathways in Arabidopsis thaliana seeds and young seedlings. *Planta*, *215*(4). https://doi.org/10.1007/s00425-002-0787-4
- Engineer, C. B., Hashimoto-Sugimoto, M., Negi, J., Israelsson-Nordström, M., Azoulay-Shemer, T., Rappel, W. J., Iba, K., & Schroeder, J. I. (2016). CO2 Sensing and CO2 Regulation of Stomatal Conductance: Advances and Open Questions. In *Trends in Plant Science* (Vol. 21, Issue 1). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tplants.2015.08.014
- Eugene, D., Rémi, P., Jean, C., Sébastien, T., Hélène, B. B., & Jean-Marie, F. (2010). R type anion channel: A multifunctional channel seeking its molecular identity. In *Plant Signaling and Behavior* (Vol. 5, Issue 11).
- Fàbregas, N., Yoshida, T., & Fernie, A. R. (2020). Role of Raf-like kinases in SnRK2 activation and osmotic stress response in plants. In *Nature Communications* (Vol. 11, Issue 1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-19977-2
- Falhof, J., Pedersen, J. T., Fuglsang, A. T., & Palmgren, M. (2016). Plasma Membrane H+-ATPase Regulation in the Center of Plant Physiology. In *Molecular Plant* (Vol. 9, Issue 3). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molp.2015.11.002
- Feys, B. J. F., Benedetti, C. E., Penfold, C. N., & Turner, J. G. (1994). Arabidopsis mutants selected for resistance to the phytotoxin coronatine are male sterile, insensitive to methyl jasmonate, and resistant to a bacterial pathogen. *Plant Cell*, 6(5). https://doi.org/10.2307/3869877
- Finkelstein, R. (2013). Abscisic Acid Synthesis and Response. *The Arabidopsis Book*, *11*. https://doi.org/10.1199/tab.0166

- Flexas, J., Ribas-Carbó, M., Hanson, D. T., Bota, J., Otto, B., Cifre, J., McDowell, N., Medrano, H., & Kaldenhoff, R. (2006). Tobacco aquaporin NtAQP1 is involved in mesophyll conductance to CO 2 in vivo. *Plant Journal*, 48(3). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-313X.2006.02879.x
- Flütsch, S., Horrer, D., & Santelia, D. (2022). Starch biosynthesis in guard cells has features of both autotrophic and heterotrophic tissues. *Plant Physiology*, 189(2). https://doi.org/10.1093/plphys/kiac087
- Flütsch, S., Nigro, A., Conci, F., Fajkus, J., Thalmann, M., Trtílek, M., Panzarová, K., & Santelia, D. (2020a). Glucose uptake to guard cells via STP transporters provides carbon sources for stomatal opening and plant growth. *EMBO Reports*, 21(8). https://doi.org/10.15252/embr.201949719
- Flütsch, S., & Santelia, D. (2021). Mesophyll-derived sugars are positive regulators of light-driven stomatal opening. In *New Phytologist* (Vol. 230, Issue 5). https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.17322
- Flütsch, S., Wang, Y., Takemiya, A., Vialet-Chabrand, S. R. M., Klejchová, M., Nigro, A., Hills, A., Lawson, T., Blatt, M. R., & Santelia, D. (2020b). Guard cell starch degradation yields glucose for rapid stomatal opening in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, 32(7). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.18.00802
- Forcat, S., Bennett, M. H., Mansfield, J. W., & Grant, M. R. (2008). A rapid and robust method for simultaneously measuring changes in the phytohormones ABA, JA and SA in plants following biotic and abiotic stress. *Plant Methods*, 4(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/1746-4811-4-16
- Förster, S., Schmidt, L. K., Kopic, E., Anschütz, U., Huang, S., Schlücking, K., Köster, P., Waadt, R., Larrieu, A., Batistič, O., Rodriguez, P. L., Grill, E., Kudla, J., & Becker, D. (2019). Wounding-Induced Stomatal Closure Requires Jasmonate-Mediated Activation of GORK K + Channels by a Ca 2+ Sensor-Kinase CBL1-CIPK5 Complex. *Developmental Cell*, 48(1). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel.2018.11.014
- Frachisse, J. M., Thomine, S., Colcombet, J., Guern, J., & Barbier-Brygoo, H. (1999). Sulfate is both a substrate and an activator of the voltage-dependent anion channel of Arabidopsis hypocotyl cells. *Plant Physiology*, *121*(1). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.121.1.253
- Franklin, K. A., & Quail, P. H. (2010). Phytochrome functions in Arabidopsis development. In *Journal of Experimental Botany* (Vol. 61, Issue 1). https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/erp304
- Franks, P. J., & Farquhar, G. D. (2001). The effect of exogenous abscisic acid on stomatal development, stomatal mechanics, and leaf gas exchange in Tradescantia virginiana. *Plant Physiology*, 125(2). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.125.2.935
- Franks, Peter J., & Farquhar, G. D. (2007). The mechanical diversity of stomata and its significance in gas-exchange control. *Plant Physiology*, 143(1). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.106.089367
- Fu, Z. Q., Yan, S., Saleh, A., Wang, W., Ruble, J., Oka, N., Mohan, R., Spoel, S. H., Tada, Y., Zheng, N., & Dong, X. (2012). NPR3 and NPR4 are receptors for the immune signal salicylic acid in plants. *Nature*, 486(7402). https://doi.org/10.1038/nature11162
- Fujii, H., Verslues, P. E., & Zhu, J. K. (2007). Identification of two protein kinases required for abscisic acid regulation of seed germination, root growth, and gene expression in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, 19(2). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.106.048538
- Ge, X. M., Cai, H. L., Lei, X., Zhou, X., Yue, M., & He, J. M. (2015). Heterotrimeric G protein mediates ethylene-induced stomatal closure via hydrogen peroxide synthesis in Arabidopsis. *Plant Journal*, 82(1). https://doi.org/10.1111/tpj.12799

- Geiger, D., Maierhofer, T., Al-Rasheid, K. A. S., Scherzer, S., Mumm, P., Liese, A., Ache, P., Wellmann, C., Marten, I., Grill, E., Romeis, T., & Hedrich, R. (2011). Stomatal closure by fast abscisic acid signaling is mediated by the guard cell anion channel SLAH3 and the receptor RCAR1. *Science Signaling*, 4(173). https://doi.org/10.1126/scisignal.2001346
- Geiger, D., Scherzer, S., Mumm, P., Stange, A., Marten, I., Bauer, H., Ache, P., Matschi, S., Liese, A., Al-Rasheid, K. A. S., Romeis, T., & Hedrich, R. (2009). Activity of guard cell anion channel SLAC1 is controlled by drought-stress signaling kinase-phosphatase pair. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0912021106
- Geng, S., Misra, B. B., de Armas, E., Huhman, D. V., Alborn, H. T., Sumner, L. W., & Chen, S. (2016). Jasmonate-mediated stomatal closure under elevated CO2 revealed by time-resolved metabolomics. *Plant Journal*, 88(6). https://doi.org/10.1111/tpj.13296
- Genger, R. K., Jurkowski, G. I., McDowell, J. M., Lu, H., Ho, W. J., Greenberg, J. T., & Bent, A. F. (2008). Signaling pathways that regulate the enhanced disease resistance of Arabidopsis "defense, no death" mutants. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions*, 21(10). https://doi.org/10.1094/MPMI-21-10-1285
- González-Guzmán, M., Apostolova, N., Bellés, J. M., Barrero, J. M., Piqueras, P., Ponce, M. R., Micol, J. L., Serrano, R., & Rodríguez, P. L. (2002). The short-chain alcohol dehydrogenase ABA2 catalyzes the conversion of xanthoxin to abscisic aldehyde. *Plant Cell*, 14(8). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.002477
- Grossiord, C., Buckley, T. N., Cernusak, L. A., Novick, K. A., Poulter, B., Siegwolf, R. T. W., Sperry, J. S., & McDowell, N. G. (2020). Plant responses to rising vapor pressure deficit. In *New Phytologist* (Vol. 226, Issue 6). https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.16485
- Guo, F. Q., Young, J., & Crawford, N. M. (2003a). The nitrate transporter AtNRT1.1 (CHL1) functions in stomatal opening and contributes to drought susceptibility in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, 15(1). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.006312
- Guo, H., & Ecker, J. R. (2003b). Plant responses to ethylene gas are mediated by SCFEBF1/EBF2- dependent proteolysis of EIN3 transcription factor. *Cell*, *115*(6). https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(03)00969-3
- Gupta, A. (2016). Effect of air pollutants on plant gaseous exchange process: Effect on stomata and respiration. In *Plant Responses to Air Pollution*. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-1201-3_8
- Guzmán, P., & Ecker, J. R. (1990). Exploiting the triple response of Arabidopsis to identify ethylene-related mutants. *Plant Cell*, 2(6). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.2.6.513
- Han, X., Hu, Y., Zhang, G., Jiang, Y., Chen, X., & Yu, D. (2018). Jasmonate negatively regulates stomatal development in arabidopsis cotyledons. *Plant Physiology*, *176*(4). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.17.00444
- Hanba, Y. T., Shibasaka, M., Hayashi, Y., Hayakawa, T., Kasamo, K., Terashima, I., & Katsuhara, M. (2004). Overexpression of the barley aquaporin HvPIP2;1 increases internal CO 2 conductance and CO2 assimilation in the leaves of transgenic rice plants. *Plant and Cell Physiology*, 45(5). https://doi.org/10.1093/pcp/pch070
- Hao, Q., Yin, P., Li, W., Wang, L., Yan, C., Lin, Z., Wu, J. Z., Wang, J., Yan, S. F., & Yan, N. (2011). The Molecular Basis of ABA-Independent Inhibition of PP2Cs by a Subclass of PYL Proteins. *Molecular Cell*, 42(5). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2011.05.011

- Harrison, E. L., Arce Cubas, L., Gray, J. E., & Hepworth, C. (2020). The influence of stomatal morphology and distribution on photosynthetic gas exchange. In *Plant Journal* (Vol. 101, Issue 4). https://doi.org/10.1111/tpj.14560
- Hasan, M. M., Rahman, M. A., Skalicky, M., Alabdallah, N. M., Waseem, M., Jahan, M. S., Ahammed, G. J., El-Mogy, M. M., El-Yazied, A. A., Ibrahim, M. F. M., & Fang, X. W. (2021). Ozone induced stomatal regulations, mapk and phytohormone signaling in plants. In *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* (Vol. 22, Issue 12). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms22126304
- Hashimoto-Sugimoto, M., Higaki, T., Yaeno, T., Nagami, A., Irie, M., Fujimi, M., Miyamoto, M., Akita, K., Negi, J., Shirasu, K., Hasezawa, S., & Iba, K. (2013). A Munc13-like protein in Arabidopsis mediates H+-ATPase translocation that is essential for stomatal responses. *Nature Communications*, 4. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms3215
- Hashimoto-Sugimoto, M., Negi, J., Monda, K., Higaki, T., Isogai, Y., Nakano, T., Hasezawa, S., & Iba, K. (2016). Dominant and recessive mutations in the Raf-like kinase HT1 gene completely disrupt stomatal responses to CO2 in Arabidopsis. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 67(11). https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/erw134
- Hashimoto, M., Negi, J., Young, J., Israelsson, M., Schroeder, J. I., & Iba, K. (2006). Arabidopsis HT1 kinase controls stomatal movements in response to CO2. *Nature Cell Biology*, 8(4). https://doi.org/10.1038/ncb1387
- Hedrich, R., & Marten, I. (1993). Malate-induced feedback regulation of plasma membrane anion channels could provide a CO2 sensor to guard cells. *EMBO Journal*, *12*(3). https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1460-2075.1993.tb05730.x
- Hedrich, Rainer, Marten, I., Lohse, G., Dietrich, P., Winter, H., Lohaus, G., & Heldt, H.-W. (1994). Malate-sensitive anion channels enable guard cells to sense changes in the ambient CO2 concentration. *The Plant Journal*, 6(5). https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-313X.1994.6050741.x
- Higaki, T., Hashimoto-Sugimoto, M., Akita, K., Iba, K., & Hasezawa, S. (2014). Dynamics and environmental responses of PATROL1 in arabidopsis subsidiary cells. *Plant* and Cell Physiology, 55(4). https://doi.org/10.1093/pcp/pct151
- Hiyama, A., Takemiya, A., Munemasa, S., Okuma, E., Sugiyama, N., Tada, Y., Murata, Y., & Shimazaki, K. I. (2017). Blue light and CO2 signals converge to regulate lightinduced stomatal opening. *Nature Communications*, 8(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-01237-5
- Hõrak, H., Kollist, H., & Merilo, E. (2017). Fern stomatal responses to ABA and CO2 depend on species and growth conditions. *Plant Physiology*. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.17.00120
- Hõrak, H., Sierla, M., Tõldsepp, K., Wang, C., Wang, Y.-S., Nuhkat, M., Valk, E., Pechter, P., Merilo, E., Salojärvi, J., Overmyer, K., Loog, M., Brosché, M., Schroeder, J. I., Kangasjärvi, J., & Kollist, H. (2016). A dominant mutation in the HT1 kinase uncovers roles of MAP kinases and GHR1 in CO 2 -induced stomatal closure. *The Plant Cell*, 28(10), 2493–2509. https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.16.00131
- Horrer, D., Flütsch, S., Pazmino, D., Matthews, J. S. A., Thalmann, M., Nigro, A., Leonhardt, N., Lawson, T., & Santelia, D. (2016). Blue light induces a distinct starch degradation pathway in guard cells for stomatal opening. *Current Biology*, 26(3). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2015.12.036

- Hossain, M. A., Munemasa, S., Uraji, M., Nakamura, Y., Mori, I. C., & Murata, Y. (2011). Involvement of endogenous abscisic acid in methyl jasmonate-induced stomatal closure in Arabidopsis. *Plant Physiology*, 156(1). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.111.172254
- Hosy, E., Vavasseur, A., Mouline, K., Dreyer, I., Gaymard, F., Porée, F., Boucherez, J., Lebaudy, A., Bouchez, D., Véry, A. A., Simonneau, T., Thibaud, J. B., & Sentenac, H. (2003). The Arabidopsis outward K+ channel GORK is involved in regulation of stomatal movements and plant transpiration. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 100(9). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0733970100
- Hrabak, E. M., Chan, C. W. M., Gribskov, M., Harper, J. F., Choi, J. H., Halford, N., Kudla, J., Luan, S., Nimmo, H. G., Sussman, M. R., Thomas, M., Walker-Simmons, K., Zhu, J. K., & Harmon, A. C. (2003). The Arabidopsis CDPK-SnRK superfamily of protein kinases. *Plant Physiology*, 132(2). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.102.011999
- Hsu, P. K., Dubeaux, G., Takahashi, Y., & Schroeder, J. I. (2021a). Signaling mechanisms in abscisic acid-mediated stomatal closure. *Plant Journal*, 105(2). https://doi.org/10.1111/tpj.15067
- Hsu, P. K., Takahashi, Y., Merilo, E., Costa, A., Zhang, L., Kernig, K., Lee, K. H., & Schroeder, J. I. (2021b). Raf-like kinases and receptor-like (pseudo)kinase GHR1 are required for stomatal vapor pressure difference response. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 118(47). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2107280118
- Hsu, P. K., Takahashi, Y., Munemasa, S., Merilo, E., Laanemets, K., Waadt, R., Pater, D., Kollist, H., & Schroeder, J. I. (2018). Abscisic acid-independent stomatal CO2 signal transduction pathway and convergence of CO2 and ABA signaling downstream of OST1 kinase. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States* of America, 115(42). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1809204115
- Hu, H., Boisson-Dernier, A., Israelsson-Nordström, M., Böhmer, M., Xue, S., Ries, A., Godoski, J., Kuhn, J. M., & Schroeder, J. I. (2010). Carbonic anhydrases are upstream regulators of CO2-controlled stomatal movements in guard cells. *Nature Cell Biology*, 12(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/ncb2009
- Hu, H., Rappel, W. J., Occhipinti, R., Ries, A., Böhmer, M., You, L., Xiao, C., Engineer, C. B., Boron, W. F., & Schroeder, J. I. (2015). Distinct cellular locations of carbonic anhydrases mediate carbon dioxide control of stomatal movements. *Plant Physiology*, *169*(2). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.15.00646
- Hua, D., Wang, C., He, J., Liao, H., Duan, Y., Zhu, Z., Guo, Y., Chen, Z., & Gong, Z. (2012). A plasma membrane receptor kinase, GHR1, mediates abscisic acid- and hydrogen peroxide-regulated stomatal movement in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, 24(6). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.112.100107
- Hua, J., & Meyerowitz, E. M. (1998). Ethylene responses are negatively regulated by a receptor gene family in Arabidopsis thaliana. *Cell*, 94(2). https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81425-7
- Huang, H., Liu, B., Liu, L., & Song, S. (2017). Jasmonate action in plant growth and development. In *Journal of Experimental Botany* (Vol. 68, Issue 6). https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/erw495
- Huang, J., Gu, M., Lai, Z., Fan, B., Shi, K., Zhou, Y. H., Yu, J. Q., & Chen, Z. (2010). Functional analysis of the Arabidopsis PAL gene family in plant growth, development, and response to environmental stress. *Plant Physiology*, 153(4). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.110.157370

- Huang, P., Dong, Z., Guo, P., Zhang, X., Qiu, Y., Li, B., Wang, Y., & Guo, H. (2020a). Salicylic acid suppresses apical hook formation via NPR1-mediated repression of EIN3 and EIL1 in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, 32(3). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.19.00658
- Huang, W., Wang, Y., Li, X., & Zhang, Y. (2020b). Biosynthesis and Regulation of Salicylic Acid and N-Hydroxypipecolic Acid in Plant Immunity. *Molecular Plant*, 13(1), 31–41. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molp.2019.12.008
- Iqbal, N., Nazar, R., Syeed, S., Masood, A., & Khan, N. A. (2011). Exogenously-sourced ethylene increases stomatal conductance, photosynthesis, and growth under optimal and deficient nitrogen fertilization in mustard. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 62(14). https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/err204
- Isner, J. C., Xu, Z., Costa, J. M., Monnet, F., Batstone, T., Ou, X., Deeks, M. J., Genty, B., Jiang, K., & Hetherington, A. M. (2017). Actin filament reorganisation controlled by the SCAR/WAVE complex mediates stomatal response to darkness. *New Phytologist*, 215(3). https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.14655
- Iwai, S., Ogata, S., Yamada, N., Onjo, M., Sonoike, K., & Shimazaki, K. ichiro. (2019). Guard cell photosynthesis is crucial in abscisic acid-induced stomatal closure. *Plant Direct*, 3(5). https://doi.org/10.1002/pld3.137
- Jakobson, L., Vaahtera, L., Tõldsepp, K., Nuhkat, M., Wang, C., Wang, Y. S., Hõrak, H., Valk, E., Pechter, P., Sindarovska, Y., Tang, J., Xiao, C., Xu, Y., Gerst Talas, U., García-Sosa, A. T., Kangasjärvi, S., Maran, U., Remm, M., Roelfsema, M. R. G., ... Brosché, M. (2016). Natural Variation in Arabidopsis Cvi-0 Accession Reveals an Important Role of MPK12 in Guard Cell CO2Signaling. *PLoS Biology*, 14(12). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.2000322
- Jalakas, P., Merilo, E., Kollist, H., & Brosché, M. (2018). ABA-mediated regulation of stomatal density is OST1-independent. *Plant Direct*, 2(9). https://doi.org/10.1002/pld3.82
- Jalakas, P., Takahashi, Y., Waadt, R., Schroeder, J. I., & Merilo, E. (2021). Molecular mechanisms of stomatal closure in response to rising vapour pressure deficit. *New Phytologist*, 232(2). https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.17592
- Jammes, F., Song, C., Shin, D., Munemasa, S., Takeda, K., Gu, D., Cho, D., Lee, S., Giordo, R., Sritubtim, S., Leonhardt, N., Ellis, B. E., Murata, Y., & Kwak, J. M. (2009). MAP kinases MPK9 and MPK12 are preferentially expressed in guard cells and positively regulate ROS-mediated ABA signaling. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 106(48). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0907205106
- Jiang, K., Sorefan, K., Deeks, M. J., Bevan, M. W., Hussey, P. J., & Hetherington, A. M. (2012). The ARP2/3 complex mediates guard cell actin reorganization and stomatal movement in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, 24(5). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.112.096263
- Jin, H., Choi, S. M., Kang, M. J., Yun, S. H., Kwon, D. J., Noh, Y. S., & Noh, B. (2018). Salicylic acid-induced transcriptional reprogramming by the HAC-NPR1-TGA histone acetyltransferase complex in Arabidopsis. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 46(22). https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gky847
- Ju, C., & Chang, C. (2015). Mechanistic insights in ethylene perception and signal transduction. *Plant Physiology*, 169(1). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.15.00845

- Ju, C., Yoon, G. M., Shemansky, J. M., Lin, D. Y., Ying, Z. I., Chang, J., Garrett, W. M., Kessenbrock, M., Groth, G., Tucker, M. L., Cooper, B., Kieber, J. J., & Chang, C. (2012). CTR1 phosphorylates the central regulator EIN2 to control ethylene hormone signaling from the ER membrane to the nucleus in Arabidopsis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 109(47). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1214848109
- Kang, J., Hwang, J. U., Lee, M., Kim, Y. Y., Assmann, S. M., Martinoia, E., & Lee, Y. (2010). PDR-type ABC transporter mediates cellular uptake of the phytohormone abscisic acid. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States* of America, 107(5). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0909222107
- Kapulnik, Y., Delaux, P. M., Resnick, N., Mayzlish-Gati, E., Wininger, S., Bhattacharya, C., Séjalon-Delmas, N., Combier, J. P., Bécard, G., Belausov, E., Beeckman, T., Dor, E., Hershenhorn, J., & Koltai, H. (2011). Strigolactones affect lateral root formation and root-hair elongation in Arabidopsis. *Planta*, 233(1). https://doi.org/10.1007/s00425-010-1310-y
- Katsuhara, M., & Hanba, Y. T. (2008). Barley plasma membrane intrinsic proteins (PIP Aquaporins) as water and CO2 transporters. *Pflugers Archiv European Journal of Physiology*, 456(4). https://doi.org/10.1007/s00424-007-0434-9
- Katsuta, S., Masuda, G., Bak, H., Shinozawa, A., Kamiyama, Y., Umezawa, T., Takezawa, D., Yotsui, I., Taji, T., & Sakata, Y. (2020). Arabidopsis Raf-like kinases act as positive regulators of subclass III SnRK2 in osmostress signaling. *Plant Journal*, 103(2). https://doi.org/10.1111/tpj.14756
- Khanna, R., Li, J., Tseng, T. S., Schroeder, J. I., Ehrhardt, D. W., & Briggs, W. R. (2014). COP1 jointly modulates cytoskeletal processes and electrophysiological responses required for stomatal closure. *Molecular Plant*, 7(9). https://doi.org/10.1093/mp/ssu065
- Khokon, MD Atiqur Rahman, Okuma, E., Hossain, M. A., Munemasa, S., Uraji, M., Nakamura, Y., Mori, I. C., & Murata, Y. (2011). Involvement of extracellular oxidative burst in salicylic acid-induced stomatal closure in Arabidopsis. *Plant, Cell and Environment*, 34(3). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-3040.2010.02253.x
- Khokon, Md Atiqur Rahman, Salam, M. A., Jammes, F., Ye, W., Hossain, M. A., Okuma, E., Nakamura, Y., Mori, I. C., Kwak, J. M., & Murata, Y. (2017). MPK9 and MPK12 function in SA-induced stomatal closure in arabidopsis thaliana. *Bioscience, Biotechnology and Biochemistry*, 81(7). https://doi.org/10.1080/09168451.2017.1308244
- Kim, H. S., & Delaney, T. P. (2002). Over-expression of TGA5, which encodes a bZIP transcription factor that interacts with NIM1/NPR1, confers SAR-independent resistance in Arabidopsis thaliana to Peronospora parasitica. *Plant Journal*, 32(2). https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-313X.2001.01411.x
- Kim, J., Chang, C., & Tucker, M. L. (2015). To grow old: Regulatory role of ethylene and jasmonic acid in senescence. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, 6(JAN). https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2015.00020
- Kinoshita, T., Doi, M., Suetsugu, N., Kagawa, T., Wada, M., & Shimazaki, K. I. (2001). phot1 and phot2 mediate blue light regulation of stomatal opening. *Nature*, *414*(6864). https://doi.org/10.1038/414656a
- Kollist, H., Nuhkat, M., & Roelfsema, M. R. G. (2014). Closing gaps: Linking elements that control stomatal movement. In *New Phytologist* (Vol. 203, Issue 1). https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.12832

- Kollist, T., Moldau, H., Rasulov, B., Oja, V., Rämma, H., Hüve, K., Jaspers, P., Kangasjärvi, J., & Kollist, H. (2007). A novel device detects a rapid ozone-induced transient stomatal closure in intact Arabidopsis and its absence in abi2 mutant. *Physiologia Plantarum*. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1399-3054.2006.00851.x
- Kuhn, J. M., Boisson-Dernier, A., Dizon, M. B., Maktabi, M. H., & Schroeder, J. I. (2006). The protein phosphatase AtPP2CA negatively regulates abscisic acid signal transduction in arabidopsis, and effects of abh1 on AtPP2CA mRNA. *Plant Physiology*, *140*(1). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.105.070318
- Kuromori, T., Miyaji, T., Yabuuchi, H., Shimizu, H., Sugimoto, E., Kamiya, A., Moriyama, Y., & Shinozaki, K. (2010). ABC transporter AtABCG25 is involved in abscisic acid transport and responses. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 107(5). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0912516107
- Kwak, J. M., Mori, I. C., Pei, Z. M., Leonhard, N., Angel Torres, M., Dangl, J. L., Bloom, R. E., Bodde, S., Jones, J. D. G., & Schroeder, J. I. (2003). NADPH oxidase AtrobhD and AtrobhF genes function in ROS-dependent ABA signaling in arabidopsis. *EMBO Journal*, 22(11). https://doi.org/10.1093/emboj/cdg277
- Lajeunesse, G., Roussin-Léveillée, C., Boutin, S., Fortin, É., Laforest-Lapointe, I., & Moffett, P. (2023). Light prevents pathogen-induced aqueous microenvironments via potentiation of salicylic acid signaling. *Nature Communications*, 14(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-023-36382-7
- Lawson, T. (2009). Guard cell photosynthesis and stomatal function. In *New Phytologist* (Vol. 181, Issue 1). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8137.2008.02685.x
- Lawson, T., Oxborough, K., Morison, J. I. L., & Baker, N. R. (2002). Responses of photosynthetic electron transport in stomatal guard cells and mesophyll cells in intact leaves to light, CO2, and humidity. *Plant Physiology*, *128*(1). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.010317
- Lawson, T., Simkin, A. J., Kelly, G., & Granot, D. (2014). Mesophyll photosynthesis and guard cell metabolism impacts on stomatal behaviour. In *New Phytologist* (Vol. 203, Issue 4). https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.12945
- Lee, M., Choi, Y., Burla, B., Kim, Y. Y., Jeon, B., Maeshima, M., Yoo, J. Y., Martinoia, E., & Lee, Y. (2008). The ABC transporter AtABCB14 is a malate importer and modulates stomatal response to CO2. *Nature Cell Biology*, 10(10). https://doi.org/10.1038/ncb1782
- Lefevere, H., Bauters, L., & Gheysen, G. (2020). Salicylic Acid Biosynthesis in Plants. In *Frontiers in Plant Science* (Vol. 11). https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2020.00338
- Leppälä, J., Gaupels, F., Xu, E., Morales, L. O., Durner, J., & Brosché, M. (2022). Ozone and nitrogen dioxide regulate similar gene expression responses in Arabidopsis but natural variation in the extent of cell death is likely controlled by different genetic loci. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, 13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2022.994779
- Leung, J., Merlot, S., & Giraudat, J. (1997). The arabidopsis ABSCISIC ACID-INSEN-SITIVE2 (ABI2) and ABI1 genes encode homologous protein phosphatases 2C involved in abscisic acid signal transduction. *Plant Cell*, 9(5). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.9.5.759
- Li, J., Brader, G., & Palva, E. T. (2004a). The WRKY70 Transcription Factor: A Node of Convergence for Jasmonate-Mediated and Salicylate-Mediated Signals in Plant Defense. *Plant Cell*, 16(2). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.016980
- Li, L., Li, C., & Howe, G. A. (2001). Genetic analysis of wound signaling in tomato. Evidence for a dual role of jasmonic acid in defense and female fertility. *Plant Physiology*, 127(4). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.010705

- Li, L., Zhao, Y., McCaig, B. C., Wingerd, B. A., Wang, J., Whalon, M. E., Pichersky, E., & Howe, G. A. (2004b). The Tomato Homolog of Coronatine-Insensitive1 Is Required for the Maternal Control of Seed Maturation, Jasmonate-Signaled Defense Responses, and Glandular Trichome Development. *Plant Cell*, 16(1). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.017954
- Li, M., Wang, F., Li, S., Yu, G., Wang, L., Li, Q., Zhu, X., Li, Z., Yuan, L., & Liu, P. (2020a). Importers Drive Leaf-to-Leaf Jasmonic Acid Transmission in Wound-Induced Systemic Immunity. *Molecular Plant*, 13(10). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molp.2020.08.017
- Li, Q., Zheng, J., Li, S., Huang, G., Skilling, S. J., Wang, L., Li, L., Li, M., Yuan, L., & Liu, P. (2017). Transporter-Mediated Nuclear Entry of Jasmonoyl-Isoleucine Is Essential for Jasmonate Signaling. *Molecular Plant*, 10(5). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molp.2017.01.010
- Li, X., & Zhang, Y. (2020b). A structural view of salicylic acid perception. In *Nature Plants* (Vol. 6, Issue 10). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41477-020-0741-0
- Li, Z., & Ahammed, G. J. (2023). Salicylic acid and jasmonic acid in elevated CO2induced plant defense response to pathogens. In *Journal of Plant Physiology* (Vol. 286). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jplph.2023.154019
- Lim, C. W., Baek, W., Jung, J., Kim, J. H., & Lee, S. C. (2015). Function of ABA in stomatal defense against biotic and drought stresses. In *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* (Vol. 16, Issue 7). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms160715251
- Lim, S. L., Flütsch, S., Liu, J., Distefano, L., Santelia, D., & Lim, B. L. (2022). Arabidopsis guard cell chloroplasts import cytosolic ATP for starch turnover and stomatal opening. *Nature Communications*, 13(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-022-28263-2
- Lin, C., & Chen, S. (2018). New functions of an old kinase MPK4 in guard cells. In *Plant Signaling and Behavior* (Vol. 13, Issue 5). https://doi.org/10.1080/15592324.2018.1477908
- Lin, Z., Li, Y., Zhang, Z., Liu, X., Hsu, C. C., Du, Y., Sang, T., Zhu, C., Wang, Y.,
- Satheesh, V., Pratibha, P., Zhao, Y., Song, C. P., Tao, W. A., Zhu, J. K., & Wang, P. (2020). A RAF-SnRK2 kinase cascade mediates early osmotic stress signaling in higher plants. *Nature Communications*, 11(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-14477-9
- Liu, C., Zhao, A., Zhu, P., Li, J., Han, L., Wang, X., Fan, W., Lü, R., Wang, C., Li, Z., Lu, C., & Yu, M. (2015). Characterization and expression of genes involved in the ethylene biosynthesis and signal transduction during ripening of mulberry fruit. *PLoS ONE*, 10(3). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0122081
- Liu, H., & Timko, M. P. (2021). Jasmonic acid signaling and molecular crosstalk with other phytohormones. In *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* (Vol. 22, Issue 6). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms22062914
- Liu, J., Liu, G. H., Hou, L. X., & Liu, X. (2010). Ethylene-induced nitric oxide production and stomatal closure in Arabidopsis thaliana depending on changes in cytosolic pH. *Chinese Science Bulletin*, 55(22). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11434-010-4033-3
- Liu, L., Sonbol, F. M., Huot, B., Gu, Y., Withers, J., Mwimba, M., Yao, J., He, S. Y., & Dong, X. (2016). Salicylic acid receptors activate jasmonic acid signalling through a non-canonical pathway to promote effector-triggered immunity. *Nature Communications*, 7. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms13099

- López-Ráez, J. A., Kohlen, W., Charnikhova, T., Mulder, P., Undas, A. K., Sergeant, M. J., Verstappen, F., Bugg, T. D. H., Thompson, A. J., Ruyter-Spira, C., & Bouwmeester, H. (2010). Does abscisic acid affect strigolactone biosynthesis? *New Phytologist*, 187(2). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8137.2010.03291.x
- Lorenzo, O., Piqueras, R., Sánchez-Serrano, J. J., & Solano, R. (2003). ETHYLENE RESPONSE FACTOR1 integrates signals from ethylene and jasmonate pathways in plant defense. *Plant Cell*, *15*(1). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.007468
- Luomala, E. M., Laitinen, K., Sutinen, S., Kellomäki, S., & Vapaavuori, E. (2005). Stomatal density, anatomy and nutrient concentrations of Scots pine needles are affected by elevated CO2 and temperature. *Plant, Cell and Environment, 28*(6). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-3040.2005.01319.x
- Lv, S., Zhang, Y., Li, C., Liu, Z., Yang, N., Pan, L., Wu, J., Wang, J., Yang, J., Lv, Y., Zhang, Y., Jiang, W., She, X., & Wang, G. (2018). Strigolactone-triggered stomatal closure requires hydrogen peroxide synthesis and nitric oxide production in an abscisic acid-independent manner. *New Phytologist*, 217(1). https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.14813
- Ma, Y., Szostkiewicz, I., Korte, A., Moes, D., Yang, Y., Christmann, A., & Grill, E. (2009). Regulators of PP2C phosphatase activity function as abscisic acid sensors. *Science*, 324(5930). https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1172408
- Maierhofer, T., Diekmann, M., Offenborn, J. N., Lind, C., Bauer, H., Hashimoto, K., Al-Rasheid, K. A. S., Luan, S., Kudla, J., Geiger, D., & Hedrich, R. (2014). Site-and kinase-specific phosphorylation-mediated activation of SLAC1, a guard cell anion channel stimulated by abscisic acid. *Science Signaling*, 7(342). https://doi.org/10.1126/scisignal.2005703
- Malcheska, F., Ahmad, A., Batool, S., Müller, H. M., Ludwig-Müller, J., Kreuzwieser, J., Randewig, D., Hänsch, R., Mendel, R. R., Hell, R., Wirtz, M., Geiger, D., Ache, P., Hedrich, R., Herschbach, C., & Rennenberg, H. (2017). Drought-enhanced xylem sap sulfate closes stomata by affecting ALMT12 and guard cell ABA synthesis. *Plant Physiology*, 174(2). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.16.01784
- Mao, J., Zhang, Y. C., Sang, Y., Li, Q. H., & Yang, H. Q. (2005). A role for Arabidopsis cryptochromes and COP1 in the regulation of stomatal opening. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 102(34). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0501011102
- Marchica, A., Cotrozzi, L., Lorenzini, G., Nali, C., & Pellegrini, E. (2022). Antioxidants and Phytohormones Act in Coordination to Regulate Sage Response to Long Term Ozone Exposure. *Plants*, 11(7). https://doi.org/10.3390/plants11070904
- Marzec, M. (2016). Perception and signaling of strigolactones. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, 7(AUG2016). https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2016.01260
- Matrosova, A., Bogireddi, H., Mateo-Peñas, A., Hashimoto-Sugimoto, M., Iba, K., Schroeder, J. I., & Israelsson-Nordström, M. (2015). The HT1 protein kinase is essential for red light-induced stomatal opening and genetically interacts with OST1 in red light and CO2-induced stomatal movement responses. *New Phytologist*, 208(4). https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.13566
- Matthews, J. S. A., Vialet-Chabrand, S., & Lawson, T. (2020). Role of blue and red light in stomatal dynamic behaviour. In *Journal of Experimental Botany* (Vol. 71, Issue 7). https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/erz563
- McAdam, E. L., Brodribb, T. J., & McAdam, S. A. M. (2017). Does ozone increase ABA levels by non-enzymatic synthesis causing stomata to close? *Plant Cell and Environment*, 40(5). https://doi.org/10.1111/pce.12893

- McAusland, L., Vialet-Chabrand, S., Davey, P., Baker, N. R., Brendel, O., & Lawson, T. (2016). Effects of kinetics of light-induced stomatal responses on photosynthesis and water-use efficiency. *The New Phytologist*, 211(4). https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.14000
- Melotto, M., Underwood, W., Koczan, J., Nomura, K., & He, S. Y. (2006). Plant Stomata Function in Innate Immunity against Bacterial Invasion. *Cell*, 126(5). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2006.06.054
- Melotto, M., Zhang, L., Oblessuc, P. R., & He, S. Y. (2017). Stomatal defense a decade later. In *Plant Physiology* (Vol. 174, Issue 2). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.16.01853
- Merced, A., & Renzaglia, K. S. (2019). Contrasting pectin polymers in guard cell walls of Arabidopsis and the hornwort Phaeoceros reflect physiological differences. *Annals of Botany*, *123*(4). https://doi.org/10.1093/aob/mcy168
- Merilo, E., Jalakas, P., Laanemets, K., Mohammadi, O., Hõrak, H., Kollist, H., & Brosché, M. (2015). Abscisic acid transport and homeostasis in the context of stomatal regulation. In *Molecular Plant* (Vol. 8, Issue 9). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molp.2015.06.006
- Merilo, E., Laanemets, K., Hu, H., Xue, S., Jakobson, L., Tulva, I., Gonzalez-Guzman, M., Rodriguez, P. L., Schroeder, J. I., Broschè, M., & Kollist, H. (2013). PYR/RCAR receptors contribute to ozone-, reduced air humidity-, darkness-, and CO2-induced stomatal regulation. *Plant Physiology*, 162(3). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.113.220608
- Merilo, E., Yarmolinsky, D., Jalakas, P., Parik, H., Tulva, I., Rasulov, B., Kilk, K., & Kollist, H. (2018). Stomatal VPD Response: There Is More to the Story Than ABA. *Plant Physiology*, 176(1), 851–864. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.17.00912
- Merlot, S., Gosti, F., Guerrier, D., Vavasseur, A., & Giraudat, J. (2001). The ABI1 and ABI2 protein phosphatases 2C act in a negative feedback regulatory loop of the abscisic acid signalling pathway. *Plant Journal*, 25(3). https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-313X.2001.00965.x
- Merlot, S., Leonhardt, N., Fenzi, F., Valon, C., Costa, M., Piette, L., Vavasseur, A., Genty, B., Boivin, K., Müller, A., Giraudat, J., & Leung, J. (2007). Constitutive activation of a plasma membrane H+-ATPase prevents abscisic acid-mediated stomatal closure. *EMBO Journal*, 26(13). https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.emboj.7601750
- Merlot, S., Mustilli, A. C., Genty, B., North, H., Lefebvre, V., Sotta, B., Vavasseur, A., & Giraudat, J. (2002). Use of infrared thermal imaging to isolate Arabidopsis mutants defective in stomatal regulation. *Plant Journal*, 30(5). https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-313X.2002.01322.x
- Merritt, F., Kemper, A., & Tallman, G. (2001). Inhibitors of ethylene synthesis inhibit auxin-induced stomatal opening in epidermis detached from leaves of Vicia faba L. *Plant and Cell Physiology*, 42(2). https://doi.org/10.1093/pcp/pce030
- Meyer, S., Mumm, P., Imes, D., Endler, A., Weder, B., Al-Rasheid, K. A. S., Geiger, D., Marten, I., Martinoia, E., & Hedrich, R. (2010). AtALMT12 represents an R-type anion channel required for stomatal movement in Arabidopsis guard cells. *Plant Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-313X.2010.04302.x
- Meyer, S., Scholz-Starke, J., De Angeli, A., Kovermann, P., Burla, B., Gambale, F., & Martinoia, E. (2011). Malate transport by the vacuolar AtALMT6 channel in guard cells is subject to multiple regulation. *Plant Journal*, 67(2). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-313X.2011.04587.x
- Miles, G. P., Samuel, M. A., Zhang, Y., & Ellis, B. E. (2005). RNA interference-based (RNAi) suppression of AtMPK6, an Arabidopsis mitogen-activated protein kinase, results in hypersensitivity to ozone and misregulation of AtMPK3. *Environmental Pollution*, 138(2). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2005.04.017

- Mimata, Y., Munemasa, S., Nakamura, T., Nakamura, Y., & Murata, Y. (2022). Extracellular malate induces stomatal closure via direct activation of guard-cell anion channel SLAC1 and stimulation of Ca2+ signalling. *New Phytologist*, 236(3), 852–863. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.18400
- Mishra, A. K., & Baek, K. H. (2021). Salicylic acid biosynthesis and metabolism: A divergent pathway for plants and bacteria. In *Biomolecules* (Vol. 11, Issue 5). https://doi.org/10.3390/biom11050705
- Mittler, R., Zandalinas, S. I., Fichman, Y., & Van Breusegem, F. (2022). Reactive oxygen species signalling in plant stress responses. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*, 23(10), 663–679. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41580-022-00499-2
- Miura, K., Okamoto, H., Okuma, E., Shiba, H., Kamada, H., Hasegawa, P. M., & Murata, Y. (2013). SIZ1 deficiency causes reduced stomatal aperture and enhanced drought tolerance via controlling salicylic acid-induced accumulation of reactive oxygen species in Arabidopsis. *Plant Journal*, 73(1). https://doi.org/10.1111/tpj.12014
- Moeder, W., Ung, H., Mosher, S., & Yoshioka, K. (2010). SA-ABA antagonism in defense responses. *Plant Signaling and Behavior*, 5(10).

https://doi.org/10.4161/psb.5.10.12836

- Montillet, J. L., Leonhardt, N., Mondy, S., Tranchimand, S., Rumeau, D., Boudsocq, M., Garcia, A. V., Douki, T., Bigeard, J., Laurière, C., Chevalier, A., Castresana, C., & Hirt, H. (2013). An Abscisic Acid-Independent Oxylipin Pathway Controls Stomatal Closure and Immune Defense in Arabidopsis. *PLoS Biology*, *11*(3). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.1001513
- Morffy, N., Faure, L., & Nelson, D. C. (2016). Smoke and Hormone Mirrors: Action and Evolution of Karrikin and Strigolactone Signaling. In *Trends in Genetics* (Vol. 32, Issue 3). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tig.2016.01.002
- Mori, I. C., Murata, Y., Yang, Y., Munemasa, S., Wang, Y. F., Andreoli, S., Tiriac, H., Alonso, J. M., Harper, J. F., Ecker, J. R., Kwak, J. M., & Schroeder, J. I. (2006). CDPKs CPK6 and CPK3 function in ABA regulation of guard cell S-type anion- and Ca2+- permeable channels and stomatal closure. *PLoS Biology*, 4(10). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.0040327
- Mori, I. C., Pinontoan, R., Kawano, T., & Muto, S. (2001). Involvement of superoxide generation in salicylic acid-induced stomatal closure in Vicia faba. *Plant and Cell Physiology*, 42(12). https://doi.org/10.1093/pcp/pce176
- Mott, K. A. (1990). Sensing of atmospheric CO2 by plants. *Plant, Cell & Environment,* 13(7). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-3040.1990.tb01087.x
- Mott, Keith A., & Peak, D. (2018). Effects of the mesophyll on stomatal responses in amphistomatous leaves. *Plant Cell and Environment*, *41*(12). https://doi.org/10.1111/pce.13411
- Müller, M. (2021). Foes or friends: Aba and ethylene interaction under abiotic stress. *Plants*, *10*(3). https://doi.org/10.3390/plants10030448
- Munemasa, S., Hirao, Y., Tanami, K., Mimata, Y., Nakamura, Y., & Murata, Y. (2019). Ethylene Inhibits Methyl Jasmonate-Induced Stomatal Closure by Modulating Guard Cell Slow-Type Anion Channel Activity via the OPEN STOMATA 1/SnRK2.6 Kinase-Independent Pathway in Arabidopsis. *Plant and Cell Physiology*, 60(10). https://doi.org/10.1093/pcp/pcz121
- Munemasa, S., Hossain, M. A., Nakamura, Y., Mori, I. C., & Murata, Y. (2011). The Arabidopsis Calcium-Dependent Protein Kinase, CPK6, Functions as a Positive Regulator of Methyl Jasmonate Signaling in Guard Cells. *Plant Physiology*, 155(1). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.110.162750

- Munemasa, S., Oda, K., Watanabe-Sugimoto, M., Nakamura, Y., Shimoishi, Y., & Murata, Y. (2007). The coronatine-insensitive 1 mutation reveals the hormonal signaling interaction between abscisic acid and methyl jasmonate in Arabidopsis guard cells. Specific impairment of ion channel activation and second messenger production. *Plant Physiology*, 143(3). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.106.091298
- Mur, L. A. J., Kenton, P., Atzorn, R., Miersch, O., & Wasternack, C. (2006). The outcomes of concentration-specific interactions between salicylate and jasmonate signaling include synergy, antagonism, and oxidative stress leading to cell death. *Plant Physiology*, 140(1). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.105.072348
- Mustilli, A. C., Merlot, S., Vavasseur, A., Fenzi, F., & Giraudat, J. (2002). Arabidopsis OST1 protein kinase mediates the regulation of stomatal aperture by abscisic acid and acts upstream of reactive oxygen species production. *Plant Cell*, *14*(12). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.007906
- Myers, R. J., Fichman, Y., Zandalinas, S. I., & Mittler, R. (2023). Jasmonic acid and salicylic acid modulate systemic reactive oxygen species signaling during stress responses. *Plant Physiology*, *191*(2). https://doi.org/10.1093/plphys/kiac449
- Nawrath, C., & Métraux, J. P. (1999). Salicylic acid induction-deficient mutants of Arabidopsis express PR-2 and PR-5 and accumulate high levels of camalexin after pathogen inoculation. *Plant Cell*, 11(8). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.11.8.1393
- Negi, J., Matsuda, O., Nagasawa, T., Oba, Y., Takahashi, H., Kawai-Yamada, M., Uchimiya, H., Hashimoto, M., & Iba, K. (2008). CO2 regulator SLAC1 and its homologues are essential for anion homeostasis in plant cells. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature06720
- Nishimura, N., Sarkeshik, A., Nito, K., Park, S. Y., Wang, A., Carvalho, P. C., Lee, S., Caddell, D. F., Cutler, S. R., Chory, J., Yates, J. R., & Schroeder, J. I. (2010). PYR/ PYL/RCAR family members are major in-vivo ABI1 protein phosphatase 2C-interacting proteins in Arabidopsis. *Plant Journal*, 61(2). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-313X.2009.04054.x
- Nomoto, M., Skelly, M. J., Itaya, T., Mori, T., Suzuki, T., Matsushita, T., Tokizawa, M., Kuwata, K., Mori, H., Yamamoto, Y. Y., Higashiyama, T., Tsukagoshi, H., Spoel, S. H., & Tada, Y. (2021). Suppression of MYC transcription activators by the immune cofactor NPR1 fine-tunes plant immune responses. *Cell Reports*, 37(11). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2021.110125
- Ohta, M., Matsui, K., Hiratsu, K., Shinshi, H., & Ohme-Takagi, M. (2001). Repression domains of class II ERF transcriptional repressors share an essential motif for active repression. *Plant Cell*, 13(8). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.13.8.1959
- Osakabe, Y., Arinaga, N., Umezawa, T., Katsura, S., Nagamachi, K., Tanaka, H., Ohiraki, H., Yamada, K., Seo, S. U., Abo, M., Yoshimura, E., Shinozaki, K., & Yamaguchi-Shinozaki, K. (2013). Osmotic stress responses and plant growth controlled by potassium transporters in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, 25(2). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.112.105700
- Pan, X., Welti, R., & Wang, X. (2010). Quantitative analysis of major plant hormones in crude plant extracts by high-performance liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry. *Nature Protocols*, 5(6). https://doi.org/10.1038/nprot.2010.37
- Panchal, S., Chitrakar, R., Thompson, B. K., Obulareddy, N., Roy, D., Hambright, W. S., & Melotto, M. (2016). Regulation of stomatal defense by air relative humidity. *Plant Physiology*, 172(3). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.16.00696
- Panchal, S., & Melotto, M. (2017). Stomate-based defense and environmental cues. *Plant Signaling & Behavior*, 12(9). https://doi.org/10.1080/15592324.2017.1362517

- Pantin, F., & Blatt, M. R. (2018). Stomatal response to humidity: Blurring the boundary between active and passive movement. In *Plant Physiology* (Vol. 176, Issue 1). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.17.01699
- Pantin, F., Monnet, F., Jannaud, D., Costa, J. M., Renaud, J., Muller, B., Simonneau, T., & Genty, B. (2013). The dual effect of abscisic acid on stomata. *New Phytologist*, 197(1). https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.12013
- Park, S. Y., Fung, P., Nishimura, N., Jensen, D. R., Fujii, H., Zhao, Y., Lumba, S., Santiago, J., Rodrigues, A., Chow, T. F. F., Alfred, S. E., Bonetta, D., Finkelstein, R., Provart, N. J., Desveaux, D., Rodriguez, P. L., McCourt, P., Zhu, J. K., Schroeder, J. I., ... Cutler, S. R. (2009). Abscisic acid inhibits type 2C protein phosphatases via the PYR/PYL family of START proteins. *Science*, *324*(5930). https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1173041
- Pattyn, J., Vaughan-Hirsch, J., & Van de Poel, B. (2021). The regulation of ethylene biosynthesis: a complex multilevel control circuitry. In *New Phytologist* (Vol. 229, Issue 2). https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.16873
- Peak, D., & Mott, K. A. (2011). A new, vapour-phase mechanism for stomatal responses to humidity and temperature. *Plant, Cell and Environment*, 34(1). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-3040.2010.02234.x
- Peng, Y., Yang, J., Li, X., & Zhang, Y. (2021). Salicylic Acid: Biosynthesis and Signaling. In Annual Review of Plant Biology (Vol. 72). https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-arplant-081320-092855
- Phukan, U. J., Jeena, G. S., & Shukla, R. K. (2016). WRKY transcription factors: Molecular regulation and stress responses in plants. In *Frontiers in Plant Science* (Vol. 7, Issue JUNE2016). https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2016.00760
- Piisilä, M., Keceli, M. A., Brader, G., Jakobson, L., Jöesaar, I., Sipari, N., Kollist, H., Palva, E. T., & Kariola, T. (2015). The F-box protein MAX2 contributes to resistance to bacterial phytopathogens in Arabidopsis thaliana. *BMC Plant Biology*, 15(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12870-015-0434-4
- Pilot, G., Lacombe, B., Gaymard, F., Chérel, I., Boucherez, J., Thibaud, J. B., & Sentenac, H. (2001). Guard Cell Inward K+ Channel Activity in Arabidopsis Involves Expression of the Twin Channel Subunits KAT1 and KAT2. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 276(5). https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M007303200
- Pridgeon, A. J., & Hetherington, A. M. (2021). ABA signalling and metabolism are not essential for dark-induced stomatal closure but affect response speed. *Scientific Reports*, 11(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-84911-5
- Prodhan, M. Y., Munemasa, S., Nahar, M. N. E. N., Nakamura, Y., & Murata, Y. (2018). Guard cell salicylic acid signaling is integrated into abscisic acid signaling via the Ca2+/CPK-dependent pathway. *Plant Physiology*, 178(1). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.18.00321
- Qiao, H., Chang, K. N., Yazaki, J., & Ecker, J. R. (2009). Interplay between ethylene, ETP1/ETP2 F-box proteins, and degradation of EIN2 triggers ethylene responses in Arabidopsis. *Genes and Development*, 23(4). https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.1765709
- Qiao, H., Shen, Z., Huang, S. S. C., Schmitz, R. J., Urich, M. A., Briggs, S. P., & Ecker, J. R. (2012). Processing and subcellular trafficking of ER-tethered EIN2 control response to ethylene gas. *Science*, 338(6105). https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1225974

- Qu, X., Hall, B. P., Gao, Z., & Schaller, G. E. (2007). A strong constitutive ethyleneresponse phenotype conferred on Arabidopsis plants containing null mutations in the ethylene receptors ETR1 and ERS1. *BMC Plant Biology*, 7. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2229-7-3
- Rai, N., O'Hara, A., Farkas, D., Safronov, O., Ratanasopa, K., Wang, F., Lindfors, A. V., Jenkins, G. I., Lehto, T., Salojärvi, J., Brosché, M., Strid, Å., Aphalo, P. J., & Morales, L. O. (2020). The photoreceptor UVR8 mediates the perception of both UV-B and UV-A wavelengths up to 350 nm of sunlight with responsivity moderated by cryptochromes. *Plant Cell and Environment*, 43(6). https://doi.org/10.1111/pce.13752
- Rao, M. V., & Davis, K. R. (1999). Ozone-induced cell death occurs via two distinct mechanisms in Arabidopsis: The role of salicylic acid. *Plant Journal*, 17(6). https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-313X.1999.00400.x
- Rao, M. V., Lee, H. II, & Davis, K. R. (2002). Ozone-induced ethylene production is dependent on salicylic acid, and both salicylic acid and ethylene act in concert to regulate ozone-induced cell death. *Plant Journal*, 32(4). https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-313X.2002.01434.x
- Ravanbakhsh, M., Sasidharan, R., Voesenek, L. A. C. J., Kowalchuk, G. A., & Jousset, A. (2018). Microbial modulation of plant ethylene signaling: ecological and evolutionary consequences. In *Microbiome* (Vol. 6, Issue 1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40168-018-0436-1
- Rekhter, D., Lüdke, D., Ding, Y., Feussner, K., Zienkiewicz, K., Lipka, V., Wiermer, M., Zhang, Y., & Feussner, I. (2019). Isochorismate-derived biosynthesis of the plant stress hormone salicylic acid. *Science*, 365(6452). https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aaw1720
- Rochon, A., Boyle, P., Wignes, T., Fobert, P. R., & Després, C. (2006). The coactivator function of Arabidopsis NPR1 requires the core of its BTB/POZ domain and the oxidation of C-terminal cysteines. *Plant Cell*, 18(12). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.106.046953
- Rodrigues, O., Reshetnyak, G., Grondin, A., Saijo, Y., Leonhardt, N., Maurel, C., & Verdoucq, L. (2017). Aquaporins facilitate hydrogen peroxide entry into guard cells to mediate ABA- and pathogen-triggered stomatal closure. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 114(34). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1704754114
- Roelfsema, M. R. G., Hanstein, S., Felle, H. H., & Hedrich, R. (2002). CO2 provides an intermediate link in the red light response of guard cells. *Plant Journal*, 32(1). https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-313X.2002.01403.x
- Ruan, J., Zhou, Y., Zhou, M., Yan, J., Khurshid, M., Weng, W., Cheng, J., & Zhang, K. (2019). Jasmonic acid signaling pathway in plants. In *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* (Vol. 20, Issue 10). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms20102479
- Rui, Y., Chen, Y., Kandemir, B., Yi, H., Wang, J. Z., Puri, V. M., & Anderson, C. T. (2018). Balancing strength and flexibility: how the synthesis, organization, and modification of guard cell walls govern stomatal development and dynamics. In *Frontiers in Plant Science* (Vol. 9). https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2018.01202
- Ruyter-Spira, C., Al-Babili, S., van der Krol, S., & Bouwmeester, H. (2013). The biology of strigolactones. In *Trends in Plant Science* (Vol. 18, Issue 2). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tplants.2012.10.003
- Saeed, W., Naseem, S., & Ali, Z. (2017). Strigolactones biosynthesis and their role in abiotic stress resilience in plants: A critical review. In *Frontiers in Plant Science* (Vol. 8). https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2017.01487

- Saez, A., Apostolova, N., Gonzalez-Guzman, M., Gonzalez-Garcia, M. P., Nicolas, C., Lorenzo, O., & Rodriguez, P. L. (2004). Gain-of-function and loss-of-function phenotypes of the protein phosphatase 2C HAB1 reveal its role as a negative regulator of abscisic acid signalling. *Plant Journal*, 37(3). https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-313X.2003.01966.x
- Sah, S. K., Reddy, K. R., & Li, J. (2016). Abscisic acid and abiotic stress tolerance in crop plants. In *Frontiers in Plant Science* (Vol. 7, Issue MAY2016). https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2016.00571
- Santelia, D., & Lawson, T. (2016). Rethinking guard cell metabolism. *Plant Physiology*, *172*(3). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.16.00767
- Santelia, D., & Lunn, J. E. (2017). Transitory starch metabolism in guard cells: Unique features for a unique function. *Plant Physiology*, 174(2). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.17.00211
- Sasaki, T., Ariyoshi, M., Yamamoto, Y., & Mori, I. C. (2022). Functional roles of ALMTtype anion channels in malate-induced stomatal closure in tomato and Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell and Environment*, 45(8). https://doi.org/10.1111/pce.14373
- Sasaki, T., Mori, I. C., Furuichi, T., Munemasa, S., Toyooka, K., Matsuoka, K., Murata, Y., & Yamamoto, Y. (2010). Closing plant stomata requires a homolog of an aluminumactivated malate transporter. *Plant and Cell Physiology*, 51(3). https://doi.org/10.1093/pcp/pcq016
- Savchenko, T., Kolla, V. A., Wang, C. Q., Nasafi, Z., Hicks, D. R., Phadungchob, B., Chehab, W. E., Brandizzi, F., Froehlich, J., & Dehesh, K. (2014). Functional convergence of oxylipin and abscisic acid pathways controls stomatal closure in response to drought. *Plant Physiology*, 164(3). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.113.234310
- Sawinski, K., Mersmann, S., Robatzek, S., & Böhmer, M. (2013). Guarding the green: Pathways to stomatal immunity. In *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions* (Vol. 26, Issue 6). https://doi.org/10.1094/MPMI-12-12-0288-CR
- Schachtman, D. P., Schroeder, J. I., Lucas, W. J., Anderson, J. A., & Gaber, R. F. (1992). Expression of an inward-rectifying potassium channel by the Arabidopsis KAT1 cDNA. *Science*, 258(5088). https://doi.org/10.1126/science.8966547
- Schaeffer, H. J., & Weber, M. J. (1999). Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinases: Specific Messages from Ubiquitous Messengers. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 19(4). https://doi.org/10.1128/mcb.19.4.2435
- Scharein, B., Voet-van-Vormizeele, J., Harter, K., & Groth, G. (2008). Ethylene signaling: Identification of a putative ETR1-AHP1 phosphorelay complex by fluorescence spectroscopy. *Analytical Biochemistry*, 377(1). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ab.2008.03.015
- Schmidt, C., & Schroeder, J. I. (1994). Anion selectivity of slow anion channels in the plasma membrane of guard cells: Large nitrate permeability. *Plant Physiology*, 106(1). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.106.1.383
- Schroeder, J. I., & Keller, B. U. (1992). Two types of anion channel currents in guard cells with distinct voltage regulation. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.89.11.5025
- Schulze, S., Dubeaux, G., Ceciliato, P. H. O., Munemasa, S., Nuhkat, M., Yarmolinsky, D., Aguilar, J., Diaz, R., Azoulay-Shemer, T., Steinhorst, L., Offenborn, J. N., Kudla, J., Kollist, H., & Schroeder, J. I. (2021). A role for calcium-dependent protein kinases in differential CO2- and ABA-controlled stomatal closing and low CO2-induced stomatal opening in Arabidopsis. *New Phytologist*, 229(5). https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.17079

- Schweighofer, A., Hirt, H., & Meskiene, I. (2004). Plant PP2C phosphatases: Emerging functions in stress signaling. In *Trends in Plant Science* (Vol. 9, Issue 5). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tplants.2004.03.007
- Shang, Y., Dai, C., Lee, M. M., Kwak, J. M., & Nam, K. H. (2016). BRI1-Associated Receptor Kinase 1 Regulates Guard Cell ABA Signaling Mediated by Open Stomata 1 in Arabidopsis. *Molecular Plant*, 9(3). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molp.2015.12.014
- Sharma, T., Dreyer, I., Kochian, L., & Piñeros, M. A. (2016). The ALMT family of organic acid transporters in plants and their involvement in detoxification and nutrient security. In *Frontiers in Plant Science* (Vol. 7, Issue OCTOBER2016). https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2016.01488
- Sheard, L. B., Tan, X., Mao, H., Withers, J., Ben-Nissan, G., Hinds, T. R., Kobayashi, Y., Hsu, F. F., Sharon, M., Browse, J., He, S. Y., Rizo, J., Howe, G. A., & Zheng, N. (2010). Jasmonate perception by inositol-phosphate-potentiated COI1-JAZ coreceptor. *Nature*, 468(7322). https://doi.org/10.1038/nature09430
- Shekhawat, K., Fröhlich, K., García-Ramírez, G. X., Trapp, M. A., & Hirt, H. (2023). Ethylene: A Master Regulator of Plant–Microbe Interactions under Abiotic Stresses. In *Cells* (Vol. 12, Issue 1). https://doi.org/10.3390/cells12010031
- Shi, C., Qi, C., Ren, H., Huang, A., Hei, S., & She, X. (2015). Ethylene mediates brassinosteroid-induced stomatal closure via Gα protein-activated hydrogen peroxide and nitric oxide production in Arabidopsis. *Plant Journal*, 82(2). https://doi.org/10.1111/tpj.12815
- Sierla, M., Hõrak, H., Overmyer, K., Waszczak, C., Yarmolinsky, D., Maierhofer, T., Vainonen, J. P., Salojärvi, J., Denessiouk, K., Laanemets, K., Tõldsepp, K., Vahisalu, T., Gauthier, A., Puukko, T., Paulin, L., Auvinen, P., Geiger, D., Hedrich, R., Kollist, H., & Kangasjärvi, J. (2018). The Receptor-like Pseudokinase GHR1 Is Required for Stomatal Closure. *The Plant Cell*, *30*(11), 2813–2837. https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.18.00441
- Sierla, M., Waszczak, C., Vahisalu, T., & Kangasjärvi, J. (2016). Reactive Oxygen Species in the Regulation of Stomatal Movements. *Plant Physiology*. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.16.00328
- Snowden, K. C., Simkin, A. J., Janssen, B. J., Templeton, K. R., Loucas, H. M., Simons, J. L., Karunairetnam, S., Gleave, A. P., Clark, D. G., & Klee, H. J. (2005). The Decreased apical dominance1/Petunia hybrida Carotenoid Cleavage Dioxygenase8 gene affects branch production and plays a role in leaf senescence, root growth, and flower development. *Plant Cell*, 17(3). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.104.027714
- Soma, F., Takahashi, F., Suzuki, T., Shinozaki, K., & Yamaguchi-Shinozaki, K. (2020). Plant Raf-like kinases regulate the mRNA population upstream of ABA-unresponsive SnRK2 kinases under drought stress. *Nature Communications*, 11(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-15239-3
- Song, S., Huang, H., Gao, H., Wang, J., Wu, D., Liu, X., Yang, S., Zhai, Q., Li, C., Qi, T., & Xie, D. (2014). Interaction between MYC2 and ETHYLENE INSENSITIVE3 modulates antagonism between jasmonate and ethylene signaling in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, 26(1). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.113.120394
- Soundappan, I., Bennett, T., Morffy, N., Liang, Y., Stanga, J. P., Abbas, A., Leyser, O., & Nelsona, D. C. (2015). SMAX1-LIKE/D53 family members enable distinct MAX2dependent responses to strigolactones and karrikins in arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, 27(11). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.15.00562

- Spartz, A. K., Ren, H., Park, M. Y., Grandt, K. N., Lee, S. H., Murphy, A. S., Sussman, M. R., Overvoorde, P. J., & Gray, W. M. (2014). SAUR inhibition of PP2C-D phosphatases activates plasma membrane H+-ATPases to promote cell expansion in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, 26(5). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.114.126037
- Spoel, S. H., Koornneef, A., Claessens, S. M. C., Korzelius, J. P., Van Pelt, J. A., Mueller, M. J., Buchala, A. J., Métraux, J. P., Brown, R., Kazan, K., Van Loon, L. C., Dong, X., & Pieterse, C. M. J. (2003). NPR1 modulates cross-talk between salicylate- and jasmonate-dependent defense pathways through a novel function in the cytosol. *Plant Cell*, 15(3). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.009159
- Stange, A., Hedrich, R., & Roelfsema, M. R. G. (2010). Ca2+-dependent activation of guard cell anion channels, triggered by hyperpolarization, is promoted by prolonged depolarization. *Plant Journal*, 62(2).

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-313X.2010.04141.x

- Stefanowicz, K., Lannoo, N., & Van Damme, E. J. M. (2015). Plant F-box Proteins Judges between Life and Death. In *Critical Reviews in Plant Sciences* (Vol. 34, Issue 6). https://doi.org/10.1080/07352689.2015.1024566
- Suarez-Rodriguez, M. C., Adams-Phillips, L., Liu, Y., Wang, H., Su, S. H., Jester, P. J., Zhang, S., Bent, A. F., & Krysan, P. J. (2007). MEKK1 is required for flg22-induced MPK4 activation in arabidopsis plants. *Plant Physiology*, 143(2). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.106.091389
- Suhita, D., Raghavendra, A. S., Kwak, J. M., & Vavasseur, A. (2004). Cytoplasmic alkalization precedes reactive oxygen species production during methyl jasmonateand abscisic acid-induced stomatal closure. *Plant Physiology*, 134(4). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.103.032250
- Sun, X., Li, Y., He, W., Ji, C., Xia, P., Wang, Y., Du, S., Li, H., Raikhel, N., Xiao, J., & Guo, H. (2017). Pyrazinamide and derivatives block ethylene biosynthesis by inhibiting ACC oxidase. *Nature Communications*, 8. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms15758
- Sussmilch, F. C., Brodribb, T. J., & McAdam, S. A. M. (2017). Up-regulation of NCED3 and ABA biosynthesis occur within minutes of a decrease in leaf turgor but AHK1 is not required. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 68(11). https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/erx124
- Szyroki, A., Ivashikina, N., Dietrich, P., Roelfsema, M. R. G., Ache, P., Reintanz, B., Deeken, R., Godde, M., Felle, H., Steinmeyer, R., Palme, K., & Hedrich, R. (2001). KAT1 is not essential for stomatal opening. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 98(5). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.051616698
- Tai, H. C., & Schuman, E. M. (2008). Ubiquitin, the proteasome and protein degradation in neuronal function and dysfunction. In *Nature Reviews Neuroscience* (Vol. 9, Issue 11). https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn2499
- Takahashi, Y., Bosmans, K. C., Hsu, P. K., Paul, K., Seitz, C., Yeh, C. Y., Wang, Y. S., Yarmolinsky, D., Sierla, M., Vahisalu, T., McCammon, J. A., Kangasjärvi, J., Zhang, L., Kollist, H., Trac, T., & Schroeder, J. I. (2022). Stomatal CO2/bicarbonate sensor consists of two interacting protein kinases, Raf-like HT1 and nonkinase-activity activity requiring MPK12/MPK4. *Science Advances*, 8(49). https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.abq6161
- Takemiya, A., & Shimazaki, K. ichiro. (2016). Arabidopsis phot1 and phot2 phosphorylate BLUS1 kinase with different efficiencies in stomatal opening. *Journal* of Plant Research, 129(2). https://doi.org/10.1007/s10265-015-0780-1

- Tamaoki, D., Seo, S., Yamada, S., Kano, A., Miyamoto, A., Shishido, H., Miyoshi, S., Taniguch, S., Akimitsu, K., & Gomi, K. (2013). Jasmonic acid and salicylic acid activate a common defense system in rice. *Plant Signaling and Behavior*, 8(6). https://doi.org/10.4161/psb.24260
- Tanaka, Y., Nose, T., Jikumaru, Y., & Kamiya, Y. (2013). ABA inhibits entry into stomatal-lineage development in Arabidopsis leaves. *Plant Journal*, 74(3). https://doi.org/10.1111/tpj.12136
- Tanaka, Y., Sano, T., Tamaoki, M., Nakajima, N., Kondo, N., & Hasezawa, S. (2005). Ethylene inhibits abscisic acid-induced stomatal closure in Arabidopsis. *Plant Physiology*, 138(4). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.105.063503
- Tanaka, Y., Sano, T., Tamaoki, M., Nakajima, N., Kondo, N., & Hasezawa, S. (2006). Cytokinin and auxin inhibit abscisic acid-induced stomatal closure by enhancing ethylene production in Arabidopsis. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 57(10). https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/erj193
- Teige, M., Scheikl, E., Eulgem, T., Dóczi, R., Ichimura, K., Shinozaki, K., Dangl, J. L., & Hirt, H. (2004). The MKK2 pathway mediates cold and salt stress signaling in Arabidopsis. *Molecular Cell*, 15(1). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2004.06.023
- Theologis, A. (1998). Ethylene signalling: Redundant receptors all have their say. *Current Biology*, 8(24). https://doi.org/10.1016/s0960-9822(07)00549-0
- Thines, B., Katsir, L., Melotto, M., Niu, Y., Mandaokar, A., Liu, G., Nomura, K., He, S. Y., Howe, G. A., & Browse, J. (2007). JAZ repressor proteins are targets of the SCFCOI1 complex during jasmonate signalling. *Nature*, 448(7154). https://doi.org/10.1038/nature05960
- Thireault, C., Shyu, C., Yoshida, Y., St. Aubin, B., Campos, M. L., & Howe, G. A. (2015). Repression of jasmonate signaling by a non-TIFY JAZ protein in Arabidopsis. *Plant Journal*, 82(4). https://doi.org/10.1111/tpj.12841
- Tian, S., Wang, X., Li, P., Wang, H., Ji, H., Xie, J., Qiu, Q., Shen, D., & Dong, H. (2016). Plant aquaporin AtPIP1;4 links apoplastic H2O2 induction to disease immunity pathways. *Plant Physiology*, 171(3). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.15.01237
- Tian, W., Hou, C., Ren, Z., Pan, Y., Jia, J., Zhang, H., Bai, F., Zhang, P., Zhu, H., He, Y., Luo, S., Li, L., & Luan, S. (2015). A molecular pathway for CO2 response In Arabidopsis guard cells. *Nature Communications*, 6. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms7057
- Tõldsepp, K., Zhang, J., Takahashi, Y., Sindarovska, Y., Hõrak, H., Ceciliato, P. H. O., Koolmeister, K., Wang, Y. S., Vaahtera, L., Jakobson, L., Yeh, C. Y., Park, J., Brosche, M., Kollist, H., & Schroeder, J. I. (2018). Mitogen-activated protein kinases MPK4 and MPK12 are key components mediating CO2-induced stomatal movements. *Plant Journal*, 96(5). https://doi.org/10.1111/tpj.14087
- Torrens-Spence, M. P., Bobokalonova, A., Carballo, V., Glinkerman, C. M., Pluskal, T., Shen, A., & Weng, J. K. (2019). PBS3 and EPS1 Complete Salicylic Acid Biosynthesis from Isochorismate in Arabidopsis. *Molecular Plant*, 12(12). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molp.2019.11.005
- Tsuchisaka, A., Yu, G., Jin, H., Alonso, J. M., Ecker, J. R., Zhang, X., Gao, S., & Theologis, A. (2009). A combinatorial interplay among the 1-aminocyclopropane-1carboxylate isoforms regulates ethylene biosynthesis in Arabidopsis thaliana. *Genetics*, 183(3). https://doi.org/10.1534/genetics.109.107102
- Tsuda, K., Sato, M., Stoddard, T., Glazebrook, J., & Katagiri, F. (2009). Network properties of robust immunity in plants. *PLoS Genetics*, 5(12). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgen.1000772

- Tuominen, H., Overmyer, K., Keinänen, M., Kollist, H., & Kangasjärvi, J. (2004). Mutual antagonism of ethylene and jasmonic acid regulates ozone-induced spreading cell death in Arabidopsis. *Plant Journal*, *39*(1).
 - https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-313X.2004.02107.x
- Ueno, K., Kinoshita, T., Inoue, S. I., Emi, T., & Shimazaki, K. I. (2005). Biochemical characterization of plasma membrane H+-ATPase activation in guard cell protoplasts of Arabidopsis thaliana in response to blue light. *Plant and Cell Physiology*, 46(6). https://doi.org/10.1093/pcp/pci104
- Umehara, M., Cao, M., Akiyama, K., Akatsu, T., Seto, Y., Hanada, A., Li, W., Takeda-Kamiya, N., Morimoto, Y., & Yamaguchi, S. (2014). Structural requirements of strigolactones for shoot branching inhibition in rice and arabidopsis. *Plant and Cell Physiology*, 56(6). https://doi.org/10.1093/pcp/pcv028
- Vaahtera, L., Brosché, M., Wrzaczek, M., & Kangasjärvi, J. (2014). Specificity in ROS signaling and transcript signatures. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling*, 21(9). https://doi.org/10.1089/ars.2013.5662
- Vahisalu, T., Kollist, H., Wang, Y. F., Nishimura, N., Chan, W. Y., Valerio, G., Lamminmäki, A., Brosché, M., Moldau, H., Desikan, R., Schroeder, J. I., & Kangasjärvi, J. (2008). SLAC1 is required for plant guard cell S-type anion channel function in stomatal signalling. *Nature*, 452(7186), 487–491. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature06608
- Vahisalu, T., Puzõrjova, I., Brosché, M., Valk, E., Lepiku, M., Moldau, H., Pechter, P., Wang, Y. S., Lindgren, O., Salojärvi, J., Loog, M., Kangasjärvi, J., & Kollist, H. (2010). Ozone-triggered rapid stomatal response involves the production of reactive oxygen species, and is controlled by SLAC1 and OST1. *Plant Journal*, 62(3), 442– 453. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-313X.2010.04159.x
- Vainonen, J. P., & Kangasjärvi, J. (2015). Plant signalling in acute ozone exposure. In *Plant, Cell and Environment* (Vol. 38, Issue 2, pp. 240–252). Blackwell Publishing Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1111/pce.12273
- Van der Does, D., Leon-Reyes, A., Koornneef, A., Van Verk, M. C., Rodenburg, N., Pauwels, L., Goossens, A., Körbes, A. P., Memelink, J., Ritsema, T., Van Wees, S. C. M., & Pietersea, C. M. J. (2013). Salicylic acid suppresses jasmonic acid signaling downstream of SCFCOI1-JAZ by targeting GCC promoter motifs via transcription factor ORA59. *Plant Cell*, 25(2). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.112.108548
- van Verk, M. C., Bol, J. F., & Linthorst, H. J. M. (2011). WRKY Transcription Factors Involved in Activation of SA Biosynthesis Genes. *BMC Plant Biology*, 11. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2229-11-89
- Vicente-Serrano, S. M., Nieto, R., Gimeno, L., Azorin-Molina, C., Drumond, A., El Kenawy, A., Dominguez-Castro, F., Tomas-Burguera, M., & Peña-Gallardo, M. (2018). Recent changes of relative humidity: Regional connections with land and ocean processes. *Earth System Dynamics*, 9(2). https://doi.org/10.5194/esd-9-915-2018
- Vlot, C., Dempsey, D. A., & Klessig, D. F. (2009). Salicylic acid, a multifaceted hormone to combat disease. *Annual Review of Phytopathology*, 47. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.phyto.050908.135202
- Von Malek, B., Van Der Graaff, E., Schneitz, K., & Keller, B. (2002). The Arabidopsis male-sterile mutant dde2-2 is defective in the ALLENE OXIDE SYNTHASE gene encoding one of the key enzymes of the jasmonic acid biosynthesis pathway. *Planta*, 216(1). https://doi.org/10.1007/s00425-002-0906-2

- Vuorinen, K., Zamora, O., Vaahtera, L., Overmyer, K., & Brosche, M. (2021). Dissecting contrasts in cell death, hormone, and defense signaling in response to botrytis cinerea and reactive oxygen species. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions*, 34(1). https://doi.org/10.1094/MPMI-07-20-0202-R
- Waadt, R., Hitomi, K., Nishimura, N., Hitomi, C., Adams, S. R., Getzoff, E. D., & Schroeder, J. I. (2014). FRET-based reporters for the direct visualization of abscisic acid concentration changes and distribution in Arabidopsis. *ELife*, 2014(3). https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.01739
- Wall, S., Cockram, J., Vialet-Chabrand, S., Van Rie, J., Gallé, A., & Lawson, T. (2023). The impact of growth at elevated [CO2] on stomatal anatomy and behavior differs between wheat species and cultivars. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 74(9). https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/erad011
- Wang, C., Hu, H., Qin, X., Zeise, B., Xu, D., Rappel, W. J., Boron, W. F., & Schroeder, J. I. (2015). Reconstitution of CO2 regulation of SLAC1 anion channel and function of CO2-permeable PIP2;1 aquaporin as CARBONIC ANHYDRASE4 interactor. *Plant Cell*, 28(2). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.15.00637
- Wang, D., Amornsiripanitch, N., & Dong, X. (2006). A genomic approach to identify regulatory nodes in the transcriptional network of systemic acquired resistance in plants. *PLoS Pathogens*, 2(11). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.0020123
- Wang, F. F., Lian, H. L., Kang, C. Y., & Yang, H. Q. (2010). Phytochrome B is involved in mediating red light-induced stomatal opening in arabidopsis thaliana. *Molecular Plant*, 3(1). https://doi.org/10.1093/mp/ssp097
- Wang, H. Q., Sun, L. P., Wang, L. X., Fang, X. W., Li, Z. Q., Zhang, F. F., Hu, X., Qi, C., & He, J. M. (2020a). Ethylene mediates salicylic-acid-induced stomatal closure by controlling reactive oxygen species and nitric oxide production in Arabidopsis. *Plant Science*, 294. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.plantsci.2020.110464
- Wang, H., Wang, Y., Sang, T., Lin, Z., Li, R., Ren, W., Shen, X., Zhao, B., Wang, X., Zhang, X., Zhou, S., Dai, S., Hu, H., Song, C.-P., & Wang, P. (2023). Cell type-specific proteomics uncovers a RAF15-SnRK2.6/OST1 kinase cascade in guard cells. *Journal* of Integrative Plant Biology, n/a(n/a).

https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1111/jipb.13536

- Wang, K. L. C., Li, H., & Ecker, J. R. (2002). Ethylene biosynthesis and signaling networks. *Plant Cell*, 14(SUPPL.). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.001768
- Wang, L., Wang, B., Yu, H., Guo, H., Lin, T., Kou, L., Wang, A., Shao, N., Ma, H., Xiong, G., Li, X., Yang, J., Chu, J., & Li, J. (2020b). Transcriptional regulation of strigolactone signalling in Arabidopsis. *Nature*, 583(7815). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2382-x
- Wang, L., Xu, Q., Yu, H., Ma, H., Li, X., Yang, J., Chu, J., Xie, Q., Wang, Y., Smith, S. M., Li, J., Xiong, G., & Wang, B. (2020c). Strigolactone and karrikin signaling pathways elicit ubiquitination and proteolysis of SMXL2 to regulate hypocotyl elongation in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, 32(7). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.20.00140
- Wang, W., Withers, J., Li, H., Zwack, P. J., Rusnac, D. V., Shi, H., Liu, L., Yan, S., Hinds, T. R., Guttman, M., Dong, X., & Zheng, N. (2020d). Structural basis of salicylic acid perception by Arabidopsis NPR proteins. *Nature*, 586(7828). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2596-y
- Wang, Yanting, & Bouwmeester, H. J. (2018). Structural diversity in the strigolactones. In *Journal of Experimental Botany* (Vol. 69, Issue 9). https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/ery091

- Wang, Yun, Mostafa, S., Zeng, W., & Jin, B. (2021). Function and mechanism of jasmonic acid in plant responses to abiotic and biotic stresses. In *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* (Vol. 22, Issue 16). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms22168568
- Wasternack, C. (2007). Jasmonates: An update on biosynthesis, signal transduction and action in plant stress response, growth and development. In *Annals of Botany* (Vol. 100, Issue 4). https://doi.org/10.1093/aob/mcm079
- Wasternack, C., & Hause, B. (2013). Jasmonates: Biosynthesis, perception, signal transduction and action in plant stress response, growth and development. An update to the 2007 review in Annals of Botany. In *Annals of Botany* (Vol. 111, Issue 6). https://doi.org/10.1093/aob/mct067
- Wasternack, Claus, & Strnad, M. (2016). Jasmonate signaling in plant stress responses and development – active and inactive compounds. In *New Biotechnology* (Vol. 33, Issue 5). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbt.2015.11.001
- Waszczak, C., Carmody, M., & Kangasjärvi, J. (2018). Reactive Oxygen Species in Plant Signaling. In Annual Review of Plant Biology (Vol. 69). https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-arplant-042817-040322
- Waszczak, C., Yarmolinsky, D., Leal Gavarrón, M., Vahisalu, T., Sierla, M., Zamora, O., Carter, R., Puukko, T., Sipari, N., Lamminmäki, A., Durner, J., Ernst, D., Winkler, J. B., Paulin, L., Auvinen, P., Fleming, A. J., Andersson, M. X., Kollist, H., & Kangasjärvi, J. (2023). Synthesis and import of GDP-l-fucose into the Golgi affect plantwater relations. *New Phytologist*. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.19378
- Waters, M. T., Gutjahr, C., Bennett, T., & Nelson, D. C. (2017). Strigolactone Signaling and Evolution. In Annual Review of Plant Biology (Vol. 68). https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-arplant-042916-040925
- Weigel, R. R., Bäuscher, C., Pfitzner, A. J. P., & Pfitzner, U. M. (2001). NIMIN-1, NIMIN-2 and NIMIN-3, members of a novel family of proteins from Arabidopsis that interact with NPR1/NIM1, a key regulator of systemic acquired resistance in plants. *Plant Molecular Biology*, 46(2). https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1010652620115
- Wen, X., Zhang, C., Ji, Y., Zhao, Q., He, W., An, F., Jiang, L., & Guo, H. (2012). Activation of ethylene signaling is mediated by nuclear translocation of the cleaved EIN2 carboxyl terminus. In *Cell Research* (Vol. 22, Issue 11). https://doi.org/10.1038/cr.2012.145
- White, R. F. (1979). Acetylsalicylic acid (aspirin) induces resistance to tobacco mosaic virus in tobacco. *Virology*, *99*(2). https://doi.org/10.1016/0042-6822(79)90019-9
- Wilson, R. L., Kim, H., Bakshi, A., & Binder, B. M. (2014). The ethylene receptors ethylene response1 and ethylene response2 have contrasting roles in seed germination of arabidopsis during salt stress. *Plant Physiology*, 165(3). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.114.241695
- Wong, J. H., Klejchová, M., Snipes, S. A., Nagpal, P., Bak, G., Wang, B., Dunlap, S., Park, M. Y., Kunkel, E. N., Trinidad, B., Reed, J. W., Blatt, M. R., & Gray, W. M. (2021). SAUR proteins and PP2C.D phosphatases regulate H+-ATPases and K+ channels to control stomatal movements. *Plant Physiology*, 185(1). https://doi.org/10.1093/plphys/kiaa023
- Woodward, F. I. (1987). Stomatal numbers are sensitive to increases in CO2 from preindustrial levels. *Nature*, 327(6123). https://doi.org/10.1038/327617a0
- Wu, F., Chi, Y., Jiang, Z., Xu, Y., Xie, L., Huang, F., Wan, D., Ni, J., Yuan, F., Wu, X., Zhang, Y., Wang, L., Ye, R., Byeon, B., Wang, W., Zhang, S., Sima, M., Chen, S., Zhu, M., ... Pei, Z. M. (2020). Hydrogen peroxide sensor HPCA1 is an LRR receptor kinase in Arabidopsis. *Nature*, 578(7796). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2032-3

- Xia, X. J., Zhou, Y. H., Shi, K., Zhou, J., Foyer, C. H., & Yu, J. Q. (2015). Interplay between reactive oxygen species and hormones in the control of plant development and stress tolerance. In *Journal of Experimental Botany* (Vol. 66, Issue 10). https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/erv089
- Xie, D. X., Feys, B. F., James, S., Nieto-Rostro, M., & Turner, J. G. (1998). COI1: An Arabidopsis gene required for jasmonate-regulated defense and fertility. *Science*, 280(5366). https://doi.org/10.1126/science.280.5366.1091
- Xie, Xiaodong, Wang, Y., Williamson, L., Holroyd, G. H., Tagliavia, C., Murchie, E., Theobald, J., Knight, M. R., Davies, W. J., Leyser, H. M. O., & Hetherington, A. M. (2006). The Identification of Genes Involved in the Stomatal Response to Reduced Atmospheric Relative Humidity. *Current Biology*, 16(9). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2006.03.028
- Xie, Xiaonan, Yoneyama, K., & Yoneyama, K. (2010). The strigolactone story. *Annual Review of Phytopathology*, 48. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-phyto-073009-114453
- Xiong, L., & Zhu, J. K. (2003). Regulation of abscisic acid biosynthesis. In *Plant Physiology* (Vol. 133, Issue 1). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.103.025395
- Xu, E., Vaahtera, L., & Brosché, M. (2015). Roles of Defense Hormones in the Regulation of Ozone-Induced Changes in Gene Expression and Cell Death. *Molecular Plant*, 8(12). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molp.2015.08.008
- Xue, S., Hu, H., Ries, A., Merilo, E., Kollist, H., & Schroeder, J. I. (2011). Central functions of bicarbonate in S-type anion channel activation and OST1 protein kinase in CO2 signal transduction in guard cell. *EMBO Journal*, 30(8). https://doi.org/10.1038/emboj.2011.68
- Yaaran, A., Negin, B., & Moshelion, M. (2019). Role of guard-cell ABA in determining steady-state stomatal aperture and prompt vapor-pressure-deficit response. *Plant Science*, 281. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.plantsci.2018.12.027
- Yamada, S., Kano, A., Tamaoki, D., Miyamoto, A., Shishido, H., Miyoshi, S., Taniguchi, S., Akimitsu, K., & Gomi, K. (2012). Involvement of OsJAZ8 in jasmonateinduced resistance to bacterial blight in rice. *Plant and Cell Physiology*, 53(12). https://doi.org/10.1093/pcp/pcs145
- Yamamoto, Y., Negi, J., Wang, C., Isogai, Y., Schroeder, J. I., & Iba, K. (2015). The transmembrane region of guard cell SLAC1 channels perceives CO2 signals via an ABA-independent pathway in arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, 28(2). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.15.00583
- Yamauchi, S., Takemiya, A., Sakamoto, T., Kurata, T., Tsutsumi, T., Kinoshita, T., & Shimazaki, K. I. (2016). The plasma membrane H+-ATPase AHA1 plays a major role in stomatal opening in response to blue light. *Plant Physiology*, 171(4). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.16.01581
- Yan, J., Zhang, C., Gu, M., Bai, Z., Zhang, W., Qi, T., Cheng, Z., Peng, W., Luo, H., Nan, F., Wang, Z., & Xie, D. (2009). The arabidopsis CORONATINE INSENSITIVE1 protein is a jasmonate receptor. *Plant Cell*, 21(8). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.109.065730
- Yan, Y., Stolz, S., Chételat, A., Reymond, P., Pagni, M., Dubugnon, L., & Farmer, E. E. (2007). A downstream mediator in the growth repression limb of the jasmonate pathway. *Plant Cell*, 19(8). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.107.050708
- Yang, C., Lu, X., Ma, B., Chen, S. Y., & Zhang, J. S. (2015). Ethylene signaling in rice and arabidopsis: Conserved and diverged aspects. In *Molecular Plant* (Vol. 8, Issue 4). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molp.2015.01.003

- Yang, J., Li, C., Kong, D., Guo, F., & Wei, H. (2020). Light-Mediated Signaling and Metabolic Changes Coordinate Stomatal Opening and Closure. In *Frontiers in Plant Science* (Vol. 11). https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2020.601478
- Yao, L., Jiang, Z., Wang, Y., Wan, S., & Xin, X.-F. (2022). High air humidity dampens salicylic acid pathway and plant resistance via targeting of NPR1. *BioRxiv*, 2022.10.28.514180. https://doi.org/10.1101/2022.10.28.514180
- Yao, R., Ming, Z., Yan, L., Li, S., Wang, F., Ma, S., Yu, C., Yang, M., Chen, L., Chen, L., Li, Y., Yan, C., Miao, D., Sun, Z., Yan, J., Sun, Y., Wang, L., Chu, J., Fan, S., ... Xie, D. (2016). DWARF14 is a non-canonical hormone receptor for strigolactone. *Nature*, 536(7617). https://doi.org/10.1038/nature19073
- Yasuda, M., Ishikawa, A., Jikumaru, Y., Seki, M., Umezawa, T., Asami, T., Maruyama-Nakashita, A., Kudo, T., Shinozaki, K., Yoshida, S., & Nakashita, H. (2008). Antagonistic interaction between systemic acquired resistance and the abscisic acidmediated abiotic stress response in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, 20(6). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.107.054296
- Yin, Y., Adachi, Y., Nakamura, Y., Munemasa, S., Mori, I. C., & Murata, Y. (2016). Involvement of OST1 protein kinase and PYR/PYL/RCAR receptors in methyl jasmonate-induced stomatal closure in arabidopsis guard cells. *Plant and Cell Physiology*, 57(8). https://doi.org/10.1093/pcp/pcw102
- Yokoyama, G., Yasutake, D., Tanizaki, T., & Kitano, M. (2019). Leaf wetting mitigates midday depression of photosynthesis in tomato plants. *Photosynthetica*, 57(3). https://doi.org/10.32615/ps.2019.088
- Yoshida, R., Hobo, T., Ichimura, K., Mizoguchi, T., Takahashi, F., Aronso, J., Ecker, J. R., & Shinozaki, K. (2002). ABA-activated SnRK2 protein kinase is required for dehydration stress signaling in Arabidopsis. *Plant and Cell Physiology*, 43(12). https://doi.org/10.1093/pcp/pcf188
- Zdarska, M., Cuyacot, A. R., Tarr, P. T., Yamoune, A., Szmitkowska, A., Hrdinová, V., Gelová, Z., Meyerowitz, E. M., & Hejátko, J. (2019). ETR1 Integrates Response to Ethylene and Cytokinins into a Single Multistep Phosphorelay Pathway to Control Root Growth. *Molecular Plant*, 12(10). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molp.2019.05.012
- Zeng, W., & He, S. Y. (2010). A prominent role of the flagellin receptor FLAGELLIN-SENSING2 in mediating stomatal response to Pseudomonas syringae pv tomato DC3000 in Arabidopsis. *Plant Physiology*, 153(3). https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.110.157016
- Zhang, H., Zhu, H., Pan, Y., Yu, Y., Luan, S., & Li, L. (2014). A DTX/MATE-type transporter facilitates abscisic acid efflux and modulates ABA sensitivity and drought tolerance in Arabidopsis. *Molecular Plant*, 7(10). https://doi.org/10.1093/mp/ssu063
- Zhang, Jing, Zhou, H., Zhou, M., Ge, Z., Zhang, F., Foyer, C. H., Yuan, X., & Xie, Y. (2021a). The coordination of guard-cell autonomous ABA synthesis and DES1 function in situ regulates plant water deficit responses. In *Journal of Advanced Research* (Vol. 27). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jare.2020.07.013
- Zhang, Jingbo, De-oliveira-Ceciliato, P., Takahashi, Y., Schulze, S., Dubeaux, G., Hauser, F., Azoulay-Shemer, T., Tõldsepp, K., Kollist, H., Rappel, W. J., & Schroeder, J. I. (2018a). Insights into the Molecular Mechanisms of CO2-Mediated Regulation of Stomatal Movements. In *Current Biology* (Vol. 28, Issue 23). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2018.10.015

- Zhang, Jingbo, Wang, N., Miao, Y., Hauser, F., McCammon, J. A., Rappel, W. J., & Schroeder, J. I. (2018b). Identification of SLAC1 anion channel residues required for CO2/bicarbonate sensing and regulation of stomatal movements. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 115(44). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1807624115
- Zhang, L., Takahashi, Y., Hsu, P. K., Kollist, H., Merilo, E., Krysan, P. J., & Schroeder, J. I. (2020). FRET kinase sensor development reveals SnRK2/OST1 activation by ABA but not by MeJA and high CO2 during stomatal closure. *ELife*, 9. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.56351
- Zhang, T. Y., Li, Z. Q., Zhao, Y. D., Shen, W. J., Chen, M. S., Gao, H. Q., Ge, X. M., Wang, H. Q., Li, X., & He, J. M. (2021b). Ethylene-induced stomatal closure is mediated via MKK1/3–MPK3/6 cascade to EIN2 and EIN3. *Journal of Integrative Plant Biology*, 63(7). https://doi.org/10.1111/jipb.13083
- Zhang, T., Zhu, M., Song, W. Y., Harmon, A. C., & Chen, S. (2015). Oxidation and phosphorylation of MAP kinase 4 cause protein aggregation. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta – Proteins and Proteomics*, 1854(2). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbapap.2014.11.006
- Zhang, X., Gonzalez-Carranza, Z. H., Zhang, S., Miao, Y., Liu, C. J., & Roberts, J. A. (2019a). F-box proteins in plants. *Annual Plant Reviews Online*, 2(1). https://doi.org/10.1002/9781119312994.apr0701
- Zhang, Y., Cheng, Y. T., Qu, N., Zhao, Q., Bi, D., & Li, X. (2006). Negative regulation of defense responses in Arabidopsis by two NPR1 paralogs. *Plant Journal*, 48(5). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-313X.2006.02903.x
- Zhang, Y., & Li, X. (2019b). Salicylic acid: biosynthesis, perception, and contributions to plant immunity. In *Current Opinion in Plant Biology* (Vol. 50). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbi.2019.02.004
- Zhou, J. M., Trifa, Y., Silva, H., Pontier, D., Lam, E., Shah, J., & Klessig, D. F. (2000). NPR1 differentially interacts with members of the TGA/OBF family of transcription factors that bind an element of the PR-1 gene required for induction by salicylic acid. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions*, 13(2). https://doi.org/10.1094/MPMI.2000.13.2.191
- Zhou, P., Zavaliev, R., Xiang, Y., & Dong, X. (2023). Seeing is believing: Understanding functions of NPR1 and its paralogs in plant immunity through cellular and structural analyses. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology*, 73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbi.2023.102352
- Zhu, M., Geng, S., Chakravorty, D., Guan, Q., Chen, S., & Assmann, S. M. (2020). Metabolomics of red-light-induced stomatal opening in Arabidopsis thaliana: Coupling with abscisic acid and jasmonic acid metabolism. *Plant Journal*, 101(6). https://doi.org/10.1111/tpj.14594
- Zhu, S. Y., Yu, X. C., Wang, X. J., Zhao, R., Li, Y., Fan, R. C., Shang, Y., Du, S. Y., Wang, X. F., Wu, F. Q., Xu, Y. H., Zhang, X. Y., & Zhang, D. P. (2007). Two calcium-dependent protein kinases, CPK4 and CPK11, regulate abscisic acid signal transduction in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell*, 19(10). https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.107.050666

SUMMARY IN ESTONIAN

Taimehormoonide mõju õhulõhede juhtivusele

Märkimisväärne osa maa pinnast on kaetud taimedega. Taimed on võimelised, päikese energia abil, assimileerima fotosünteesi käigus süsihappegaasi (CO₂) ja vett orgaanilisteks, energiarikasteks ühenditeks ning eraldavad samal ajal hapnikku, mis on vajalik respiratoorsete organismide toimimiseks. Ei ole liialdus väita, et taimed on elu aluseks planeedil maa, nad moodustavad lõviosa inimkonna toidulauast ja on tooraineks mitmetele teistele tööstusharudele, nagu ehitus-, meditsiini- ja tekstiilitööstus. Seetõttu on taimede füsioloogia uurimine oluline küsimus.

 CO_2 siseneb ja O_2 väljub taime lehest läbi lehepinnal paiknevate õhulõhede. Õhulõhe moodustub paarina paiknevatest sulgrakkudest, mis muudavad oma mahtu ja kuju, ning läbi selle nende vahel olevat pilu ehk õhulõhe poori. Õhulõhede avanemine ja sulgumine sõltuvad vee ja ioonide transpordist läbi sulgraku membraanide. Õhulõhe avanedes sisenevad ioonid ja vesi sulgrakkudesse ja läbi selle suureneb nende maht ja turgorrõhk. Vastupidi, õhulõhed sulguvad siis, kui vesi ja ioonid väljuvad sulgrakkudest. Sulgrakkude membraanides olevad ioonkanalid reguleerivad nende mahtu ja turgorrõhku. Keskkonnamuutused mõjutavad sulgrakkudes signaalradu, mis omakorda põhjustab õhulõhede avanemist või sulgemist. Näiteks valgus, madal CO_2 kontsentratsioon ja kõrge õhuniiskus soodustavad õhulõhede avanemist, samas kui pimedus, kõrgenenud CO_2 , madal õhuniiskus ja õhusaasteained, nagu osoon, põhjustavad õhulõhede sulgumist.

Hoolimata ulatuslikust teadusstööst õhulõhede avanemise ja sulgemise uurimisel, on endiselt palju lünki seoses sellega, kuidas õhulõhed reguleerivad taimede gaasivahetust erinevates keskkonna tingimustes. Edasised uuringud, eesmärgiga selgitada välja molekulaarsed komponendid õhulõhede regulatsioonis, on vajalikud sest nende alusel on võimalik aretada taim mis suudavad kohaneda ebasoodsate keskkonnatingimustega. Taimehormoon abstsiishape (ABA) mängib olulist rolli taime põuavastuse kujundamisel ja õhulõhede avatuse reguleerimisel. Mõned uuringud väidavad ka teiste taimehormoonide osalust õhulõhede funktsiooni reguleerimisel. Käesolevas doktoritöös uuriti taimehormoonide, nagu strigolaktoonid (SL-d), jasmoonhape (JA), salitsüülhape (SA) ja etüleen (ET), rolli õhulõhede regulatsioonis.

Esmalt uurisime JA, SA ja ET mõju taime õhulõhede juhtivusele. Mõõtsime õhulõhede juhtivust taimeliinides, kus oli häiritud JA, SA ja ET biosüntees ning signaalülekanne. Meie tulemused näitasid, et JA biosünteesi häirimine põhjustas õhulõhede juhtivuse kerge languse võrreldes metsiktüübiga. Siiski JA signaaliülekande, SA biosünteesi ning signaaliülekande geenide mutatsioonid ei omanud olulist mõju õhulõhede juhtivusele. Teisalt ET seotud valkude – ETR2, EIN4 ja ERS2 puudumine viis õhulõhede juhtivuse kerge suurenemiseni, samas mutatsioonid ET biosünteesi geenides vähendasid õhulõhede juhtivust. Õhulõhede juhtivus dde2-2 ein2-1 sid2-2 ja coi1-16 ein2-1 sid2-1 kolmikmutantides oli umbes 30% madalam võrreldes metsiktüübiga, mis viitab komplekssetele interaktsioonidele, mis on tingitud JA, SA ja ET poolt vahendatud hormonaalsest signaaliülekandest. Kokkuvõttes võib saadud tulemuste alusel väita, et JA, SA ja ET biosünteesi ning signaaliülekande geenide mutatsioonid omavad vähest mõju taime õhulõhede juhtivusele.

Teiseks uurisime, kas SL-id ja ABA jagavad sama signaalrada õhulõhede juhtivuse reguleerimisel. *max2-4* mutandil oli metsiktüüpi taimedega võrreldes oluliselt suurem õhulõhede juhtivus, sarnaselt ABA biosünteesi ja signaaliülekande geenide mutatsioonidega. Uurisime topeltmutantide õhulõhede juhtivust, kus oli häiritud MAX2 ja üks ABA signaaliülekande või biosünteesi komponentidest. Meie andmed näitasid, et kaksikmutandid (*aba2-11 max2-4*, *ghr1-3 max2-4* ja *ost1-3 max2-4*) omasid oluliselt kõrgemat õhulõhede juhtivust võrreldes vastavate üksikmutantidega, mis viitab *max2-4* mutatsiooni ja häiritud ABA biosünteesi ja signaaliülekande aditiivsele mõjule. *max2-4* mutandil oli normaalne õhulõhede tihedus, kuid suurenenud õhupilu ava. Järgnevalt tuleks selgitada, kuidas SL-id reguleerivad turgorrõhku sulgrakkudes.

Kolmandaks hindasime metüüljasmonaadi (MeJA) ja SA efektiivsust taimede õhulõhede juhtivuses muutuste esilekutsumisel. Piserdasime MeJA ja SA lahustega metsiktüüpi taimi, et uurida nende taimehormoonide mõju õhulõhede juhtivusele. Töötlus MeJA-ga põhjustas õhulõhede juhtivuse kerge languse võrreldes kontrolltaimedega. Samas, pärast SA töötlust, erinevusi ei täheldatud. Töötlus ABAga põhjustas kiire õhulõhede juhtivuse languse. Meie eksperimendid viitavad sellele, et JA ja SA-l on õhulõhede sulgumisele väike mõju, samas kui ABA on peamine hormoon, mis on seotud õhulõhede reguleerimisega. On võimalik, et JA ja SA-st põhjustatud õhulõhede sulgumise korral on vaja kõrgemaid hormoonikontsentratsioone ja pikemat inkubatsiooni aega. Lisaks võivad kasvutingimused mõjutada õhulõhede tundlikkust hormoonide suhtes.

Järgmiseks uurisime JA, SA ja ET signaaliülekande ja biosünteesi mutantide õhulõhede vastuseid erinevatele keskkonnastiimulitele nagu suurenenud CO₂, pimedus, madala suhtelise õhuniiskuse või osooni impulsi rakendamine. JA biosünteesi ja signaaliülekande defektidega mutantsed taimeliinid reageerisid, peaaegu kõikidele mainitud stiimulitele, sarnaselt metsiktüübile. Siiski dde2-2 üksikmutant õhulõhed reageerisid ABA töötlusele veidi häiritult ning coi1-16 mutandil oli kiirem taastumine pärast osooniimpulssi võrreldes metsiktüübiga. SA biosünteesi ja signaaliülekande mutantide õhulõhede tundlikkus keskkonnastiimulitele ei erinenud oluliselt metsiktüübist, välja arvatud sid2-1 mutant, mille puhul täheldati väikesi muutusi valguse taasrakendamisel, CO₂ vähendamise ja madala õhuniiskuse reaktsioonides. ET mutandid näitasid keskkonnatingimustele erinevaid reageerimismustreid. ET biosünteesi defektidega mutandid näitasid häiritud õhulõhede vastust, samas kui ET signaaliülekande katkestused viisid tugevama õhulõhede sulgumiseni vastusena testitud stiimulitele. Leidsime, et ETR1-l oli kõige suurem mõju õhulõhede juhtivuse reguleerimisele viie uuritud ET retseptori hulgas seoses suurenenud CO2, pimeduse, madala õhuniiskuse, osooniimpulsi ja ABA töötlusega. Huvitavalt näitas etr2-3 ein4-4 ers2-3 kolmikmutant tugevamat õhulõhede sulgumist ABA pihustamisele, samal ajal kui etr2-3

üksikmutant reageeris sarnaselt metsiktüübile. Need tulemused viitavad sellele, et mitme ET retseptori mutatsioonidel võib olla suurem mõju õhulõhede reaktsioonidele.

JA, SA ja ET biosünteesi ja signaaliülekande kombineeritud mutatsioonidega kaksik- ja kolmikmutandid näitasid sarnaseid õhulõhede reaktsioone vastavatele üksikmutantidele. Siiski näitasid kaksik- ja kolmikmutandid konkreetsetes katsetes erinevaid õhulõhede fenotüüpe võrreldes vastavate üksikmutantidega, eriti reageerides osoonile ja ABA'ga pihustamisele. See viitab hormonaalsete signaal-radade vahelisele koostoimele.

Kokkuvõttes viitavad antud töös läbi viidud eksperimendid sellele, et JA, SA ja ET avaldavad õhulõhede reaktsioonidele suhteliselt väikest mõju. ABA omab aga olulist rolli taimehormoonina õhulõhede reguleerimisprotsessis. Siiski võib JA, SA ja ET ikkagi mõjutada õhulõhede reaktsioone keskkonnatingimustele, muutes õhulõhede reaktsiooni kiirust ja ulatust. Vigase MAX2-ga taimedes oli õhulõhede juhtivus madalam. SL-de mõju õhulõhede juhtivusele töötab sõltumatult ABA-st ja toimib samaaegselt ABA signaalrajaga.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisors, Hannes Kollist and Dmitry Yarmolinsky, for giving me the opportunity to work in the Plant Signal Research Group and carry out the current study. Thank you for providing guidance, support, and advice throughout my time as a student.

A big thank you to all my co-authors for their significant contributions to the current research. The articles on which the current thesis is based would only have been published with the tremendous effort of a number of researchers.

I also extend my gratitude to all past and present members of the Plant Signal Research Group for maintaining a fun and productive atmosphere within our research group. In particular, I would like to thank Mikk Välbe for his technical support. I am also grateful to Hanna Hõrak, Maris Nuhkat, Liina Jakobson, Yana Sindarovska, Kadri Tõldsepp, Jaanika Unt, Egon Meigas, Helen Parik, Triinu Arjus, Kaspar Koolmeister, Chung-Yueh Yeh, and Ingmar Tulva for their company and the friendly atmosphere in the lab. Additionally, a special thanks goes to Karin Johansson and Pirko Jalakas for organizing enjoyable trips.

I would also like to thank Jaakko Kangasjärvi from the University of Helsinki for providing me with the opportunity to work in his group and gain valuable practical knowledge. Triin Vahisalu, thank you for your excellent supervision in Helsinki. I am grateful to Cezary Waszczak for explaining complicated topics, Marina Leal Gavarrón for assisting me with the experiments at every stage, and Tuomas Puukko and Airi Lamminmäki for their technical support. I am also thankful to Mikael and Alexey for their research advice, as well as Kirk, Richard, and Huiting for their company during climbing sessions. A special shout-out goes to Agate, Jennifer, Gugan, Mateo, Nerea, and others for being fantastic companions.

Last but certainly not least, I would like to express my deepest appreciation to my friends and family who have always motivated me throughout this journey. This work has been accomplished thanks to your love and unwavering support. PUBLICATIONS

CURRICULUM VITAE

Name: Date of birth: Citizenship: Contact:	Olena Zamora 14 th of June 1991 Ukraine Nooruse 1-301, Tartu 50411, Estonia olena.zamora@ut.ee
Education	
2014–	Doctoral studies in Science and Technology, University of Tartu
2012–2014	Master's studies in Biotechnology, The National Technical University of Ukraine "Igor Sikorsky Kyiv Polytechnic Institute"
2008–2012	Bachelor's studies in Biotechnology, The National Technical University of Ukraine "Igor Sikorsky Kyiv Polytechnic Institute"
2004–2008	Rubizhne Lyceum, specialization Chemistry and Biology

Professional employment

September 2021 – ... Specialist in plant biology, University of Tartu November 2018 – March 2021 Researcher, Faculty of Biological and Environmental

Sciences, University of Helsinki, Finland

July 2014 - November 2014

Standardization and Quality Engineer, Quality Control Department, ACINO, Kyiv, Ukraine

October 2012 –June 2014

Researcher, Department of General and Soil Microbiology, Danylo Zabolotny Institute of Microbiology and Virology of the NASU, Kyiv, Ukraine

Scientific publications

- Kalliola, M., Jakobson, L., Davidsson, P., Pennanen, V., Waszczak, C., Yarmolinsky, D., Zamora, O., Palva, E. T., Kariola, T., Kollist, H., & Brosché, M. (2020). Differential role of MAX2 and strigolactones in pathogen, ozone, and stomatal responses. *Plant Direct*, 4(2), e00206. https://doi.org/10.1002/pld3.206
- Zamora, O., Schulze, S., Azoulay-Shemer, T., Parik, H., Unt, J., Brosché, M., Schroeder, J. I., Yarmolinsky, D., & Kollist, H. (2021). Jasmonic acid and salicylic acid play minor roles in stomatal regulation by CO₂, abscisic acid, darkness, vapor pressure deficit and ozone. *The Plant journal*, *108*(1), 134–150. https://doi.org/10.1111/tpj.15430

Vuorinen, K., Zamora, O., Vaahtera, L., Overmyer, K., & Brosché, M. (2021). Dissecting Contrasts in Cell Death, Hormone, and Defense Signaling in Response to *Botrytis cinerea* and Reactive Oxygen Species. *Molecular Plant – Microbe Interactions*, 34(1), 75–87.

https://doi.org/10.1094/MPMI-07-20-0202-R

- Azoulay-Shemer, T., Schulze, S., Nissan-Roda, D., Bosmans, K., Shapira, O., Weckwerth, P., Zamora, O., Yarmolinsky, D., Trainin, T., Kollist, H., Huffaker, A., Rappel, W. J., & Schroeder, J. I. (2023). A role for ethylene signaling and biosynthesis in regulating and accelerating CO₂ and abscisic acid-mediated stomatal movements in Arabidopsis. *The New Phytologist*, 238(6), 2460–2475. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.18918
- Waszczak, C., Yarmolinsky, D., Leal Gavarrón, M., Vahisalu, T., Sierla, M., Zamora, O., Carter, R., Puukko, T., Sipari, N., Lamminmäki, A., Durner, J., Ernst, D., Winkler, J. B., Paulin, L., Auvinen, P., Fleming, A. J., Andersson, M. X., Kollist, H., & Kangasjärvi, J. (2023). Synthesis and import of GDP-Lfucose into the Golgi affect plant-water relations. *The New Phytologist*. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.19378

ELULOOKIRJELDUS

Nimi: Sünniaeg: Kodakondsus: Kontakt:	Olena Zamora 14 Juuni 1991 Ukraina Nooruse 1-301, Tartu 50411, Eesti olena.zamora@ut.ee
Haridus	
2014	Tehnika ja tehnoloogia doktoriõpe, Tartu Ülikool
2012–2014	Biotehnoloogia magistriõpingud, Ukraina Riiklik Tehnikaülikool "Igor Sikorsky nimeline Kiievi
	Polütehniline Instituut"
2008-2012	Bakalaureuseõpingud biotehnoloogia erialal, Ukraina
	Riiklik Tehnikaülikool "Igor Sikorsky nimeline Kiievi
	Polütehniline Instituut"
2004–2008	Rubižne Lütseum, keemia ja bioloogia eriala

Erialane teenistuskäik

September 2021 – ... Taimebioloogia spetsialist, Tartu Ülikool November 2018 – märts 2021

Bioloogia- ja keskkonnateaduste teaduskonna teadur, Helsingi Ülikool, Soome

Juuli 2014 – november 2014

Standardi- ja kvaliteediinsener, kvaliteedikontrolli osakond, ACINO, Kiiev, Ukraina

Oktoober 2012 - juuni 2014

Teadur, Üld- ja mullamikrobioloogia osakond, Ukraina Rahvusliku Teaduste Akadeemia Danylo Zabolotny nimeline Mikrobioloogia ja Viroloogia instituut, Kiiev, Ukraina.

Teaduspublikatsioonid

- Kalliola, M., Jakobson, L., Davidsson, P., Pennanen, V., Waszczak, C., Yarmolinsky, D., Zamora, O., Palva, E. T., Kariola, T., Kollist, H., & Brosché, M. (2020). Differential role of MAX2 and strigolactones in pathogen, ozone, and stomatal responses. *Plant direct*, 4(2), e00206. https://doi.org/10.1002/pld3.206
- Zamora, O., Schulze, S., Azoulay-Shemer, T., Parik, H., Unt, J., Brosché, M., Schroeder, J. I., Yarmolinsky, D., & Kollist, H. (2021). Jasmonic acid and salicylic acid play minor roles in stomatal regulation by CO₂, abscisic acid, darkness, vapor pressure deficit and ozone. *The Plant journal: for cell and molecular biology*, *108*(1), 134–150. https://doi.org/10.1111/tpj.15430

Vuorinen, K., Zamora, O., Vaahtera, L., Overmyer, K., & Brosché, M. (2021). Dissecting Contrasts in Cell Death, Hormone, and Defense Signaling in Response to Botrytis cinerea and Reactive Oxygen Species. Molecular Plant – Microbe Interactions, 34(1), 75–87.

https://doi.org/10.1094/MPMI-07-20-0202-R

- Azoulay-Shemer, T., Schulze, S., Nissan-Roda, D., Bosmans, K., Shapira, O., Weckwerth, P., Zamora, O., Yarmolinsky, D., Trainin, T., Kollist, H., Huffaker, A., Rappel, W. J., & Schroeder, J. I. (2023). A role for ethylene signaling and biosynthesis in regulating and accelerating CO₂ and abscisic acid-mediated stomatal movements in Arabidopsis. *The New phytologist*, 238(6), 2460–2475. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.18918
- Waszczak, C., Yarmolinsky, D., Leal Gavarrón, M., Vahisalu, T., Sierla, M., Zamora, O., Carter, R., Puukko, T., Sipari, N., Lamminmäki, A., Durner, J., Ernst, D., Winkler, J. B., Paulin, L., Auvinen, P., Fleming, A. J., Andersson, M. X., Kollist, H., & Kangasjärvi, J. (2023). Synthesis and import of GDP-Lfucose into the Golgi affect plant-water relations. *The New Phytologist*. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.19378

DISSERTATIONES TECHNOLOGIAE UNIVERSITATIS TARTUENSIS

- 1. **Imre Mäger**. Characterization of cell-penetrating peptides: Assessment of cellular internalization kinetics, mechanisms and bioactivity. Tartu 2011, 132 p.
- 2. **Taavi Lehto**. Delivery of nucleic acids by cell-penetrating peptides: application in modulation of gene expression. Tartu 2011, 155 p.
- 3. Hannes Luidalepp. Studies on the antibiotic susceptibility of *Escherichia coli*. Tartu 2012, 111 p.
- 4. Vahur Zadin. Modelling the 3D-microbattery. Tartu 2012, 149 p.
- 5. **Janno Torop**. Carbide-derived carbon-based electromechanical actuators. Tartu 2012, 113 p.
- 6. Julia Suhorutšenko. Cell-penetrating peptides: cytotoxicity, immunogenicity and application for tumor targeting. Tartu 2012, 139 p.
- 7. Viktoryia Shyp. G nucleotide regulation of translational GTPases and the stringent response factor RelA. Tartu 2012, 105 p.
- 8. **Mardo Kõivomägi**. Studies on the substrate specificity and multisite phosphorylation mechanisms of cyclin-dependent kinase Cdk1 in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Tartu, 2013, 157 p.
- 9. Liis Karo-Astover. Studies on the Semliki Forest virus replicase protein nsP1. Tartu, 2013, 113 p.
- 10. **Piret Arukuusk**. NickFects-novel cell-penetrating peptides. Design and uptake mechanism. Tartu, 2013, 124 p.
- 11. **Piret Villo**. Synthesis of acetogenin analogues. Asymmetric transfer hydrogenation coupled with dynamic kinetic resolution of α -amido- β -keto esters. Tartu, 2013, 151 p.
- 12. Villu Kasari. Bacterial toxin-antitoxin systems: transcriptional crossactivation and characterization of a novel *mqsRA* system. Tartu, 2013, 108 p.
- 13. **Margus Varjak**. Functional analysis of viral and host components of alphavirus replicase complexes. Tartu, 2013, 151 p.
- 14. Liane Viru. Development and analysis of novel alphavirus-based multifunctional gene therapy and expression systems. Tartu, 2013, 113 p.
- 15. Kent Langel. Cell-penetrating peptide mechanism studies: from peptides to cargo delivery. Tartu, 2014, 115 p.
- 16. **Rauno Temmer**. Electrochemistry and novel applications of chemically synthesized conductive polymer electrodes. Tartu, 2014, 206 p.
- 17. **Indrek Must**. Ionic and capacitive electroactive laminates with carbonaceous electrodes as sensors and energy harvesters. Tartu, 2014, 133 p.
- 18. Veiko Voolaid. Aquatic environment: primary reservoir, link, or sink of antibiotic resistance? Tartu, 2014, 79 p.
- 19. **Kristiina Laanemets**. The role of SLAC1 anion channel and its upstream regulators in stomatal opening and closure of *Arabidopsis thaliana*. Tartu, 2015, 115 p.

- 20. **Kalle Pärn**. Studies on inducible alphavirus-based antitumour strategy mediated by site-specific delivery with activatable cell-penetrating peptides. Tartu, 2015, 139 p.
- 21. Anastasia Selyutina. When biologist meets chemist: a search for HIV-1 inhibitors. Tartu, 2015, 172 p.
- 22. Sirle Saul. Towards understanding the neurovirulence of Semliki Forest virus. Tartu, 2015, 136 p.
- 23. **Marit Orav**. Study of the initial amplification of the human papillomavirus genome. Tartu, 2015, 132 p.
- 24. **Tormi Reinson**. Studies on the Genome Replication of Human Papillomaviruses. Tartu, 2016, 110 p.
- 25. Mart Ustav Jr. Molecular Studies of HPV-18 Genome Segregation and Stable Replication. Tartu, 2016, 152 p.
- 26. Margit Mutso. Different Approaches to Counteracting Hepatitis C Virus and Chikungunya Virus Infections. Tartu, 2016, 184 p.
- 27. Jelizaveta Geimanen. Study of the Papillomavirus Genome Replication and Segregation. Tartu, 2016, 168 p.
- 28. Mart Toots. Novel Means to Target Human Papillomavirus Infection. Tartu, 2016, 173 p.
- 29. Kadi-Liis Veiman. Development of cell-penetrating peptides for gene delivery: from transfection in cell cultures to induction of gene expression *in vivo*. Tartu, 2016, 136 p.
- 30. Ly Pärnaste. How, why, what and where: Mechanisms behind CPP/cargo nanocomplexes. Tartu, 2016, 147 p.
- 31. Age Utt. Role of alphavirus replicase in viral RNA synthesis, virus-induced cytotoxicity and recognition of viral infections in host cells. Tartu, 2016, 183 p.
- 32. Veiko Vunder. Modeling and characterization of back-relaxation of ionic electroactive polymer actuators. Tartu, 2016, 154 p.
- 33. **Piia Kivipõld**. Studies on the Role of Papillomavirus E2 Proteins in Virus DNA Replication. Tartu, 2016, 118 p.
- 34. Liina Jakobson. The roles of abscisic acid, CO₂, and the cuticle in the regulation of plant transpiration. Tartu, 2017, 162 p.
- 35. Helen Isok-Paas. Viral-host interactions in the life cycle of human papillomaviruses. Tartu, 2017, 158 p.
- 36. **Hanna Hõrak**. Identification of key regulators of stomatal CO₂ signalling via O₃-sensitivity. Tartu, 2017, 260 p.
- 37. Jekaterina Jevtuševskaja. Application of isothermal amplification methods for detection of *Chlamydia trachomatis* directly from biological samples. Tartu, 2017, 96 p.
- 38. Ülar Allas. Ribosome-targeting antibiotics and mechanisms of antibiotic resistance. Tartu, 2017, 152 p.
- 39. Anton Paier. Ribosome Degradation in Living Bacteria. Tartu, 2017, 108 p.
- 40. Vallo Varik. Stringent Response in Bacterial Growth and Survival. Tartu, 2017, 101 p.
- 41. **Pavel Kudrin**. In search for the inhibitors of *Escherichia coli* stringent response factor RelA. Tartu, 2017, 138 p.
- 42. Liisi Henno. Study of the human papillomavirus genome replication and oligomer generation. Tartu, 2017, 144 p.
- 43. **Katrin Krõlov**. Nucleic acid amplification from crude clinical samples exemplified by *Chlamydia trachomatis* detection in urine. Tartu, 2018, 118 p.
- 44. Eve Sankovski. Studies on papillomavirus transcription and regulatory protein E2. Tartu, 2018, 113 p.
- 45. Morteza Daneshmand. Realistic 3D Virtual Fitting Room. Tartu, 2018, 233 p.
- 46. **Fatemeh Noroozi**. Multimodal Emotion Recognition Based Human-Robot Interaction Enhancement. Tartu, 2018, 113 p.
- 47. Krista Freimann. Design of peptide-based vector for nucleic acid delivery in vivo. Tartu, 2018, 103 p.
- 48. **Rainis Venta**. Studies on signal processing by multisite phosphorylation pathways of the *S. cerevisiae* cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor Sic1. Tartu, 2018, 155 p.
- 49. Inga Põldsalu. Soft actuators with ink-jet printed electrodes. Tartu, 2018, 85 p.
- 50. **Kadri Künnapuu**. Modification of the cell-penetrating peptide PepFect14 for targeted tumor gene delivery and reduced toxicity. Tartu, 2018, 114 p.
- 51. Toomas Mets. RNA fragmentation by MazF and MqsR toxins of *Escherichia coli*. Tartu, 2019, 119 p.
- 52. **Kadri Tõldsepp**. The role of mitogen-activated protein kinases MPK4 and MPK12 in CO₂-induced stomatal movements. Tartu, 2019, 259 p.
- 53. **Pirko Jalakas**. Unravelling signalling pathways contributing to stomatal conductance and responsiveness. Tartu, 2019, 120 p.
- 54. S. Sunjai Nakshatharan. Electromechanical modelling and control of ionic electroactive polymer actuators. Tartu, 2019, 165 p.
- 55. **Eva-Maria Tombak**. Molecular studies of the initial amplification of the oncogenic human papillomavirus and closely related nonhuman primate papillomavirus genomes. Tartu, 2019, 150 p.
- 56. **Meeri Visnapuu**. Design and physico-chemical characterization of metalcontaining nanoparticles for antimicrobial coatings. Tartu, 2019, 138 p.
- 57. **Jelena Beljantseva**. Small fine-tuners of the bacterial stringent response a glimpse into the working principles of Small Alarmone Synthetases. Tartu, 2020, 104 p.
- 58. **Egon Urgard**. Potential therapeutic approaches for modulation of inflammatory response pathways. Tartu, 2020, 120 p.
- 59. **Sofia Raquel Alves Oliveira**. HPLC analysis of bacterial alarmone nucleotide (p)ppGpp and its toxic analogue ppApp. Tartu, 2020, 122 p.
- 60. **Mihkel Örd**. Ordering the phosphorylation of cyclin-dependent kinase Cdk1 substrates in the cell cycle. Tartu, 2021, 228 p.
- 61. **Fred Elhi**. Biocompatible ionic electromechanically active polymer actuator based on biopolymers and non-toxic ionic liquids. Tartu, 2021, 140 p.

- 62. Liisi Talas. Reconstructing paleo-diversity, dynamics and response of eukaryotes to environmental change over the Late-Glacial and Holocene period in lake Lielais Svētiņu using sedaDNA. Tartu, 2021, 118 p.
- 63. Livia Matt. Novel isosorbide-based polymers. Tartu, 2021, 118 p.
- 64. Koit Aasumets. The dynamics of human mitochondrial nucleoids within the mitochondrial network. Tartu, 2021, 104 p.
- 65. Faiza Summer. Development and optimization of flow electrode capacitor technology. Tartu, 2022, 109 p.
- 66. **Olavi Reinsalu**. Cancer-testis antigen MAGE-A4 is incorporated into extracellular vesiclesand is exposed to the surface. Tartu, 2022, 130 p.
- 67. **Tetiana Brodiazhenko**. RelA-SpoT Homolog enzymes as effectors of Toxin-Antitoxin systems. Tartu, 2022, 132 p.
- 68. **Georg-Marten Lanno**. Development of novel antibacterial drug delivery systems as wound scaffolds using electrospinning technology. Tartu, 2022, 175 p.
- 69. Liubov Cherkashchenko. New insights into alphaviral nsP2 functions. Tartu, 2023, 171 p.
- 70. Kristina Kiisholts. Peptide-based drug carriers and preclinical nanomedicine applications for endometriosis treatment. Tartu, 2023, 138 p.
- 71. Kai Rausalu. Alphaviral nsP2 protease: From requirements for functionality to inhibition. Tartu, 2023, 175 p.
- 72. Laura Sandra Lello. Unraveling the intricate nature of the alphavirus RNA replicase. Tartu, 2023, 219 p.
- 73. Houman Masnavi. Visibility Aware Navigation. Tartu, 2023, 180 p.
- 74. Kadir Aktas. Cosmic Ray Tomography based Object Reconstruction and Recognition. Tartu, 2023, 104 p.
- 75. **Egils Avots**. Brain abnormality detection using statistical analysis of individual structural connectivity networks and EEG signals. Tartu, 2023, 223 p.
- 76. **Sainan Wang**. Structure-guided insights into the functions of CHIKV nsP2. Tartu, 2024, 154 p.
- 77. Anneli Samel. Unveiling the characteristics of cancer-testis antigen MAGEA10. Tartu, 2024, 136 p.
- 78. **Ikechukwu Ofodile**. Fault tolerant attitude control for nanosatellites: ESTCube-2 case. Tartu, 2024, 130 p.